NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP Form 10-K December 30, 2008 Table of Contents

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## Form 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended October 31, 2008

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 or 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

To

Commission file number 1-9618

# NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

**Delaware** (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

36-3359573 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

#### 4201 Winfield Road, P.O. Box 1488,

Warrenville, Illinois 60555
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

Registrant s telephone number, including area code (630) 753-5000

## Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

Common stock, par value \$0.10 per share

## Cumulative convertible junior preference stock, Series D (with \$1.00 par value per share)

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes "No þ

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes " No b

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes b No "

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definition of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer b Accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer Smaller reporting company

As of April 30, 2008, the aggregate market value of common stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was \$4.1 billion. For purposes of the foregoing calculation only, executive officers and directors of the registrant, and pension and 401(k) plans of the registrant, have been deemed to be affiliates.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act.) Yes "No b.

As of November 30, 2008, the number of shares outstanding of the registrant s common stock was 71,228,856, net of treasury shares.

Documents incorporated by reference: Portions of the Company s Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Shareowners to be held on February 17, 2009, are incorporated by reference in Part III.

## NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION FISCAL YEAR 2008 FORM 10-K

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PART I	Page
Item 1.	Business	1
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	13
Item 1B.	Properties	13
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	13
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	15
	PART II	
Item 5.	Market for the Registrant s Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	16
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	17
Item 7.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	66
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	67
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	138
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	138
Item 9B.	Other Information	143
	PART III	
T. 10		1.4
Item 10.	<u>Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance</u>	144
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	144
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	144
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence	146
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	146
	PART IV	
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	147
	<u>Signatures</u>	148
EXHIBIT	INDEX:	
	Exhibit 3	
	Exhibit 4	
	Exhibit 10	
	Exhibit 11	
	Exhibit 12	
	Exhibit 21	
	Exhibit 23	
	Exhibit 24	
	Exhibit 31.1	
	Exhibit 31.2	
	Exhibit 32.1	
	Exhibit 32.2	
	Exhibit 99.1	

#### **Disclosure Regarding Forward-Looking Statements**

Information provided and statements contained in this report that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (Securities Act), Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ( Exchange Act ), and the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such forward-looking statements only speak as of the date of this report and the Company assumes no obligation to update the information included in this report. Such forward-looking statements include information concerning our possible or assumed future results of operations, including descriptions of our business strategy. These statements plan, often include words such as believe, expect, anticipate, intend, estimate, or similar expressions. These statements are not guarantees performance or results and they involve risks, uncertainties, and assumptions. Although we believe that these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, there are many factors that could affect our actual financial results or results of operations and could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. All future written and oral forward-looking statements by us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to above. Except for our ongoing obligations to disclose material information as required by the federal securities laws, we do not have any obligations or intention to release publicly any revisions to any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances in the future or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

#### **Available Information**

We are subject to the reporting and information requirements of the Exchange Act and as a result, are obligated to file periodic reports, proxy statements, and other information with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). We make these filings available free of charge on our website (http://www.navistar.com) as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file them with, or furnish them to, the SEC. The SEC maintains a website (http://www.sec.gov) that contains our annual, quarterly, and current reports, proxy and information statements, and other information we file electronically with the SEC. You can read and copy any materials we file with the SEC at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1850, Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. Information on our website does not constitute part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

#### PART I

#### Item 1. Business

Navistar International Corporation (NIC), incorporated under the laws of the state of Delaware in 1993, is a holding company whose principal operating subsidiaries are Navistar, Inc. and Navistar Financial Corporation (NFC). Both NIC and NFC file periodic reports with the SEC. References herein to the Company, we, our, or us refer to NIC and its subsidiaries, and certain variable interest entities of which we are the primary beneficiary. We report our annual results for our fiscal year, which ends October 31. As such, all references to 2008, 2007, and 2006 contained within this Annual Report on Form 10-K relate to the fiscal year unless otherwise indicated.

#### Overview

We are an international manufacturer of International brand commercial trucks, IC Bus, LLC ( IC ) brand buses, MaxxForce brand diesel engines, Workhorse Custom Chassis, LLC ( WCC ) brand chassis for motor homes and step vans, Navistar Defense, LLC military vehicles, and a provider of service parts for all makes of trucks and trailers. Additionally, we are a private-label designer and manufacturer of diesel engines for the pickup truck, van, and sport utility vehicles ( SUV ) markets. We also provide retail, wholesale, and lease financing of our trucks, and financing for our wholesale and retail accounts.

#### **Our Strategy**

Our long term strategy is focused on three pillars:

#### Great Products

Growing our Class 8 tractor line, including an expanded line of ProStar and LoneStar trucks

Focusing engine research and development in order to have a competitive advantage for the 2010 emissions standards

Introducing our advanced engine technology in new markets

## Competitive Cost Structure

Increasing our seamless integration of MaxxForce branded engine lines in our products, including the establishment of our new MaxxForce 11 and 13 engines

Reducing materials cost by increasing global sourcing, leveraging scale benefits, and finding synergies among strategic partnerships

#### Profitable Growth

Working in cooperation with the U.S. military to provide an extensive line of defense vehicles and product support, including but not limited to, Mine Resistant Ambush Protected (MRAP) vehicles and other vehicles derived from our existing truck platforms

Minimizing the impact of our traditional markets cyclicality by growing the Parts segment and expansion markets sales, such as Mexico, international export, military export, recreational vehicle, commercial bus, and commercial step van

Broadening our Engine segment customer base The two key enablers to the above strategy are as follows:

Leverage the resources we have and those of our partners

Grow in our traditional markets and globally through partnerships and joint ventures to reduce investment, increase speed to market, and reduce risk

1

#### **Table of Contents**

Maintain product and plant flexibility to fully utilize our existing facilities, people, and technologies

Combine global purchasing relationships to achieve scale and sourcing anywhere in the world to contain costs

Control our destiny

Control the development process and associated intellectual property of our products

Leverage key supplier competencies to reduce costs of components and improve quality

Ensure the health and growth of our distribution network to provide our products to key markets **Our Operating Segments** 

We operate in four industry segments: Truck, Engine, Parts (collectively called manufacturing operations), and Financial Services, which consists of NFC and our foreign finance operations (collectively called financial services operations). Corporate contains those items that do not fit into our four segments. Selected financial data for each segment can be found in Note 17, Segment reporting, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### Truck Segment

The Truck segment manufactures and distributes a full line of class 4 through 8 trucks and buses in the common carrier, private carrier, government/service, leasing, construction, energy/petroleum, military vehicles, and student and commercial transportation markets under the International, Navistar Defense, LLC, and IC brands. This segment also produces chassis for motor homes and commercial step-van vehicles under the WCC brand. Additionally, we design, produce, and market a brand of light commercial vehicles for the truck market in India under the Mahindra International, Ltd. (Mahindra) brand.

The Truck segment s manufacturing operations in the United States (U.S.), Canada, Mexico (collectively called North America), and South Africa consist principally of the assembly of components manufactured by our suppliers, although this segment also produces some sheet metal components, including truck cabs.

We compete primarily in the class 6 through 8 school bus, medium and heavy truck markets within the U.S. and Canada, which we consider our traditional markets. We have successfully expanded our traditional market by increasing our sales to the U.S. military. The products we sell to the U.S. military are derivatives of our commercial vehicles and allow us to leverage our manufacturing and engineering expertise, utilize existing plants, and seamless integration of our engines. We continue to grow in expansion markets, which include Mexico, international export, non-U.S. military, recreational vehicle (RV), commercial step-van, and other class 4 through 8 truck and bus markets. We market our commercial products through our extensive independent dealer network in North America, which offers a comprehensive range of services and other support functions to our customers. Our commercial trucks are distributed in virtually all key markets in North America through our distribution and service network, comprised of 820 U.S. and Canadian dealer and retail outlets and 85 Mexican dealer locations as of October 31, 2008. We occasionally acquire and operate dealer locations (Dealcor) for the purpose of transitioning ownership or providing temporary operational assistance. In addition, our network of used truck centers and International certified used truck dealers in the U.S. and Canada provides trade-in support to our dealers and national accounts group, and markets all makes and models of reconditioned used trucks to owner-operators and fleet buyers. The Truck segment is our largest operating segment, accounting for the majority of our total external sales and revenues.

The markets in which the Truck segment competes are subject to considerable volatility and move in response to cycles in the overall business environment. These markets are particularly sensitive to the industrial sector, which generates a significant portion of the freight tonnage hauled. Government regulation has impacted, and will continue to impact, trucking operations and the efficiency and specifications of equipment.

2

#### **Table of Contents**

The class 4 through 8 truck and bus markets in North America are highly competitive. Major U.S. domestic competitors include: PACCAR Inc. (PACCAR), Ford Motor Company (Ford), and General Motors Corporation (GM). Competing foreign-controlled domestic manufacturers include: Freightliner and Western Star (both subsidiaries of Daimler-Benz AG (Mercedes Benz)), and Volvo and Mack (both subsidiaries of Volvo Global Trucks). Major U.S. military vehicle competitors include: BAE systems, Force Protection Inc, General Dynamics Land Systems, General Purpose Vehicles, Oshkosk Truck, and Protected Vehicles Incorporated. In addition, smaller, foreign-controlled market participants such as Isuzu Motors America, Inc. (Isuzu), Nissan North America, Inc. (Nissan), Hino (a subsidiary of Toyota Motor Corporation (Toyota)), and Mitsubishi Motors North America, Inc. (Mitsubishi) are competing in the U.S. and Canadian markets with primarily imported products. In Mexico, the major domestic competitors are Kenmex (a subsidiary of PACCAR) and Mercedes Benz.

#### **Engine Segment**

The Engine segment designs and manufactures diesel engines across the 50 through 475 horsepower range for use primarily in our class 6 and 7 medium trucks, military vehicles, buses, and selected class 8 heavy truck models, and for sale to original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) in North and South America for SUVs and pick-ups. This segment also sells engines for industrial and agricultural applications, and supplies engines for WCC, Low-Cab Forward (LCF), class 5 vehicles, and began production of our new MaxxForce 11 and 13 Big-Bore engines. The engine segment has made a substantial investment, together with Ford, in the Blue Diamond Parts (BDP) joint venture, which is responsible for the sale of service parts to Ford. The Engine segment is our second largest operating segment based on total external sales and revenues.

The Engine segment has manufacturing operations in the U.S., Brazil, and Argentina. The operations at these facilities consist principally of the assembly of components manufactured by our suppliers, as well as machining operations relating to steel and grey iron components.

Our diesel engines are sold under the MaxxForce brand as well as produced for other OEMs, principally Ford. We supply our V-8 diesel engine to Ford for use in all of Ford s diesel-powered super-duty trucks and vans over 8,500 lbs. gross vehicle weight in North America. Shipments to Ford during the year ended October 31, 2008 account for 90% of our V-8 shipments and 44% of total shipments (including intercompany transactions). We are currently involved in litigation with Ford. For more information regarding our litigation with Ford, see Item 3, *Legal Proceedings*. There has been a decrease in Ford shipments due to a reduction in the production of heavy-duty pickup trucks built by Ford that contain diesel engines. We believe there is a high probability that this decrease in Ford engine volumes is permanent and will not return to historical volumes. As a result of our expectations related to future Ford engine volumes, we have taken an asset impairment charge and accrued other related costs in 2008.

In the U.S. and Canada mid-range commercial truck diesel engine market, there are six major players: Navistar, Inc., Cummins Inc. ( Cummins ), Mercedes Benz, Caterpillar Inc. ( Caterpillar ), Isuzu, and Hino. In the heavy pickup truck markets, Navistar, Inc. (Power Strokein the Ford Super Duty, competes with Cummins in Dodge, and GM/Isuzu (Duramax) in Chevrolet and GMC.

In South America, we have a substantial share of the diesel engine market in the mid-sized pickup and SUV markets as well as the mid-range diesel engines produced in that market. Our South American subsidiary MWM International Industria De Motores Da America Do Sul Ltda. (MWM) is a leader in the South American mid-range diesel engine market. MWM sells products in more than 35 countries on five continents and provides customers with additional engine offerings in the agriculture, marine, and light truck markets. MWM competes with Mitsubishi and Toyota in the Mercosul pickup and SUV markets; Cummins, Mercedes Benz, and Fiat Powertrain (FPT) in the Light and Medium truck markets; Mercedes Benz, Cummins, Scania, Volvo, and FPT in the heavy truck market; Mercedes Benz in the bus market; New Holland (a subsidiary of CNH Global N.V.), Sisu Diesel (a subsidiary of AGCO Corporation), and John Deere in the agricultural market; and Scania and Cummins in the stationary market.

3

#### **Table of Contents**

In Mexico, we compete in classes 4 through 8 with MaxxForce 5, 7, DT, and 9 engines, facing competition from Cummins, Caterpillar, Isuzu, Hino, Mercedes Benz, and Ford. The application of the new MaxxForce 11 and 13 Big-Bore engines in Mexico will depend on the availability of low sulfur diesel fuel throughout the country. In buses, we compete in classes 6 through 8 with I-6 MaxxForce DT and 9 engines and I-4 MWM engines branded MaxxForce 4.8, having as a main competitor Mercedes Benz with 904 and 906 series engines.

#### Parts Segment

The Parts segment supports our brands of International trucks, IC buses, WCC chassis, Navistar Defense, LLC vehicles, and MaxxForce engines by providing customers with proprietary products together with a wide selection of other standard truck, trailer, and engine service parts. We distribute service parts in North America and the rest of the world through the dealer network that supports our Truck and Engine segments.

Our extensive dealer channels provide us with an advantage in serving our customers. Goods are delivered to our customers either through one of our 11 regional parts distribution centers in North America or through direct shipment from our suppliers for parts not generally stocked at our distribution centers. We have a dedicated parts sales team within North America, as well as three national account teams focused on large fleet customers, a global sales team, and a government and military team. In conjunction with the Truck sales and technical service group, we provide an integrated support team that works to find solutions to support our customers.

#### Financial Services Segment

The Financial Services segment provides retail, wholesale, and lease financing of products sold by the Truck segment and its dealers within the U.S. and Mexico. We also finance wholesale and retail accounts receivable. Sales of new products (including trailers) of other manufacturers are also financed regardless of whether designed or customarily sold for use with our truck products. Our Mexican financial services operations primary business is to provide wholesale, retail, and lease financing to the Mexican operations dealers and retail customers.

In 2008, retail, wholesale, and lease financing of products manufactured by others approximated 14% of the financial services segment s total originations. This segment provided wholesale financing in 2008 and 2007 for 96% and 94%, respectively, of our new truck inventory sold by us to our dealers and distributors in the U.S. and provided retail and lease financing of 11% and 12% of all new truck units sold or leased by us to retail customers for 2008 and 2007, respectively.

#### **Government Contracts**

Since 2006, orders from the U.S. military for our vehicles, services, technical expertise, and related service parts have become increasingly significant. As a U.S. government contractor, we are subject to specific regulations and requirements as mandated by our contracts. These regulations include Federal Acquisition Regulations, Defense Federal Acquisition Regulations, and the Code of Federal Regulations. We are also subject to routine audits and investigations by U.S. government agencies such as the Defense Contract Management Agency and Defense Contract Audit Agency. These agencies review and assess compliance with contractual requirements, cost structure, and applicable laws, regulations, and standards.

#### **Engineering and Product Development**

Our engineering and product development programs are focused on product improvements, innovations, and cost reductions. As a truck manufacturer, costs have been focused on further development of our existing products such as the Prostar and LoneStar trucks as well as modifications of our trucks to accommodate 2010 emission compliant engines. As a diesel engine manufacturer, we have incurred research, development, and tooling costs

4

to design our engine product lines to meet United States Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), California Air Resources Board (CARB), and other applicable foreign government emission requirements. Our engineering and product development expenditures were \$380 million in 2008 compared to \$382 million in 2007.

#### Acquisitions, Strategic Agreements, and Joint Ventures

We continuously seek and evaluate opportunities in the marketplace that provide us with the ability to leverage new technology, expand our engineering expertise, provide access to expansion markets, and identify component and material sourcing alternatives. During the recent past, we have entered into a number of collaborative strategic relationships and have acquired businesses that allowed us to generate manufacturing efficiencies, economies of scale, and market growth opportunities. We also routinely re-evaluate our existing relationships to determine whether they continue to provide the benefits we originally envisioned as well as review potential partners for new opportunities.

In November 2007, we signed a second joint venture with Mahindra & Mahindra, Ltd. to produce diesel engines for medium and heavy commercial trucks and buses in India. This joint venture affords us the opportunity to enter a market in India that has significant growth potential for commercial vehicles and diesel power. We maintain a 49% ownership in this joint venture.

In December 2007, we sold our interests in a heavy-duty trucks parts remanufacturing business. In connection with this sale, we received gross proceeds of \$22 million.

#### **Backlog**

Our worldwide backlog of unfilled truck orders (subject to cancellation or return in certain events) at October 31, 2008 and 2007 was 21,400 and 18,900 units, respectively. Although the backlog of unfilled orders is one of many indicators of market demand, other factors such as changes in production rates, internal and supplier available capacity, new product introductions, and competitive pricing actions may affect point-in-time comparisons.

#### **Employees**

As our business requirements change, fluctuations may occur within our workforce from year to year. The following tables summarize the number of employees worldwide as of the dates indicated and an additional subset of active union employees represented by the United Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of America ( UAW ), the National Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of Canada ( CAW ), and other unions, for the periods as indicated:

		As of October 31,					
	2008	2007 <sup>(A)</sup>	2006				
Employees worldwide							
Total active employees	15,900	13,300	17,500				
Total inactive employees	1,900	3,900	700				
Total employees worldwide	17,800	17,200	18,200				
		of October	,				
	2008	2007(A)	2006				
Total active union employees							
Total UAW	3,300	2,000	4,800				
Total CAW	1,000	600	1,400				
Total other unions	2,800	2,100	16200				

(A)

Employees are considered inactive in certain situations including disability leave, leave of absence, layoffs, and work stoppages. Inactive employees as of October 31, 2007 included approximately 2,500 UAW workers who had commenced a work stoppage that began on October 23, 2007 and ended on December 16, 2007.

5

#### **Table of Contents**

Our existing labor contract with the UAW runs through September 30, 2010. Our existing labor contract with the CAW runs through June 30, 2009. See Item 1A, *Risk Factors*, for further discussion related to the risk associated with labor and work stoppages.

#### **Patents and Trademarks**

We continuously obtain patents on our inventions and own a significant patent portfolio. Additionally, many of the components we purchase for our products are protected by patents that are owned or controlled by the component manufacturer. We have licenses under third-party patents relating to our products and their manufacture and grant licenses under our patents. The monetary royalties paid or received under these licenses are not material.

Our primary trademarks are an important part of our worldwide sales and marketing efforts and provide instant identification of our products and services in the marketplace. To support these efforts, we maintain, or have pending, registrations of our primary trademarks in those countries in which we do business or expect to do business. We grant licenses under our trademarks for consumer-oriented goods, such as toy trucks and apparel, outside the product lines that we manufacture. The monetary royalties received under these licenses are not material.

#### **Supply**

We purchase raw materials, parts, and components from numerous outside suppliers. To avoid duplicate tooling expenses and to maximize volume benefits, single-source suppliers fill a majority of our requirements for parts and components.

The impact of an interruption in supply will vary by commodity and type of part. Some parts are generic to the industry while others are of a proprietary design requiring unique tooling, which require additional effort to relocate. However, we believe our exposure to a disruption in production as a result of an interruption of raw materials and supplies is no greater than the industry as a whole. In order to alleviate losses resulting from an interruption in supply, we maintain contingent business interruption insurance for loss of earnings and/or extra expense directly resulting from physical loss or damage at a direct supplier location.

While we believe we have adequate assurances of continued supply, the inability of a supplier to deliver could have an adverse effect on production at certain of our manufacturing locations.

### **Impact of Government Regulation**

Truck and engine manufacturers continue to face significant governmental regulation of their products, especially in the areas of environment and safety. New on-highway emissions standards came into effect in the U.S. on January 1, 2007, which reduced allowable particulate matter and allowable nitrogen oxide. This change in emissions standards resulted in a significant increase in the cost of our products to meet these emissions levels.

We have incurred research, development, and tooling costs to design and produce our engine product lines to meet U.S. EPA and CARB emission requirements. The 2007 emission compliance standards required a more stringent reduction of nitrogen oxide and particulate matter with an additional reduction scheduled for January 1, 2010. We are developing products to meet the requirements of the 2010 emissions standards. The 2010 CARB emission regulations will begin the initial phase-in of on-board diagnostics for truck engines and are a part of our product plans.

Canadian heavy-duty engine emission regulations essentially mirror those of the U.S. EPA. Beginning in July 2008, heavy-duty engine emission requirements reflect Euro IV standards with which we are compliant. More stringent reductions of nitrogen oxide are required by 2010; however, compliance in Mexico is conditioned on availability of low sulfur diesel fuel that may not be available at that time.

6

#### **Table of Contents**

Truck manufacturers are also subject to various noise standards imposed by federal, state, and local regulations. The engine is one of a truck s primary sources of noise, and we therefore work closely with OEMs to develop strategies to reduce engine noise. We are also subject to the National Traffic and Motor Vehicle Safety Act (Safety Act ) and Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (Safety Standards) promulgated by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. We believe we are in substantial compliance with the requirements of the Safety Act and the Safety Standards.

The Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007 (EISA07) was signed into law in December 2007. EISA07 requires the Department of Transportation (DOT) to determine in a rulemaking preceding how to implement fuel efficiency standards for trucks with gross vehicle weights of 8,500 pounds and above. It is presently estimated that EISA07 will result in fuel efficiency standards being implemented for trucks in the 2016 2017 timeframe. EISA07 requires studies on truck fuel efficiency by the National Academy of Sciences and the DOT, in advance of the DOT rulemaking process. We are actively engaged in providing information on vehicle fuel efficiency for the studies and we expect to participate in the rulemaking process.

7

#### EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF NIC

The following selected information for each of our current executive officers (as defined by regulations of the SEC) was prepared as of November 30, 2008.

William A. Caton, 57, Executive Vice President and Chief Risk Officer of NIC since 2008. He is also Executive Vice President and Chief Risk Officer of Navistar, Inc. since 2008. Prior to these positions, he served as a director and Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of both NIC and Navistar, Inc. from 2006 to 2008 and Executive Vice President and Vice President, Finance of both NIC and Navistar, Inc. from 2005 to 2006. Prior to these positions, he was employed by various subsidiaries of Dover Corporation from 1989 to 2005, most recently serving as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Dover Diversified, Inc., a diversified manufacturing company with over 7,000 employees, from 2002 to 2005; Chief Financial Officer of Waukesha Bearings, a leading supplier of fluid film and active magnetic bearings for turbo machinery, from 2001 to 2002; and Executive Vice President of DovaTech, Ltd., a manufacturer of welding equipment from 2000 to 2001.

Phyllis E. Cochran, 56, Senior Vice President and General Manager of the Parts Group of Navistar, Inc. since 2007. Prior to this position, Ms. Cochran served as Vice President and General Manager of the Parts Group of Navistar, Inc. from 2004 to 2007. Ms. Cochran was also Chief Executive Officer and General Manager of Navistar Financial Corporation from 2003 to 2004. Ms. Cochran was Executive Vice President and General Manager of Navistar Financial Corporation from 2002 to 2003. Ms. Cochran also served as Vice President of Operations for Navistar Financial Corporation from 2000 to 2002; and Vice President and Controller for Navistar Financial Corporation from 1994 to 2000. She is a director of The Mosaic Company, a world leading producer and marketer of concentrated phosphate and potash crop nutrients.

**Steven K. Covey**, 57, Senior Vice President and General Counsel of NIC since 2004 and Chief Ethics Officer since 2008. Mr. Covey also is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of Navistar, Inc. since 2004 and Chief Ethics Officer since 2008. Prior to these positions, Mr. Covey served as Deputy General Counsel of Navistar, Inc. from April 2004 to September 2004 and as Vice President and General Counsel of Navistar Financial Corporation from 2000 to 2004. Mr. Covey also served as Corporate Secretary for NIC from 1990 to 2000; and Associate General Counsel of Navistar, Inc. from 1992 to 2000.

**Gregory W. Elliott**, 47, Senior Vice President, Human Resources and Administration of Navistar, Inc. since 2008. Prior to this position, Mr. Elliott served as Vice President, Corporate Human Resources and Administration of Navistar, Inc. from 2004 to 2008 and as Vice President, Corporate Communications of Navistar, Inc., from 2000 to 2004. Prior to joining Navistar, Inc., Mr. Elliott served as Director of Executive Communications of General Motors Corporation from 1997 to 1999.

**Terry M. Endsley**, 53, Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and a directors of NIC since 2008. He is also a director and Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Navistar, Inc. since 2008. Prior to these positions, he served as Senior Vice President and Treasurer of NIC since 2006 and Vice President and Treasurer of NIC since 2003. Mr. Endsley also served as Senior Vice President and Treasurer of Navistar, Inc. since 2003. Prior to that, Mr. Endsley served as Assistant Treasurer of NIC from 1997 to 2003 and as Assistant Treasurer of Navistar, Inc. from 1997 to 2003.

**D.T.** (Dee) Kapur, 56, President of the Truck Group of Navistar, Inc. since 2003. Prior to joining Navistar, Inc., Mr. Kapur was employed by Ford Motor Company, a leading worldwide automobile manufacturer, from 1976 to 2003, most recently serving as Executive Director of North American Business Revitalization, Value Engineering from 2002 to 2003; Executive Director of Ford Outfitters, North American Truck, from 2001 to 2002; and Vehicle Line Director, Full Size Pick-ups and Utilities from 1997 to 2001.

**Curt A. Kramer**, 40, Corporate Secretary of NIC since 2007. Mr. Kramer also is Associate General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of Navistar, Inc. since 2007. Prior to these positions, Mr. Kramer served as General Attorney

8

of Navistar, Inc. from April 2007 to October 2007, Senior Counsel of Navistar, Inc. from 2004 to 2007, Senior Attorney of Navistar, Inc. from 2003 to 2004 and Attorney of Navistar, Inc. from 2002 to 2003. Prior to joining Navistar, Inc., Mr. Kramer was in private practice.

James M. Moran, 43, Vice President and Treasurer of NIC since 2008. Mr. Moran is also Vice President and Treasurer of Navistar, Inc. since 2008. Prior to these positions, Mr. Moran served as Vice President and Assistant Treasurer of both NIC and Navistar, Inc. from 2007 to 2008 and Director of Corporate Finance of Navistar, Inc. from 2005 to 2007. Prior to joining NIC, Mr. Moran served as Vice President and Treasurer of R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company from 2003 to 2004 and Assistant Treasurer of R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company from 2002 to 2003. Prior to that, Mr. Moran held various positions in corporate finance, strategic planning, and credit and collections at R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company.

**Daniel C. Ustian**, 58, President and Chief Executive Officer of NIC since 2003 and Chairman of the Board of Directors of NIC since 2004. He is also Chairman of Navistar, Inc. since 2004 and President and Chief Executive Officer of Navistar, Inc. since 2003 and a director since 2002. Prior to these positions, he was President and Chief Operating Officer from 2002 to 2003, and President of the Engine Group of Navistar, Inc. from 1999 to 2002, and he served as Group Vice President and General Manager of Engine & Foundry from 1993 to 1999. He is a director of Monaco Coach Corporation and a member of the Business Roundtable, Society of Automotive Engineers and the American Foundry Association.

**John P. Waldron**, 44, Vice President and Controller (Principal Accounting Officer) of NIC since 2006. Prior to this position, Mr. Waldron was employed from 2005 to 2006 as Vice President, Assistant Corporate Controller of R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company, an international provider of print and print related services. Prior to that, Mr. Waldron was employed from 1999 to 2005 as Corporate Controller of Follett Corporation, a provider of education-related products and services.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

The Company s financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows are subject to various risks, many of which are not exclusively within the Company s control that may cause actual performance to differ materially from historical or projected future performance. The risks described below could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. These risks are not the only risks that we face. Our business operations could also be affected by additional factors that are not presently known to us or that we currently consider to be immaterial to our operations.

Our technology solution to meet U.S. federal 2010 emissions standards may not be successful or may be more costly than planned. Most truck and engine manufacturers have chosen selective catalytic reduction (SCR) systems to address the 2010 emission standards. We intend to address the 2010 emissions requirements for our core applications through advances in fuel systems, air management, combustion, and engine controls.

The markets in which we compete are subject to considerable cyclicality. Our ability to be profitable depends in part on the varying conditions in the truck, bus, mid-range diesel engine, and service parts markets, which are subject to cycles in the overall business environment and are particularly sensitive to the industrial sector, which generates a significant portion of the freight tonnage hauled. Truck and engine demand is also dependent on general economic conditions, interest rate levels, and fuel costs, among other external factors.

We operate in the highly competitive North American truck market. The North American truck market in which we operate is highly competitive. This competition results in price discounting and margin pressures throughout the industry and adversely affects our ability to increase or maintain vehicle prices.

Our business may be adversely impacted by work stoppages and other labor relations matters. We are subject to risk of work stoppages and other labor relations matters because a significant portion of our workforce is unionized. As of October 31, 2008, approximately 64% of our hourly workers and 9% of

9

#### **Table of Contents**

our salaried workers are represented by labor unions and are covered by collective bargaining agreements. Many of these agreements include provisions that limit our ability to realize cost savings from restructuring initiatives such as plant closings and reductions in workforce. Our current collective bargaining agreement with the UAW will expire in October 2010. Any UAW strikes, threats of strikes, or other resistance in connection with the negotiation of a new agreement or otherwise could materially adversely affect our business as well as impair our ability to implement further measures to reduce structural costs and improve production efficiencies. A lengthy strike by the UAW that involves a significant portion of our manufacturing facilities could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows. See Item 1, *Business*, Employees.

Current credit market conditions may impair our access to sufficient capital to engage in financing activities. The U.S. and global economies are currently undergoing a period of economic uncertainty, and the related financial markets are experiencing unprecedented volatility. The current financial turmoil affecting the banking system and financial markets and the possibility that financial institutions may consolidate or go out of business have resulted in a tightening in the credit markets, a low level of liquidity in many financial markets, and extreme volatility in fixed income, credit, currency, and equity markets. Our financial services segment supports our manufacturing operations by providing financing to a significant portion of our dealers and retail customers. Our Financial Services segment traditionally obtains the funds to provide such financing from sales of receivables, medium and long-term debt, and equity capital and from short and long-term bank borrowings. If cash provided by operations, bank borrowings, continued sales and securitizations of receivables, and the placement of term debt does not provide the necessary liquidity, our Financial Services segment may restrict its financing of our products both at the wholesale and retail level, which may have a significant negative effect on our liquidity and results of operations.

Our liquidity position may be adversely affected by a continued downturn in our industry. Any downturn in our industry can adversely affect our operating results. In the event that industry conditions remain weak for any significant period of time, our liquidity position may be adversely affected, which may limit our ability to complete product development programs, capital expenditure programs, or other strategic initiatives at currently anticipated levels.

The loss of business from Ford could have a negative impact on our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Ford accounted for approximately 7% of our revenues for 2008, 14% of our revenues for 2007, and 12% of our revenues for 2006. In addition, Ford accounted for approximately 44%, 58%, and 61% of our diesel engine unit volume (including intercompany transactions) in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively, primarily relating to the sale of our V-8 diesel engines. See Item 3, Legal Proceedings, and Note 16, Commitments and contingencies, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements, for information related to our pending litigation with Ford. The loss of business or further reductions in business from Ford or the early termination or non-renewal of our agreement with Ford may potentially subject us to other costs that may be material. See Note 7, Impairment of property and equipment and related charges, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements, for additional information.

We may not achieve all of the expected benefits from our current business strategies and initiatives. We have recently completed acquisitions and joint ventures. No assurance can be given that our previous or future acquisitions or joint ventures will be successful and will not materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, or results of operations. Failure to successfully manage and integrate these and potential future acquisitions and joint ventures could materially harm our financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows.

Our manufacturing operations are dependent upon third-party suppliers, making us vulnerable to supply shortages. We obtain materials and manufactured components from third-party suppliers. Some of our suppliers are the sole source for a particular supply item. Any delay in receiving supplies could impair our ability to deliver products to our customers and, accordingly, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows. The volatility in the financial markets and uncertainty in the automotive sector could result in exposure related to the financial viability of certain of our key third-party suppliers.

10

Our business may be adversely affected by government contracting risks. We derived approximately 27% of our revenues for 2008, 4% of our revenues for 2007, and 2% of our revenues for 2006 from the U.S. government. Our existing U.S. government contracts could extend over multiple years and are conditioned upon the continuing availability of congressional appropriations. Congress usually appropriates funds on a fiscal-year basis and if the congressional appropriations for a program under which we are contractors are not made, or are reduced or delayed, our contract could be cancelled or government purchases under the contract could be reduced or delayed, which could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. Although we have multiple bids and quotes, there are no guarantees that they will be awarded to us in the future or that volumes will be similar to volumes under previously awarded contracts. In addition, U.S. government contracts generally permit the contracting government agency to terminate the contract, in whole or in part, either for the convenience of the government or for default based on our failure to perform under the contract. If a contract is terminated for convenience, we would generally be entitled to the payment of our allowable costs and an allowance for profit on the work performed. If one of our government contracts were to be terminated for default, we could be exposed to liability and our ability to obtain future contracts could be adversely affected.

We are the subject of various lawsuits and governmental investigations alleging violations of federal securities laws and Delaware state law in relation to the restatement of certain previously issued financial statements. The restatement of our financial results has led to lawsuits and governmental investigations. For additional information regarding this matter, see Item 3, Legal Proceedings.

Failure to properly identify and correct material weaknesses or comply with the requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that we evaluate and determine the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. As described in Item 9A, Controls and Procedures, of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, we concluded that there are material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. If we do not correct these material weaknesses, or we or our independent registered public accounting firm determines that we have additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, we may be unable to provide financial information in a timely and reliable manner. Although we consistently review and evaluate our internal control systems to allow management to report on, and our independent auditors to attest to, the sufficiency of our internal control, we cannot assure you that we will not discover additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. Any such additional material weaknesses or failure to correct existing material weaknesses could adversely affect investor confidence in the Company.

We have significant under-funded postretirement obligations. The under-funded portion of our projected benefit obligation was \$763 million and \$197 million for pension benefits at October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, and \$979 million and \$1.1 billion for postretirement healthcare benefits at October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Moreover, we have assumed expected rates of return on plan assets and growth rates of retiree medical costs and the failure to achieve the expected rates of return and growth rates could have an adverse impact on our under-funded postretirement obligations, financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows. The volatility in the financial markets affects the valuation of our pension assets and liabilities, resulting in potentially higher pension costs and higher levels of under-funding in future periods.

Our substantial debt could require us to use a significant portion of our cash flows to satisfy our debt obligations and may limit our operating flexibility. We have a substantial amount of outstanding indebtedness which could:

Increase our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

Limit our ability to use operating cash flows in other areas of our business because we must dedicate a portion of these funds to make significantly higher interest payments on our indebtedness;

Limit our ability to obtain additional financing to fund future working capital, acquisitions, capital expenditures, engineering and product development costs, and other general corporate requirements;

Limit our ability to take advantage of business opportunities as a result of various restrictive covenants in our indebtedness; and

11

#### **Table of Contents**

Place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less debt.

The costs associated with complying with environmental and safety regulations could lower our margins. We, like other truck and engine manufacturers, continue to face heavy governmental regulation of our products, especially in the areas of environment and safety. We have incurred engineering and product development costs and tooling costs to design our engine product lines to meet new U.S. EPA and CARB and other applicable foreign government emission standards. Complying with environmental and safety requirements adds to the cost of our products and increases the capital-intensive nature of our business.

We are exposed to political, economic, and other risks that arise from operating a multinational business. We have significant operations in foreign countries, primarily in Canada, Mexico, Brazil, Argentina, and India. Accordingly, our business is subject to the political, economic, and other risks that are inherent in operating in those countries and internationally. These risks include, among others:

Trade protection measures and import or export licensing requirements;

Tax rates in certain foreign countries that exceed those in the U.S. and the imposition of withholding requirements for taxes on foreign earnings;

Difficulty in staffing and managing international operations and the application of foreign labor regulations;

Currency exchange rate risk; and

Changes in general economic and political conditions in countries where we operate, particularly in emerging markets.

Our ability to use net operating loss ( NOL ) carryovers to reduce future tax payments could be negatively impacted if there is a change in our ownership or a failure to generate sufficient taxable income. Presently, there is no annual limitation on our ability to use NOLs to reduce future income taxes. However, if an ownership change as defined in Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, occurs with respect to our capital stock, our ability to use NOLs would be limited to specific annual amounts. Generally, an ownership change occurs if certain persons or groups increase their aggregate ownership by more than 50 percentage points of our total capital stock in a three-year period. If an ownership change occurs, our ability to use domestic NOLs to reduce taxable income is generally limited to an annual amount based on the fair market value of our stock immediately prior to the ownership change multiplied by the long-term tax-exempt interest rate. NOLs that exceed the Section 382 limitation in any year continue to be allowed as carryforwards for the remainder of the 20-year carryforward period and can be used to offset taxable income for years within the carryover period subject to the limitation in each year. Our use of new NOLs arising after the date of an ownership change would not be affected. If more than a 50% ownership change were to occur, use of our NOLs to reduce payments of federal taxable income may be deferred to later years within the 20-year carryover period; however, if the carryover period for any loss year expires, the use of the remaining NOLs for the loss year will be prohibited. If we should fail to generate a sufficient level of taxable income prior to the expiration of the NOL carryforward periods, then we will lose the ability to apply the NOLs as offsets to future taxable income.

Adverse resolution of litigation may adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. Litigation can be expensive, lengthy, and disruptive to normal business operations. The results of complex legal proceedings are often uncertain and difficult to predict. An unfavorable outcome of a particular matter could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. For additional information regarding certain lawsuits in which we are involved, see Item 3, *Legal Proceedings*, and Note 16, *Commitments and contingencies*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

12

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

We have received no written comments regarding our periodic or current reports from the staff of the SEC that were issued 180 days or more preceding the end of 2008 that remain unresolved.

## Item 2. Properties

In North America, we operate fourteen manufacturing and assembly facilities, which contain in the aggregate approximately 12 million square feet of floor space. Of these fourteen facilities, eleven are owned and three are subject to leases. Eight plants manufacture and assemble trucks, buses, and chassis, while six plants are used to build engines. Of these six plants, four manufacture diesel engines, one manufactures grey iron castings, and one manufactures ductile iron castings. In addition, we own or lease other significant properties in the U.S. and Canada including vehicle and parts distribution centers, sales offices, two engineering centers (which serve our Truck and Engine segments), and our headquarters which is located in Warrenville, Illinois. In addition, we own and operate manufacturing plants in both Brazil and Argentina, which contain a total of 1 million square feet of floor space for use by our South American engine subsidiaries.

The principal product development and engineering facility for our Truck segment is located in Fort Wayne, Indiana, and for our Engine segment is located in Melrose Park, Illinois. The Parts segment has eight distribution centers in the U.S., two in Canada, and one in Mexico.

A majority of the activity of the Financial Services segment is conducted from leased headquarters in Schaumburg, Illinois. The Financial Services segment also leases an office in Mexico.

All of our facilities are being utilized with the exception of the Indianapolis, Indiana engine plant, which stopped producing finished goods effective May 23, 2008 due to low order volumes for our V-8 engine. Resumption of production at this facility is dependent upon the receipt of additional engine orders. We believe that all of our facilities have been adequately maintained, are in good operating condition, and are suitable for our current needs. These facilities, together with planned capital expenditures, are expected to meet our needs in the foreseeable future.

#### Item 3. Legal Proceedings

Overview

We are subject to various claims arising in the ordinary course of business, and are party to various legal proceedings that constitute ordinary routine litigation incidental to our business. The majority of these claims and proceedings relate to commercial, product liability, and warranty matters. In our opinion, apart from the actions set forth below, the disposition of these proceedings and claims, after taking into account recorded accruals and the availability and limits of our insurance coverage, will not have a material adverse effect on our business or our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

#### Ford Litigation

In January 2007, a complaint was filed against us in Oakland County Circuit Court in Michigan by Ford claiming damages relating to warranty and pricing disputes with respect to certain engines purchased by Ford from us. While Ford s complaint did not quantify its alleged damages, we estimate that Ford may be seeking in excess of \$500 million, and that this amount may increase (i) as we continue to sell engines to Ford at a price that Ford alleges is too high and (ii) as Ford pays its customers—warranty claims, which Ford alleges are attributable to us. We disagree with Ford s position and are defending ourselves vigorously in this litigation. We have filed an answer to the complaint denying Ford s allegations in all material respects. We have also asserted affirmative defenses to Ford—s claims, as well as counterclaims alleging that, among other things, Ford has materially breached contracts between it and us in several different respects. Based on our investigation to date, we believe

#### **Table of Contents**

we have meritorious defenses to this matter. There can be no assurance, however, that we will be successful in our defense. In June 2007, we filed a separate lawsuit against Ford in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, for breach of contract relating to the manufacture of new diesel engines for Ford for use in vehicles including the F-150 pickup truck. In that case we are seeking unspecified damages. In September 2007, the judge dismissed our lawsuit against Ford, directing us to proceed with mediation. In February 2008, we re-filed the lawsuit against Ford because the parties were unable to resolve the dispute through mediation.

Securities and Exchange Commission Investigations

In October 2004, we received a request from the staff of the SEC to voluntarily produce certain documents and information related to our accounting practices with respect to defined benefit pension plans and other postretirement benefits. We fully cooperated with this request. Based on the status of the inquiry, we are not able to predict the final outcome.

In January 2005, we announced that we would restate our financial results for 2002 and 2003 and the first three quarters of 2004. Our restated Annual Report on Form 10-K was filed in February 2005. The SEC notified us on February 9, 2005 that it was conducting an informal inquiry into our restatement. On March 17, 2005, we were advised by the SEC that the status of the inquiry had been changed to a formal investigation. On April 7, 2006, we announced that we would restate our financial results for 2002 through 2004 and for the first three quarters of 2005. We were subsequently informed by the SEC that it was expanding the investigation to include this restatement. Our 2005 Annual Report on Form 10-K, which included the restated financial statements, was filed in December 2007. We have been providing information to and fully cooperating with the SEC on this investigation. Based on the status of the investigation, we are not able to predict its final outcome.

Litigation Relating to Accounting Controls and Financial Restatement

In December 2007, a complaint was filed against us by Norfolk County Retirement System and Brockton Contributory Retirement System (collectively Norfolk). In March 2008, an additional complaint was filed by Richard Garza. Each of these matters is pending in the United States District Court, Northern District of Illinois.

The plaintiffs in the Norfolk case allege they are shareholders suing on behalf of themselves and a class of other shareholders who purchased shares of the Company s common stock between February 14, 2003 and July 17, 2006. The complaint alleges that the defendants, which include the Company, one of its executive officers, two of its former executive officers, and the Company s former independent accountants, Deloitte & Touche LLP, violated federal securities laws by making false and misleading statements about the Company s financial condition during that period. In March 2008, the court appointed Norfolk County Retirement System and the Plumbers Local Union 519 Pension Trust as joint lead plaintiffs. The plaintiffs in this matter seek compensatory damages and attorneys fees among other relief. We are currently awaiting the Court s decision on a motion to dismiss that we originally filed on July 7, 2008.

The plaintiff in the Garza case brought a derivative claim on behalf of the Company against one of the Company s executive officers, two of its former executive officers, and certain of its directors, alleging that (i) all of the defendants violated their fiduciary obligations under Delaware law by willfully ignoring certain accounting and financial reporting problems at the Company, thereby knowingly disseminating false and misleading financial information about the Company, (ii) certain of the defendants were unjustly enriched in connection with their sale of Company stock during the December 2002 to January 2006 period, and (iii) defendants violated Delaware law by failing to hold an annual meeting of shareholders. In connection with this last allegation, the plaintiff seeks an order requiring defendants to schedule an annual meeting of shareholders. Otherwise, the plaintiffs in this matter seek compensatory damages, disgorgement of the proceeds of defendants profits from the sale of Company stock, attorneys fees, and other equitable relief.

We strongly dispute the allegations in these complaints and will vigorously defend ourselves.

14

#### **Environmental Matters**

Along with other vehicle manufacturers, we have been subject to an increase in the number of asbestos-related claims in recent years. In general, these claims relate to illnesses alleged to have resulted from asbestos exposure from component parts found in older vehicles, although some cases relate to the alleged presence of asbestos in our facilities. In these claims we are not the sole defendant, and the claims name as defendants numerous manufacturers and suppliers of a wide variety of products allegedly containing asbestos. We have strongly disputed these claims, and it has been our policy to defend against them vigorously. Historically, the actual damages paid out to claimants have not been material in any year to our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. It is possible that the number of these claims will continue to grow, and that the costs for resolving asbestos related claims could become significant in the future.

#### Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

At our Annual Meeting of Stockholders held on September 5, 2008, the following nominees were elected to the Board of Directors to serve in the class and for the term as set forth below and until their successors are duly elected and qualified. There were no broker non-votes or abstentions with respect to this matter. The results of the voting for the election of directors were as follows:

Nominee	Votes For	Withheld
Class I Directors Whose Term Expires 2009		
Y. Marc Belton	58,275,917	5,601,430
Dr. Abbie Griffin	58,271,115	5,606,232
Terry M. Endsely	62,502,498	1,374,849
Class II Directors Whose Term Expires 2010		
Eugenio Clariond	59,521,668	4,355,679
David D. Harrison	59,519,475	4,357,872
Steven J. Klinger	63,782,191	95,156
Class III Directors Whose Term Expires 2010		
James H. Keyes	58,271,265	5,606,082
John D. Correnti	58,254,838	5,622,509
Michael N. Hammes	59,497,292	4,380,055
Daniel C. Ustian	59,498,402	4,378,945

Accordingly, the nominees received a plurality of the votes cast in the election of directors at the meeting and were elected. The name of the remaining director who did not stand for election at the Annual Meeting and who is elected in accordance with our certificate of incorporation is Dennis D. Williams.

A second proposal put before the stockholders at the Annual Meeting was the ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent auditors for the fiscal year ending October 31, 2008. The results of voting for the ratification of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent auditors for the fiscal year ending October 31, 2008 were as follows:

 Votes For
 Votes Against
 Votes Abstained

 63,820,121
 36,958
 20,268

Accordingly, the number of affirmative votes cast on the proposal constituted more than a majority of the votes cast on the proposal at the Annual Meeting and the proposal was approved.

25

#### **PART II**

Item 5. Market for the Registrant s Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Prior to February 14, 2007, our common stock was listed on the New York Stock Exchange ( NYSE ), the Chicago Stock Exchange, and the

Pacific Stock Exchange under the abbreviated stock symbol NAV. Effective February 14, 2007, our common stock was de-listed from the

aforementioned exchanges and then traded on the Over-the-Counter ( OTC ) market under the symbol NAVZ until June 30, 2008, at which time

our common stock was re-listed on the NYSE. As of November 30, 2008, there were approximately 13,615 holders of record of our common

stock.

The following is the high and low market price per share of our common stock from NYSE and OTC for each quarter of 2007 and 2008. Our stock was traded on the OTC market for part of the second quarter of 2007, the third and fourth quarters of 2007, the first and second quarters of 2008, and for part of the third quarter of 2008. The OTC market quotations in the table below reflect inter-dealer prices, without retail mark-up, mark-down, or commissions and may not represent actual transactions.

2008	High	Low	2007	High	Low
1 <sup>st</sup> Qtr	\$ 64.45	\$ 43.75	1st Qtr	\$ 44.56	\$ 26.89
2 <sup>nd</sup> Qtr	\$ 66.05	\$ 48.00	2 <sup>nd</sup> Qtr	\$ 59.50	\$ 39.35
3 <sup>rd</sup> Qtr	\$ 79.05	\$ 50.29	3 <sup>rd</sup> Qtr	\$ 74.60	\$ 53.10
4 <sup>th</sup> Qtr	\$ 63.50	\$ 21.95	4th Qtr	\$ 72.00	\$ 46.00

Holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends when and as declared by the Board of Directors out of funds legally available therefor, provided that, so long as any shares of our preferred stock and preference stock are outstanding, no dividends (other than dividends payable in common stock) or other distributions (including purchases) may be made with respect to the common stock unless full cumulative dividends, if any, on our shares of preferred stock and preference stock have been paid. Under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, dividends may only be paid out of surplus or out of net profits for the year in which the dividend is declared or the preceding year, and no dividend may be paid on common stock at any time during which the capital of outstanding preferred stock or preference stock exceeds our net assets.

Payments of cash dividends and the repurchase of common stock are currently limited due to restrictions contained in our \$1.5 billion loan facilities dated January 19, 2007. We have not paid dividends on our common stock since 1980 and do not expect to pay cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future.

There were no sales of unregistered equity securities during the fourth quarter ended October 31, 2008 nor were there purchases by us or our affiliates of our equity securities during the fourth quarter ended October 31, 2008.

16

#### Item 6. Selected Financial Data

Refer to Item 7, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and the notes to the accompanying consolidated financial statements for additional information regarding the financial data presented below, including matters that might cause this data not to be indicative of our future financial condition or results of operations.

We operate in four industry segments: Truck, Engine, Parts, and Financial Services. A detailed description of our segments, products, and services, as well as additional selected financial data is included in Our Operating Segments in Item 1, *Business*, and in Note 17, *Segment reporting*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### Five-Year Summary of Selected Financial and Statistical Data

As of and for the Years Ended October 31, (in millions, except per share data, units shipped, and percentages)		2008		2007		2006		2005		2004
RESULTS OF OPERATIONS DATA										
Sales and revenues, net	\$	14,724	\$	12,295	\$	14,200	\$	12,124	\$	9,678
Net income (loss)		134		(120)		301		139		(44)
Depreciation and amortization		393		371		364		322		288
Basic earnings (loss) per share		1.89		(1.70)		4.29		1.98		(0.64)
Diluted earnings (loss) per share		1.82		(1.70)		4.12		1.90		(0.64)
Average number of shares outstanding:										
Basic		70.7		70.3		70.3		70.1		69.7
Diluted		73.2		70.3		74.5		76.3		69.7
BALANCE SHEET DATA										
Total assets	\$	10.390	\$	11,448	\$	12,830	\$	10,786	\$	8,750
Long-term debt: <sup>(A)</sup>	Ψ	10,570	Ψ	11,770	Ψ	12,030	Ψ	10,700	Ψ	0,750
Manufacturing operations		1,639		1,665		1,946		1,476		1,514
Financial services operations		3,770		4,418		4,809		3,933		2,106
•		,		,		,		,		,
Total long-term debt	\$	5,409	\$	6,083	\$	6,755	\$	5,409	\$	3,620
Total long tolli dest	Ψ	2,102	Ψ	0,000	Ψ	0,700	Ψ	2,.05	Ψ	2,020
Redeemable equity securities	\$	143	\$	140	\$		\$		\$	
Stockholders deficit		(1,495)		(874)		(1,114)		(1,699)	_	(1,852)
CUIDDI EMENUEAT DATEA		( ) ,		(= , )				( ) )		( ) /
SUPPLEMENTAL DATA Capital expenditures <sup>(B)</sup>	\$	176	\$	312	\$	230	\$	295	\$	244
• •	Ф	380	Ф	382	Ф	453	Ф	413	Ф	287
Engineering and product development costs		300		362		433		413		201
OPERATING DATA										
Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(C)</sup>		17.1%		14.9%		15.7%		13.3%		11.9%
U.S. and Canadian market share <sup>(D)</sup>		30.8%		26.6%		26.7%		27.0%		28.1%
Unit shipments worldwide:										
Truck chargeouts <sup>(E)</sup>		102,200		113,600		155,400		131,700		108,800
Total engine shipments <sup>(F)</sup>		345,500		404,700		519,700		522,600		432,200

<sup>(</sup>A) Exclusive of current portion of long-term debt.

<sup>(</sup>B) Exclusive of purchases of equipment leased to others.

<sup>(</sup>C) Manufacturing gross margin is calculated by subtracting Costs of products sold from Sales of manufactured products, net and dividing that amount by Sales of manufactured products, net.

<sup>(</sup>D) Based on market-wide information from Wards Communications and R.L. Polk & Co.

<sup>(</sup>E) Truck chargeouts are defined by management as trucks that have been invoiced.

<sup>(</sup>F) Includes engine shipments to OEMs and to our Truck segment.

#### Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) is designed to provide information that is supplemental to, and should be read together with, our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes. Information in this Item is intended to assist the reader in obtaining an understanding of our consolidated financial statements, the changes in certain key items in those financial statements from year-to-year, the primary factors that accounted for those changes, any known trends or uncertainties that we are aware of that may have a material affect on our future performance, as well as how certain accounting principles affect the Company s consolidated financial statements. In addition, this Item provides information about our business segments and how the results of those segments impact our financial condition and results of operations as a whole. Our MD&A includes the following sections:

	Executive Summary
	Key Trends and Business Outlook
	Results of Operations and Segment Review
	Liquidity and Capital Resources
	Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
	Contractual Obligations
	Other Information
	Income Taxes
	Environmental Matters
	Securitization Transactions
	Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
Exec	New Accounting Pronouncements

In 2008, we continued the execution of our long term strategies which has resulted in a fundamental shift in our profitability. For the year ended October 31, 2008, we recorded net income of \$134 million or diluted earnings per share of \$1.82 during a year when we experienced declining unit volume shipments in our two largest segments: Truck and Engine. Our Truck segment s traditional shipments declined by over 43% from a high of 127,100 units in 2006 compared to a low of 72,900 units in 2008. Our Engine segment s shipments declined by over 33% from a high of

519,700 units in 2006 as compared to a low of 345,500 units in 2008. Our profitability was driven by tremendous growth in our Navistar Defense, LLC subsidiary in 2008, offsetting sales declines in our traditional truck markets. Our U.S. military sales increased to \$3.9 billion in

2008 from \$368 million in 2007 and \$238 million in 2006 primarily due to an increase in our MRAP volumes and to a lesser extent parts procurement. The impact of unit declines in our Engine segment related to Ford in the U.S. were mitigated by an 18% increase in our unit sales in South America. In addition to our improved sales, our profitability was favorably affected by actions we initiated to control our overall costs by idling plants with low volumes and containing our legacy costs by actively managing our health care costs.

We encountered a severe downturn in the markets of our two largest segments: Truck and Engine. The unit delivery declines in these two segments significantly curtailed our net sales but were more than offset by year over year growth of \$3.5 billion in our sales to the U.S. military through our Navistar Defense, LLC subsidiary as compared to 2007. Excluding the growth in U.S. military sales, the declines in our Truck segment were heavily influenced by the overall performance of the traditional truck markets. Our traditional truck market shipments experienced a decline of 3,900 units or 5% in 2008 versus the prior year. The first half declines in 2008 in our traditional truck shipments were primarily attributable to unfavorable comparisons to the prior year, when

18

#### **Table of Contents**

customers increased their purchases of 2006 engines ahead of the implementation of the 2007 emissions standards. In addition, retail customer demand for new trucks was further reduced as a result of increasing diesel fuel prices through most of 2008 and declining economic conditions in the U.S. during the second half of 2008. Our worldwide sales of diesel engines experienced declines of 59,200 units or 15% in 2008 versus prior year. The primary reason for this decline was decreased purchase requirements from Ford. We believe our sales to Ford are unlikely to return to historical volumes and have idled operations to mitigate this impact. We have also increased our sales to diversify our portfolio of customers primarily through our Brazilian engine subsidiary, MWM.

Excluding the \$42 million net gain in 2008 primarily due to modifications to our UAW master contract, we incurred postretirement benefits expense of \$25 million and \$145 million in 2008 and 2007, respectively. Primary drivers of the lower postretirement benefits expense in 2008 versus 2007 included higher expected returns on plan assets in 2008 (due to a larger asset base at the beginning of 2008). Expected returns on plan assets are a favorable offset to net postretirement benefits expense. We also benefited from lower cumulative loss amortization in 2008 versus 2007, which is another component of net postretirement benefits expense.

We expect to incur significantly higher net postretirement benefits expense during 2009. This results largely from the decline in the asset base during 2008 (which will lower the value of expected returns for 2009) and increased amortization of cumulative losses.

Our total costs and expenses in 2008 were significantly higher compared to 2007 primarily due to *Impairment of property and equipment* and other costs of \$395 million related to our expectations of permanently lower Ford diesel volumes in our Engine segment. The majority of the costs related to the lower Ford volumes resulted in the impairment of property and equipment. We recorded \$358 million of impairment charges because we believe there is a high probability that the diesel engines we will sell to Ford in the U.S. will remain significantly lower than past levels and can no longer support the asset carrying values.

Included in the change in our results were the following significant items in 2008: *Impairment of property and equipment* and other costs of \$395 million described above, derivative expense due to a non-cash mark to market charge on our interest rate swap agreements of \$25 million in 2008 compared to \$14 million in 2007, foreign exchange loss of \$19 million in 2008 compared to a foreign exchange gain of \$12 million in 2007, a \$42 million reduction in postretirement expense primarily due to modifications to our UAW master contract exclusive to 2008, professional, consulting, and auditing expenses of \$165 million in 2008 as compared to expenses of \$234 million in 2007, and debt refinancing and restructuring costs of \$31 million in 2007 that did not recur in 2008.

19

Our consolidated results of operations, including diluted earnings (loss) per share, for the years ended October 31, are as follows:

	2008		20	007		2006
(in millions, except per share data)						
Sales and revenues, net	\$ 14,7	24	\$ 12	2,295	\$	14,200
Costs of products sold	11,9	30	10	0,131		11,703
Impairment of property and equipment	3	58				
Selling, general and administrative expenses	1,4	53		1,461		1,332
Engineering and product development costs	3	80		382		453
Interest expense	4	69		502		431
Other (income) expenses, net		14		(34)		(15)
Total costs and expenses	14,6	04	13	2,442		13,904
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates		71		74		99
Income (loss) before income tax	1	91		(73)		395
Income tax expense		57		47		94
•						
Net income (loss)	\$ 1	34	\$	(120)	\$	301
	Ŧ <b>-</b>		7	(0)	Ψ	201
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	<b>\$</b> 1.	82	\$	(1.70)	\$	4.12
Key Trends and Business Outlook				( 0)	-	,

Certain factors have affected our results of operations for 2008 as compared to 2007 and 2006. Some of these factors are as follows:

Global Economy The global economies, and in particular the U.S., are currently undergoing a period of economic uncertainty, and the related financial markets are experiencing unprecedented volatility. The current financial turmoil is adversely affecting the banking system and financial markets. The possibility that financial institutions may consolidate or fail has resulted in a tightening in the credit markets, a low level of liquidity in many financial markets, and extreme volatility in fixed income, credit, currency, and equity markets. Uncertainty about current global economic conditions poses a risk as customers may postpone spending in response to tighter credit, negative financial news and/or declines in income or asset values, or lower demand for their products or services which could have a material negative effect on the demand for our products. If the future economic environment continues to be less favorable than it has been in recent years, we could experience difficulties in our ability to provide retail, wholesale, and lease financing of our products. In addition, there could be exposure related to the financial viability of certain of our key third-party suppliers, some of which are our sole source for a particular supply item. The volatility in the financial markets will also affect the valuation of our pension assets and postretirement liabilities, resulting in potentially higher postretirement costs in future periods. Lower expectations of growth and profitability have resulted in impairments of certain goodwill and other long-lived assets and we could continue to experience pressure on the carrying values if these conditions persist for an extended period of time.

Military Sales Our Navistar Defense, LLC subsidiary experienced tremendous growth in 2008 due to our ability to leverage existing products and plants to meet the urgent demand of the U.S. military for MRAP vehicles. Our U.S. military sales increased to \$3.9 billion in 2008 from \$368 million in 2007 and \$238 million in 2006 primarily due to increases in MRAP vehicle volumes. Over the long term, we expect this business to generate approximately \$2 billion in annual sales. In 2009, we do not expect U.S. military sales to continue at the 2008 levels as a result of volume declines in MRAP vehicles partially offset by increases in other military applications.

Traditional Truck Market The traditional truck markets in which we compete are typically cyclical in nature due to the strong influence of macro-economic factors such as industrial production, demand for

20

#### **Table of Contents**

durable goods, capital spending, oil prices, and consumer confidence. The traditional truck industry retail deliveries were 244,100 in 2008, 319,000 in 2007, and 454,700 in 2006. We believe 2008 appears to be a low point in the cycle, but we are uncertain whether 2009 will recover from this level and, if so, to what extent.

Worldwide Engine Unit Sales Our worldwide engine unit sales are primarily impacted by sales to Ford and sales in South America, our largest engine market outside of the North American market. These markets are impacted by consumer demand for products that use our engines as well as macro-economic factors such as oil prices and construction activity. Our worldwide engine unit sales were 345,500 in 2008, 404,700 in 2007, and 519,700 in 2006. We believe that the Ford engine unit sales in the North American market will continue at lower levels and will not revert to historical levels. We expect 2009 worldwide unit sales to be similar to 2008.

Capital Markets The overall decline in the fair values of securities in the capital markets has lowered the asset values of our postretirement plans. In 2008, our actual returns experience was a loss of approximately 30% on our U.S. pension plan assets. The follow on effect is significantly higher projected post retirement expense for 2009.

Changes in Credit Markets Beginning in the late summer and early fall of 2007, the financial markets experienced a major correction linked primarily to the sub-prime mortgage lending market. The asset-backed securitization markets used by us and our lending conduit banks were affected by this correction. As a result, recent borrowings have been and future borrowings could continue to be more costly than in the past. Our recent securitizations in 2008 have been priced at 60 to 175 basis points over London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) or U.S. Treasuries, compared to a historical spread of 50 to 60 basis points.

Provision for Doubtful Accounts Our portfolio quality continues to show signs of weakness. Increases in delinquencies and default rates impact charge-offs and our provision for doubtful accounts, suggesting increased credit exposure. Our provision for doubtful accounts was \$65 million or 1% of total finance and other receivables, \$52 million or 1% of total finance and other receivables in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

*Emissions Standards Change Impact and Pre-Buy* In 2010, the new emissions standards will be stricter than in 2007, although it is unknown whether or not there will be a material impact on overall truck industry cyclicality. The traditional truck markets cycle has historically spanned roughly 5 to 10 years peak-to-peak; however, in 2006 and early 2007 we had observed a significant industry-wide increase in demand for vehicles and engines ahead of the implementation of stricter 2007 engine emissions standards.

2010 Emissions Standards Technology In the North American markets, most truck and engine manufacturers have chosen SCR as the solution to meet 2010 emissions standards. We have chosen a non-SCR, in-cylinder, solution to meet the 2010 emissions standards and believe it will provide us with a competitive advantage.

21

Certain Professional Fees The process of restating our previously issued consolidated financial statements for fiscal years 2003 through 2005 required considerable efforts at a significant financial cost, which has been expensed as incurred. In addition, we incurred elevated levels of professional fees in 2008, 2007, and 2006 related to assistance in preparing our consolidated financial statements, as well as documenting and performing an assessment of our internal control over financial reporting, as required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. The table below summarizes the costs incurred for each year in the three year period ended October 31, 2008.

	2	800	2007		2006	Total
(in millions)						
Professional fees associated with the 2005 audit and the re-audit of periods						
prior to 2005	\$	14	\$ 6	9	\$ 23	\$ 106
Professional fees associated with the 2008, 2007, and 2006 audits		57	1	6		73
Professional, consulting, and legal fees related to preparation of our public						
filing documents		77	13	0	38	245
Professional fees associated with documentation and assessment of internal						
control over financial reporting		17	1	9	10	46
Total	\$	165	\$ 23	4	\$ 71	\$ 470

Customer and Transportation Industry Consolidations Beginning in 2007 and continuing throughout the first half of 2008, various transportation companies have either been acquired or merged to form combined operating entities. Although we are unable to determine what the impact of these industry consolidations will be with regard to future purchases of our trucks, engines, and parts, we have experienced that some of these newly combined entities may not require the same number of vehicles as was previously required by the individual entities.

Derivative Financial Instruments Derivative financial instruments are primarily used by our financial services operations. Our financial services operations manage exposure to fluctuations in interest rates by limiting the amount of fixed rate assets funded with variable rate debt. This is accomplished by funding fixed rate receivables utilizing a combination of fixed rate and variable rate debt and derivative financial instruments to convert variable rate debt to fixed. None of our derivatives qualified for hedge accounting treatment in 2008, 2007, or 2006, accordingly we apply mark to market accounting and recognize the resulting non-cash charges as an element of interest expense. The fair value of these instruments is estimated based on quoted market prices and is subject to market risk, as the instruments may become less valuable due to changes in market conditions or interest rates. We have recognized derivative interest expenses of \$57 million in 2008, \$8 million in 2007, and \$8 million in 2006, including non-cash mark to market related expense of \$25 million in 2008, \$14 million in 2007, and \$4 million in 2006. The increase in derivative interest expense over this time period is generally a consequence of falling interest rates. For additional information, see Note 15, Financial instruments and commodity contracts, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Steel and Other Commodities Generally, we have been able to mitigate the effects of steel and other commodity cost increases via a combination of design changes, material substitution, resourcing, global sourcing efforts, and pricing performance. In addition, although the terms of supplier contracts and special pricing arrangements can vary, generally a time lag exists between when our suppliers incur increased costs and when these costs are passed on to us as well as when we might recover them through increased pricing. This time lag can span several quarters or years, depending on the specific situation. More recent trends indicate the cost pressures from the majority of our steel and commodity inputs have not only ceased, but reversed somewhat. Commodity price increases, particularly for aluminum, copper, precious metals, resins, and steel have contributed to substantial cost pressures in the industry as well as from our suppliers. Cost increases related to steel, precious metals, resins, and petroleum products totaled approximately \$97 million, \$86 million, and \$178 million, for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively, as compared to the corresponding prior year period.

#### **Results of Operations and Segment Review**

The following table summarizes our consolidated statements of operations and illustrates the key financial indicators used to assess the consolidated financial results. Financial information is presented for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, as prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ( GAAP ). Throughout our MD&A, percentage changes that are deemed to be not meaningful are designated as N.M.

#### Results of Operations for 2008 as Compared to 2007

2	2008	2	2007	C	hange	Percentage Change
\$ :	14,724	\$	12,295	\$	2,429	20
	11,930		10,131		1,799	18
	358				358	N.M.
	1,453		1,461		(8)	(1)
	380		382		(2)	(1)
	469		502		(33)	(7)
	14		(34)		48	N.M.
	14,604		12,442		2,162	17
	71		74		(3)	(4)
	191		(73)		264	N.M.
	57		47		10	21
\$	134	\$	(120)	\$	254	N.M.
Ψ	104	Ψ	(120)	Ψ	231	14.141.
Ф	1 92	Ф	(1.70)	Ф	2 52	N.M.
Φ	1.02	Ф	(1.70)	Ф	5.52	11.111.
	\$ 1	1,453 380 469 14 14,604 71 191 57	\$ 14,724 \$ 11,930 358 1,453 380 469 14 14,604 71 191 57 \$ 134 \$	\$ 14,724 \$ 12,295  11,930 10,131 358 1,453 1,461 380 382 469 502 14 (34)  14,604 12,442 71 74  191 (73) 57 47  \$ 134 \$ (120)	\$ 14,724 \$ 12,295 \$  11,930	\$ 14,724 \$ 12,295 \$ 2,429  11,930 10,131 1,799 358 358 1,453 1,461 (8) 380 382 (2) 469 502 (33) 14 (34) 48  14,604 12,442 2,162 71 74 (3)  191 (73) 264 57 47 10  \$ 134 \$ (120) \$ 254

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Sales of manufactured products, net U.S. and Canada	\$ 11,930	\$ 9,806	\$ 2,124	22
Sales of manufactured products, net Rest of world (ROW)	2,469	2,104	365	17
Total sales of manufactured products, net	14,399	11,910	2,489	21
Finance revenues	325	385	(60)	(16)
Sales and revenues, net	\$ 14,724	\$ 12,295	\$ 2,429	20

In 2008, net sales and revenues increased by 20% as compared to 2007. This increase was attributed primarily to our Truck segment, which increased net sales and revenues by \$2.5 billion as compared to 2007 driven by higher U.S. military sales.

Our Truck segment was our largest segment as measured in net sales and revenues, representing 70% and 64% of total consolidated net sales and revenues for 2008 and 2007, respectively. Net sales and revenues increased within this segment by 32% in 2008 as compared to 2007. The primary driver of the increase in net sales and revenues was growth in our U.S. military sales of \$3.5 billion. The success of our ProStar products and ROW sales contributed to this increase but was more than offset by weakness in our traditional markets in School Bus, Class 6 and 7 medium truck (Medium Truck), and Class 8 heavy truck (Heavy Truck). Our share of retail deliveries by traditional truck class increased in 2008

by 4% versus 2007 primarily due to the Truck segment s School Bus, Medium Truck, and Class 8 severe service (Severe Service Truck) classes, which all led

#### **Table of Contents**

their markets with the greatest relative retail market share in each of their classes by brand. We have also made significant market share gains in combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks due to the introduction of our ProStar trucks and new military vehicles.

Our Engine segment was our second largest segment in net sales and revenues with \$3.3 billion in 2008 and \$3.5 billion in 2007. Units shipped to Ford in North America significantly decreased by 85,500 units or 40% compared to the prior year due to a reduction in Ford s purchasing requirements. There was a decrease in the relative ratio of diesel to gas trucks produced in the heavy-duty pickup truck market to 59% in 2008 from 71% in 2007, which contributed to the lowered Ford demand for our engines. We expect our sales to Ford are unlikely to return to historical volumes. The decline in units shipped to Ford in North America was partially offset by increases in non-Ford OEM sales and intersegment sales to the Truck segment for sales to the U.S. military.

Our Parts segment recorded net sales of \$1.8 billion in 2008 and \$1.6 billion in 2007 for growth of 17%. This growth was primarily due to our expansion into the military business, as well as our continued focus on expansion outside of our commercial traditional markets. In the traditional markets, we were able to realize slight growth despite the challenging economy and we continue to successfully maintain our presence through expansion into additional product lines and enhancement of our relationship with new and current fleets.

Our Financial Services segment net revenues declined 22% in 2008 as compared to 2007. There were reduced financing opportunities resulting from fewer purchases of vehicles and components due to reduced customer demand as a result of deteriorating credit market and weakening economic conditions. During 2008, proceeds from the sale of receivables, net of issuance costs, amounted to \$1.1 billion compared to \$887 million in 2007.

Costs and Expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 11,655	\$ 9,880	\$ 1,775	18
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to cost of products sold	18	47	(29)	(62)
Product warranty costs	257	204	53	26
Total costs of products sold	\$ 11,930	\$ 10,131	\$ 1,799	18

Costs of products sold increased 18% for 2008 as compared to 2007. As a percentage of net sales of manufactured products, Costs of products sold decreased to 83% in 2008 from 85% in 2007. Included in Costs of products sold are product warranty costs and an allocated portion of our postretirement benefits expense. Product warranty costs, including extended warranty program costs and net of vendor recoveries (product warranty costs), were \$257 million in 2008 and \$204 million in 2007. Postretirement expense included in Costs of products sold, inclusive of Company 401(k) contributions, were \$18 million in 2008 and \$47 million in 2007. Apart from product warranty costs and postretirement benefits expense, Costs of products sold as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products decreased to 81% in 2008 from 83% in 2007. The decrease in costs of products sold as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products between 2008 and 2007 is largely attributable to increased U.S. military and ROW sales offsetting higher steel and other commodity prices (for more information regarding steel and other commodity prices, see Key Trends and Business Outlook, Steel and Other Commodities) and declining manufacturing efficiencies due to lower volumes as a result of weakness in our traditional markets.

The increase of \$53 million in product warranty costs in 2008 as compared to 2007 was primarily the result of adjustments to warranty accruals for changes in our estimates of warranty costs for products sold in prior years ( pre-existing warranty ) at the Truck and Engine segments and were partially offset by a combination of

24

reduced volumes and improved per unit warranty expense. In 2008, we incurred \$76 million of product warranty costs associated with adjustments to pre-existing warranties compared to \$22 million incurred in 2007.

In 2008, product warranty costs at the Truck segment were \$152 million compared to \$138 million in 2007. We accrue warranty related costs under standard warranty terms and for claims that we may choose to pay as an accommodation to our customers even though we are not contractually obligated to do so (out-of-policy). The Truck segment incurred an expense for pre-existing warranty costs of \$29 million in 2008 as compared to \$14 million in 2007. Quality improvements and a 10% decline in truck shipments as compared to 2007 allowed us to mitigate our warranty costs in 2008 excluding the year-over-year increase of \$15 million for pre-existing warranty costs. Product warranty costs at the Engine segment were \$100 million (3% of Engine segment net sales of manufactured products) compared to \$64 million (2% of Engine segment net sales of manufactured products) in 2007. The increase in product warranty costs at the Engine segment was attributable to adjustments to pre-existing warranties and higher engine volumes delivered to other OEMs. We continue to work on progressive improvements in product warranty costs by focusing on controlling the reliability and quality of our emissions-compliant engines. For more information regarding product warranty costs, see Note 1, Summary of significant accounting policies, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Selling, general and administrative expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2	008	2007		007 C		Change		Percentage Change
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding items presented									
separately below	\$	951	\$	793	\$	158	20		
Professional consulting, legal, and auditing fees		165		234		(69)	(29)		
Postretirement benefits expense (income) allocated to selling,									
general and administrative expenses		(38)		85		(123)	N.M.		
Dealcor expenses		218		289		(71)	(25)		
Incentive compensation and profit-sharing		<b>78</b>				78	N.M.		
Provision for doubtful accounts		65		52		13	25		
Stock-based compensation expense		14		8		6	75		
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$	1,453	\$	1,461	\$	(8)	(1)		

The primary drivers of the \$158 million increase in *Selling, general and administrative expenses* as compared to the prior year was caused primarily by increases in salaries and related benefits, new business development expenses and legal expenses. Professional consulting, legal, and auditing fees have declined significantly as a result of becoming current with our SEC filings and eliminating a majority of the consultant expenses by transferring activities back to company employees. The decrease in professional consulting, legal, and auditing fees were partially offset by an increase in the number of accounting and finance personnel. Postretirement benefits expense have improved due to several factors discussed more completely in the postretirement benefits section. Dealcor expenses declined primarily due to a decrease in related sales activity and the sale of Company owned dealerships. The increases in compensation and profit-sharing expenses are due to the improvement in our financial results, primarily meeting established net income goals. The increase in provision for doubtful accounts is due to an increase in repossessions and delinquencies coupled with continued weakness in our receivables portfolio. We provide for certain losses related to the potential repossession and liquidation of collateral underlying finance receivables with dealers and retail customers. Finally, increases in stock-based compensation expense versus prior year resulted from the issuance of restricted stock during the fourth quarter of 2008. A significant portion of the awards were granted to retirement eligible employees resulting in immediate recognition of a substantial portion of those costs consistent with relevant accounting literature.

Engineering and product development costs declined slightly in 2008 as compared to 2007. Engineering and product development costs were primarily incurred by our Truck and Engine segments for innovation and cost

reduction, and to provide our customers with product and fuel efficiencies. *Engineering and product development costs* incurred at the Truck segment were \$179 million in 2008, which compares to the \$173 million incurred in 2007, and relates primarily to the further development of our ProStar class 8 long-haul truck. In addition, the Truck segment also incurred costs in 2008 and 2007 related to the development and roll-out of our 2010 emissions-compliant products and to a lesser extent the development of the LoneStar class 8 truck. *Engineering and product development costs* incurred at our Engine segment increased \$3 million or 2% in 2008 as compared to the prior year. This increase is a result of the efforts to develop 2010 emissions-compliant engines, new engine products, and MWM-International Euro IV emission-compliant engines.

The following table presents the amounts of postretirement benefits (income) expenses, for defined benefit and defined contribution plans, as allocated among *Costs of products sold, Selling, general and administrative expenses*, and *Engineering and product development costs*:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Net postretirement benefits expense (income) included in:				
Costs of products sold	<b>\$ 18</b>	\$ 47	\$ (29)	(62)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(38)	85	(123)	N.M.
Engineering and product development costs	3	13	(10)	(77)
Total postretirement benefits expense (income)	<b>\$</b> (17)	\$ 145	\$ (162)	N.M.

Total postretirement benefits expense (income) includes defined benefit plans (pensions and post-employment benefits primarily health and life insurance) and defined contribution plans (401(k) contributions for active employees) as described in Note 11, *Postretirement benefits*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

We recognized income related to our postretirement benefits from defined benefit plans of \$42 million for the year ended October 31, 2008 compared to an expense of \$122 million for the same period in 2007. On December 16, 2007, the majority of Company employees represented by the UAW voted to ratify a new contract that will run through September 30, 2010. Among the changes from the prior contract was the cessation of annual lump sum payments that had been made to certain retirees. We previously accounted for these payments as a defined benefit plan based on the historical substance of the underlying arrangement. The elimination of these payments and other changes resulted in a net settlement and curtailment of the plan resulting in income of \$42 million during 2008.

During the third quarter of 2008, the Engine segment s Indianapolis plant laid off over 400 employees. That layoff was driven by a reduction in Ford s production schedules that management believed, at that time, to be temporary. Based on recent developments in economic conditions and the Company s current outlook regarding its Ford contract, it is probable that those employees, as well as other employees from the facility laid off prior to the third quarter, may not return to work. As such, net charges of \$5 million representing curtailments and contractual termination benefits were recognized for the Company s pension and postretirement benefit plans in the fourth quarter of 2008.

Excluding the effects of the two events described above, postretirement benefits income from defined benefit plans was \$5 million for the year ended October 31, 2008. The \$126 million reduction in defined benefit plan expense resulted from better than expected returns and a significant reduction in the projected benefit obligation resulting from fully insuring our Medicare eligible population in our largest postretirement medical plan. Each of these actions took place in 2007 and represent variances from prior actuarial estimates. These variances significantly reduced the cumulative loss pool during 2007. Such costs amortize into income in the subsequent years as a component of postretirement benefits (income) expense. Amortization of the loss pool for pension and health and welfare plans was \$13 million for the year ended October 31, 2008 compared to \$81 million for the

same period in 2007. Additionally, the growth in the asset base during 2007 had the effect of increasing the expected return on plan assets in 2008 (another component of postretirement benefits (income) expense). The expected return on plan assets for pension and health and welfare plans for the year ended October 31, 2008 was \$386 million compared to \$334 million for the same period in 2007. See Note 11, *Postretirement benefits*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements for further information on postretirement benefits.

Postretirement benefits expense resulting from the defined contribution plans was \$25 million and \$23 million for the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The following table presents the components of *Interest expense*:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Interest on manufacturing operations debt	\$ 154	\$ 197	\$ (43)	(22)
Interest on financial services operations debt	258	297	(39)	(13)
Derivative interest expense	57	8	49	613
Total interest expense	<b>\$ 469</b>	\$ 502	\$ (33)	(7)

Interest expense decreased 7% in 2008 as compared to 2007. This decrease was primarily due to a decrease in interest rates and lower debt balances partially offset by the derivative interest expense of \$57 million in 2008 and \$8 million in 2007. The derivative interest expense arising from non-cash mark to market accounting was \$25 million in 2008 and \$14 million in 2007. For more information, see Note 10, Debt, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Other (income) expenses, net was \$14 million of other expense and \$34 million of other income in 2008 and 2007, respectively. The primary drivers in Other (income) expenses, net were foreign exchange losses, other impairment charges, interest income, and early extinguishment of debt. Foreign exchange loss increased by \$31 million, other impairment charges increased by \$24 million, and interest income decreased by \$12 million as compared to the prior year. Other (income) expenses, net includes \$31 million of expenses related to the early extinguishment of debt in 2007 that did not recur in 2008.

Total costs and expenses in 2008 were significantly higher due to \$395 million of *Impairment of property and equipment* and other costs related to our expectations of permanently lower Ford volumes in our Engine segment. *Impairment of property and equipment* charges amounted to \$358 million. For additional information about these items, see Note 7, *Impairment of property and equipment and related charges*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Other related charges of \$37 million were primarily expensed in *Costs of products sold* and *Selling, general and administrative expenses*.

Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates

Our *Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates* is primarily derived from our ownership interests in BDP, BDT, and to a lesser extent other partially-owned affiliates. We reported \$71 million of income in 2008 as compared to \$74 million in 2007 with a majority of the income in both years being derived from BDP. For more information, see Note 9, *Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Income tax expense

*Income tax expense* was \$57 million in 2008 as compared to \$47 million in 2007. Our *Income tax expense* in each year is affected by various factors, including adjustments to deferred tax asset valuation accounts, research and development credits, Medicare reimbursements, and other items. Due to the rapid deterioration of our Canadian

business and the uncertainty of its future profitability, we established a valuation allowance against the full balance of Canadian net deferred tax assets. For additional information about these items, see Note 13, *Income taxes*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Net income (loss) and Diluted earnings (loss) per share

As a result of the above items, we recorded net income of \$134 million, an increase of \$254 million as compared to a prior year net loss of \$120 million. Included in our increase of \$254 million was growth in our U.S. military sales and the following significant items: impairment of property and equipment and other costs of \$395 million related to our expectations of permanently lower Ford diesel volumes exclusive to 2008, derivative expense due to a non-cash mark to market charge on our interest rate swap agreements of \$25 million in 2008 compared to \$14 million in 2007, foreign exchange loss of \$19 million in 2008 compared to a foreign exchange gain of \$12 million in 2007, a \$42 million reduction in postretirement expense primarily due to modifications to our UAW master contract exclusive to 2008, professional, consulting, and auditing expenses of \$165 million in 2008 as compared to expenses of \$234 million in 2007, and debt refinancing and restructuring costs of \$31 million in 2007 that did not recur in 2008.

Our diluted earnings per share for 2008 were \$1.82, calculated on 73.2 million shares. For 2007, our diluted loss per share was \$1.70, calculated on 70.3 million shares. Diluted shares reflect the impact of our convertible securities including common stock options in accordance with the treasury stock and if-converted methods. For further detail on the calculation of diluted earnings per share, see Note 19, *Earnings (loss) per share*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

## Results of Operations for 2007 as Compared to 2006

(in millions, except per share data)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Sales and revenues, net	\$ 12,295	\$ 14,200	\$ (1,905)	(13)
	, , , , , ,	, , , , , ,	. ( )	( - /
Costs of products sold	10,131	11,703	(1,572)	(13)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	1,461	1,332	129	10
Engineering and product development costs	382	453	(71)	(16)
Interest expense	502	431	71	17
Other (income) expenses, net	(34)	(15)	(19)	127
Total costs and expenses	12,442	13,904	(1,462)	(11)
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates	74	99	(25)	(25)
Income (loss) before income tax	(73)	395	(468)	N.M.
Income tax expense	47	94	(47)	(50)
Net income (loss)	\$ (120)	\$ 301	\$ (421)	N.M.
,				
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	\$ (1.70)	\$ 4.12	\$ (5.82)	N.M.
Sales and Revenues, net	+ (1110)	,	÷ (=:0 <b>=</b> )	

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Sales of manufactured products, net U.S. and Canada	\$ 9,806	\$ 12,273	\$ (2,467)	(20)
Sales of manufactured products, net ROW	2,104	1,605	499	31
Total sales of manufactured products, net	11,910	13,878	(1,968)	(14)
Finance revenues	385	322	63	20

Sales and revenues, net \$ 12,295 \$ 14,200 \$ (1,905) (13)

28

#### **Table of Contents**

In 2007, net sales and revenues decreased by 13% as compared to 2006. This decrease was attributed primarily to our Truck segment, which incurred decreased net sales and revenues of \$2.2 billion as compared to 2006.

Our Truck segment was our largest segment as measured in net sales and revenues, representing 64% and 70% of total consolidated net sales and revenues for 2007 and 2006, respectively. Net sales and revenues decreased within this segment by 22% in 2007 as compared to 2006. In 2006, the Truck segment benefited from an increase in the overall traditional markets, which were experiencing an upswing in the cycle after rebounding from the bottom-of-the-cycle periods experienced in 2003 and immediately prior. The 2006 industry upswing was attributable, in part, to strong underlying economic growth and the need to replace aging fleets of trucks. In addition, we benefited from the pre-buy of 2006 vehicles prior to the introduction of the 2007 emissions-compliant vehicles. While our share of retail deliveries by traditional truck class fluctuated in 2007 and 2006, the Truck segment s bus, medium and severe service classes all led their markets with the greatest relative retail market share in each of their classes by brand. Furthermore, price performance and growth in our expansion markets contributed, although to a lesser extent, to overall sales and revenue growth in 2006 and minimized the decline in sales and revenue in 2007. Growth in our expansion markets was primarily the result of growth in military sales and strength in the Mexican truck industry and other export markets.

Our Engine segment was our second largest segment in net sales and revenues with \$3.5 billion in both 2007 and 2006. Despite a slight decrease in the relative ratio of diesel to gas trucks produced in the heavy-duty pickup truck market to 71% in 2007 from 72% in 2006, units shipped to Ford in North America significantly decreased by 72,900 units or 26% compared to the prior year due to a reduction in Ford s purchasing requirements. In addition, the Engine segment also saw a decline in non-Ford OEM sales, including intersegment sales, resulting from the conversion to the 2007 emissions-compliant engines and the pre-builds of the 2006 engines in anticipation of the conversion. The decline in volume in 2007 was offset by price increases related to our 2007 emissions-compliant engines.

Our Parts segment grew net sales 3% in 2007 as compared to 2006. This growth was primarily due to the execution of our strategies to focus on expansion markets and to enhance our relationships with large fleets.

Our Financial Services segment grew net revenues 12% in 2007 as compared to 2006. Contributing to this revenue growth was a more attractive purchase financing environment for equipment users influenced by lower net interest rates, greater industry sales incentives, and a stronger used vehicle market. The shift from a strong operating lease environment to a purchase financing environment that began in 2006 was evidenced by a further decrease in rental income of 19% in 2007 compared to 2006. During 2007, proceeds from the sale of receivables, net of issuance costs, amounted to \$887 million compared to \$1.6 billion of net proceeds from the sale of receivables in 2006.

Costs and Expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 9,880	\$ 11,343	\$ (1,463)	(13)
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to costs of products sold	47	62	(15)	(24)
Product warranty costs	204	298	(94)	(32)
Total costs of products sold	\$ 10,131	\$ 11,703	\$ (1,572)	(13)

Costs of products sold decreased 13% for 2007 as compared to 2006, which is relatively consistent with the decline in sales and revenues. As a percentage of net sales of manufactured products, Costs of products sold increased to 85% in 2007 from 84% in 2006. Included in Costs of products sold are product warranty costs and a

portion of the total postretirement expense. Product warranty costs, including extended warranty program costs and net of vendor recoveries (product warranty costs), were \$204 million in 2007 and \$298 million in 2006. Postretirement expense included in *Costs of products sold*, inclusive of Company 401(k) contributions, were \$47 million in 2007 and \$62 million in 2006. Apart from product warranty costs and postretirement expense, *Costs of products sold* as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products increased to 83% in 2007 from 82% in 2006. The increase in costs of products sold as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products between 2007 and 2006 is largely attributable to the reduction in production volumes in 2007 and the corresponding loss of operational efficiencies and margin benefits normally associated with greater production volumes.

The decrease in product warranty costs of \$94 million in 2007 as compared to 2006 was primarily the result of lower per unit expenses associated with 2007 model-year products at the Truck and Engine segments, combined with the impact of reduced volumes. In 2007, we also incurred \$22 million of product warranty costs associated with adjustments to pre-existing warranties compared to \$9 million incurred in 2006. These adjustments reflect changes in our estimate of warranty costs for sales recognized in prior years. Most of the \$22 million was expensed at the Truck segment in 2007, while \$9 million was expensed at the Engine segment in 2006.

In 2007, product warranty costs at the Engine segment were \$64 million (2% of Engine segment net sales of manufactured products), compared to \$129 million (4% of Engine segment net sales of manufactured products) in 2006. The reduction in product warranty costs at the Engine segment was attributable to a combination of lower volumes and lower per unit costs. Progressive improvements in product warranty costs were also achieved by focusing on controlling the reliability and quality of our emissions-compliant engines as evidenced by the level of spending incurred during 2005 and 2006 in engineering and product development costs. This, in turn, resulted in fewer warranty claims and lower warranty costs per unit. Costs are accrued per unit based on expected warranty claims that incorporate historical information and forward assumptions about the nature, frequency, and average cost of warranty claims. Product warranty costs at the Truck segment were \$138 million in 2007 compared to \$167 million in 2006. We accrue warranty related costs under standard warranty terms and for claims that we may choose to pay as an accommodation to our customers even though we are not contractually obligated to do so (out-of-policy). Quality improvements and reduced levels of out-of-policy claims, coupled with a 27% decline in truck shipments as compared to 2006, allowed us to mitigate our warranty cost in 2007. For more information regarding product warranty costs, see Note 1, Summary of significant accounting policies, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Direct costs were also impacted by industry-wide increases in commodity and fuel prices, which affected all of our manufacturing operations. Costs related to steel, precious metals, resins, and petroleum products increased in 2007 and 2006 as compared to the respective prior year. However, we generally have been able to mitigate the effects by our efforts to reduce costs through a combination of design changes, material substitution, resourcing, global sourcing, and price performance.

The following table presents the amounts of postretirement benefits expense, for defined benefit and defined contribution plans, as allocated among *Costs of products sold, Selling, general and administrative expenses*, and *Engineering and product development costs*:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to:				
Costs of products sold	\$ 47	\$ 62	\$ (15)	(24)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	85	153	(68)	(44)
Engineering and product development costs	13	16	(3)	(19)
Total postretirement benefits expense	\$ 145	\$ 231	\$ (86)	(37)

30

Generally, postretirement benefits expense are included in *Costs of products sold, Selling, general and administrative expenses*, and *Engineering and product development costs*, at approximately 30%, 65%, and 5% of total expenses, respectively. In 2007, total postretirement benefits expense, inclusive of Company 401(k) contributions, were \$145 million, a decrease of \$86 million from the \$231 million incurred in 2006. For more information regarding postretirement benefits expense, see Note 11, *Postretirement benefits*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Selling, general and administrative expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2	2007	2006	Ch	nange	Percentage Change
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding items presented separately						
below	\$	801	\$ 766	\$	35	5
Professional consulting, legal, and auditing fees		234	71		163	230
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to selling, general and administrative						
expenses		85	153		(68)	(44)
Dealcor expenses		289	256		33	13
Incentive compensation and profit sharing			58		(58)	(100)
Provision for doubtful accounts		52	28		24	86
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$	1,461	\$ 1,332	\$	129	10

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased 10% in 2007 as compared to 2006. This increase was primarily a result of increased professional consulting, legal, and audit fees and greater expenses related to Dealcors. Professional consulting, legal, and auditing fees were \$234 million in 2007 compared to \$71 million in 2006. For more information regarding these costs, see the Key Trends and Business Outlook section within this Item. Incentive compensation and profit sharing expenses were insignificant in 2007 as compared to \$58 million in 2006. Selling, general and administrative expenses also include a portion of the total postretirement expense. The portion of postretirement expense contained in Selling, general and administrative expenses amounted to \$85 million in 2007 compared to \$153 million in 2006. In an effort to strengthen and maintain our dealer network, our Truck segment occasionally acquires and operates dealer locations for the purpose of transitioning ownership or providing temporary operational assistance, which may increase or decrease Selling, general and administrative expenses in the year of acquisition or disposal. For a further discussion of Dealcor locations acquired and sold during 2007 and 2006, see Note 2, Acquisition and disposal of businesses, and Note 8, Goodwill and other intangible assets, net, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Engineering and product development costs decreased 16% in 2007 as compared to 2006. Engineering and product development costs were primarily incurred by our Truck and Engine segments for innovation and cost reduction, and to provide our customers with product and fuel-usage efficiencies. In 2006, a significant amount of our Engineering and product development costs were incurred for the purpose of making improvements in the quality and reliability of our emissions-compliant engines and vehicles in anticipation of the 2007 emissions requirements. Engineering and product development costs incurred at our Engine segment decreased \$34 million or 15% in 2007 as compared to the prior year. This decrease is a result of the efforts incurred during 2006 and 2005 to develop reliable, high-quality emissions-compliant engines that we introduced in 2007. During 2007, we also incurred lower costs associated with the development of the MaxxForce Big-Bore engine line and our emissions-compliant products. Engineering and product development costs incurred at the Truck segment were \$173 million in 2007, which compares to the \$205 million incurred in 2006, and relates primarily to the further development of our ProStar class 8 long-haul truck. In addition, the Truck segment also incurred costs in 2006 and, to a lesser extent, in 2007 related to the development and roll-out of our 2007 emissions-compliant products and the development of the LoneStar class 8 tractor.

The following table presents the components of *Interest expense*:

(in willians arount percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
(in millions, except percentage change)				
Interest on manufacturing operations debt	\$ 197	\$ 191	\$ 6	3
Interest on financial services operations debt	297	232	65	28
Derivative interest expense	8	8		
Total interest expense	\$ 502	\$ 431	\$ 71	16

*Interest expense* increased 17% in 2007 as compared to 2006. This increase primarily resulted from increased borrowings related to the financing of dealers pre-2007 emissions vehicle inventory and additional interest related to our new debt structure. For more information, see Note 10, *Debt*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Other (income) expenses, net amounted to \$34 million and \$15 million of other income in 2007 and 2006, respectively. Other (income) expenses, net includes \$31 million of expenses related to the early extinguishment of debt in 2007, which compares with \$23 million of expenses related to the recognition of unamortized debt issuance costs and call premiums in 2006. These expenses, along with other miscellaneous expenses, were primarily offset by \$54 million and \$53 million of interest income earned in 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Income and losses reported in *Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates* are derived from our ownership interests in BDP, BDT, and twelve other partially-owned affiliates. We reported \$74 million of income in 2007 as compared to \$99 million in 2006 with a majority of the income in both years being derived from BDP. For more information, see Note 9, *Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

*Income tax expense* was \$47 million in 2007 as compared to \$94 million in 2006. Despite our consolidated pretax loss for 2007, we incurred state, local, and foreign income taxes. Our *Income tax expense* in each year is affected by various factors, including adjustments to deferred tax asset valuation accounts, research and development credits, Medicare reimbursements, and other items. For additional information about these items, see Note 13, *Income taxes*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Net income (loss) and Diluted earnings (loss) per share

For the year ended October 31, 2007, we recorded a net loss of \$120 million, a reduction of \$421 million as compared to prior year net income of \$301 million.

Diluted loss per share for 2007 was \$1.70, calculated on 70.3 million shares. For 2006, our diluted earnings per share were \$4.12, calculated on 74.5 million shares. Diluted shares reflect the impact of our convertible securities including common stock options, convertible debt, and exchangeable debt in accordance with the treasury stock and if-converted methods. For further detail on the calculation of diluted earnings per share, see Note 19, *Earnings (loss) per share*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### Segment Results of Operation

We define segment profit (loss) as adjusted earnings (loss) before income tax. Additional information about segment profit (loss) is as follows:

Postretirement benefits and medical expenses of active employees are allocated to the segments based upon relative workforce data.

The cost of certain postretirement benefits and medical expenses of retired employees are included in corporate expenses.

The UAW master contract and non-represented employee profit sharing, annual incentive compensation, and the costs of the Supplemental Trust are included in corporate expenses, if applicable.

Interest expense and interest income for the manufacturing operations are reported in corporate expenses.

Income from non-consolidated affiliates is recorded in the segment in which each affiliate is managed.

Intersegment purchases and sales between the Truck and Engine segments are recorded at our best estimates of arms-length pricings. The MaxxForce Big-Bore engine program is being treated as a joint program with the Truck and Engine segments sharing in the results of operations of the program.

Intersegment purchases from the Truck and Engine segments by the Parts segment are recorded at standard production cost.

We allocate access fees to the Parts segment from the Truck and Engine segments for certain engineering and product development costs, depreciation expenses, and selling, general and administrative expenses incurred by the Truck and Engine segments based on the relative percentage of certain sales, adjusted for cyclicality.

Certain sales financed by the financial services operations, primarily NFC, require the manufacturing operations, primarily the Truck segment, and the financial services operations to share a portion of customer losses or the manufacturing operations may be required to repurchase the repossessed collateral from the financial services operations at the principal value of the receivable.

Certain sales to our dealers include interest-free periods that vary in length. The financial services operations finance these sales and our Truck segment subsidizes and reimburses the financial services operations for those finance charges.

Other than the items discussed above, the selected financial information presented below is recognized in accordance with our policies described in Note 1, *Summary of significant accounting policies*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

The following sections analyze operating results as they relate to our four industry segments:

#### Truck Segment

The Truck segment manufactures and distributes a full line of class 4 through 8 trucks and buses in the common carrier, private carrier, government/service, leasing, construction, energy/petroleum, military vehicles, and student and commercial transportation markets under the International, Navistar Defense, LLC, and IC brands. We also produce chassis for motor homes and commercial step van vehicles under the WCC brand.

The following tables summarize our Truck segment sales and segment profit for the years ended October 31 (segment sales are defined as net sales and revenues including intersegment sales and revenues):

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Segment sales	\$ 10,317	\$ 7,809	\$ 2,508	32
Segment profit	818	141	677	480

Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Segment sales	\$ 7,809	\$ 9,960	\$ (2,151)	(22)
Segment profit	\$ 141	\$ 683	\$ (542)	(79)

We believe the following tables on net orders, chargeouts, and backlogs present key metrics that provide quantitative measures on the performance of our truck segment.

Truck segment net orders

We define orders as written commitments from customers and dealers to build and then purchase trucks. Orders do not represent guarantees of purchases by customers or dealers and are subject to cancelation. Orders shown here are net orders and thus represent new orders received during the indicated time period less cancellations of orders made during the same time period. Orders may be either sold orders which will be built for specific customers or stock orders which will generally be built for dealers for eventual sale to customers. These orders are placed on our U.S., Canadian, and Mexican assembly plants for destinations anywhere in the world and include trucks, buses, and military tactical vehicles.

The following table summarizes net orders received by our Truck segment during our fiscal years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	11,900	9,600	2,300	24
Medium Trucks	19,400	21,400	(2,000)	(9)
Heavy Trucks	22,600	11,300	11,300	100
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(A)</sup>	23,100	14,900	8,200	55
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	45,700	26,200	19,500	74
Total Traditional Markets	77,000	57,200	19,800	35

(A) Includes 9,600 and 2,100 units for the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, related to U.S. military contracts.

	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	9,600	20,700	(11,100)	(54)
Medium Trucks	21,400	50,400	(29,000)	(58)
Heavy Trucks	11,300	40,800	(29,500)	(72)
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(B)</sup>	14,900	22,000	(7,100)	(32)
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	26,200	62,800	(36,600)	(58)
Total Traditional Markets	57,200	133,900	(76,700)	(57)

(B) Includes 2,100 units and 140 units for the year ended October 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, related to U.S. military contracts.

Truck segment chargeouts

Truck segment shipments or chargeouts are defined by management as trucks that have been invoiced to customers, with units held in dealer inventory primarily representing the principal difference between retail deliveries and chargeouts. The following tables summarize our chargeouts in units for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	13,500	14,600	(1,100)	(8)
Medium Trucks	20,300	28,700	(8,400)	(30)
Heavy Trucks	18,800	17,400	1,400	8
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(A)</sup>	20,300	16,100	4,200	26
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	39,100	33,500	5,600	17
Total Traditional Markets	72,900	76,800	(3,900)	(5)
Total Expansion Markets	29,300	36,800	(7,500)	(20)
Total Worldwide Units	102,200	113,600	(11,400)	(10)

(A) Includes 7,500 and 1,700 units for the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, related to U.S. military contracts.

	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	14,600	18,000	(3,400)	(19)
Medium Trucks	28,700	45,200	(16,500)	(37)
Heavy Trucks	17,400	43,400	(26,000)	(60)
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(B)</sup>	16,100	20,500	(4,400)	(21)
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	33,500	63,900	(30,400)	(48)
Total Traditional Markets	76,800	127,100	(50,300)	(40)
Total Expansion Markets	36,800	28,300	8,500	30
Total Worldwide Units	113,600	155,400	(41,800)	(27)

<sup>(</sup>B) Includes 1,700 and 1,500 units for the years ended October 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, related to U.S. military contracts. *Truck segment backlogs* 

Although the backlog of unfilled orders is one of many indicators of market demand, other factors such as changes in production rates, internal and supplier available capacity, new product introductions, and competitive pricing actions may affect point-in-time comparisons.

The following tables summarize order backlogs in units in our traditional markets for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	1,400	3,000	(1,600)	(53)
Medium Trucks	2,400	3,300	(900)	(27)
Heavy Trucks	6,700	2,900	3,800	131
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(A)</sup>	6,700	3,900	2,800	72
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service trucks	13,400	6,800	6,600	97
Total Traditional Markets	17,200	13,100	4,100	31

(A) Includes 4,200 and 1,400 units for the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, related to U.S. military contracts.

	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	3,000	8,000	(5,000)	(63)
Medium Trucks	3,300	10,600	(7,300)	(69)
Heavy Trucks	2,900	9,000	(6,100)	(68)
Severe Service Trucks <sup>(B)</sup>	3,900	5,100	(1,200)	(24)
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service trucks	6,800	14,100	(7,300)	(52)
Total Traditional Markets	13,100	32,700	(19,600)	(60)

(B) Includes 1,400 for the year ended October 31, 2007 related to U.S. military contracts.  $Truck\ segment\ sales$ 

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Truck segment sales U.S. and Canada	\$ 9,131	\$ 6,638	\$ 2,493	38
Truck segment sales ROW	1,186	1,171	15	1
Total truck segment sales	\$ 10,317	\$ 7,809	\$ 2,508	32

(in millions, except per	centage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Truck segment sales	U.S. and Canada	\$ 6,638	\$ 9,103	\$ (2,465)	(27)
Truck segment sales	ROW	1,171	857	314	37

Total truck segment sales \$ 7,809 \$ 9,960 \$ (2,151) (22)

In 2008, the Truck segment s net sales increased by 32% or \$2.5 billion from the prior year primarily due to significant sales growth in U.S. military sales of \$3.5 billion. Excluding sales to the U.S. military, 2008 net sales declined by \$977 million or 13% versus the prior year, primarily due to declining economic conditions and a challenging new truck pricing environment during the last half of the year. The traditional heavy truck industry experienced a decline in retail deliveries primarily due to higher diesel prices, however, our Heavy Truck business increased our chargeouts by 1,400 units versus prior year. We were able to mitigate some of the effects of the traditional heavy truck market decline primarily due to improved market share as a result of our new ProStar. The ProStar has proven to have better fuel efficiencies than our competitors due to its aerodynamic design, which has improved our market share. The Severe Service market industry experienced a similar decline

as the traditional heavy truck market, however, our Severe Service chargeouts increased due to U.S. military sales. The school bus industry and our School Bus chargeouts declined as a result of major customers re-evaluating and re-timing their purchases in 2008. Our recent purchase agreement of up to \$1.2 billion with First Student will provide us with consistent chargeouts over the course of the contract through 2010 and we expect our market share to increase over this time. The Medium Truck market was primarily impacted by the declining economic conditions which decreased our chargeouts in 2008. In addition, an influx of competitors in this market and their respective pricing strategies dampened the demand for our Medium Trucks products.

Our expansion markets allow us to leverage our current products and provide an alternative outlet of sales. In 2008, the expansion markets chargeouts declined by 20% compared to the prior year consistent with the downturn that had been anticipated due to a decrease in demand in Mexico. Growth in our expansion markets helped mitigate the 2007 sales decline in our traditional market versus 2006.

Key economic indicators affecting the truck industry such as gross domestic product, industrial production, and freight tonnage hauled declined in 2008 compared to 2007 and 2006. We observed that the industry has continued to decline from the recent 2006 peak of 454,700 retail units. The 2006 demand for pre-2007 emissions-compliant engines was the greatest contributing factor to the decline in sales of vehicles in 2007 as purchasers pre-bought their requirements ahead of price increases related to the change in emissions compliant engines. traditional industry retail units delivered in 2008 and 2007 were 46% and 30% less than 2006 which is consistent with the decline in the truck segment retail units. Detail is provided on the traditional market retail deliveries by relevant classes in the table below.

The following tables summarize industry retail deliveries, in the traditional truck markets in the U.S. and Canada, in units, according to Wards Communications and R.L. Polk & Co.:

	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	24,400	24,500	(100)	
Medium Trucks	59,600	88,500	(28,900)	(33)
Heavy Trucks	102,500	142,900	(40,400)	(28)
Severe Service Trucks	57,600	63,100	(5,500)	(9)
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	160,100	206,000	(45,900)	(22)
Total Traditional Truck Markets	244,100	319,000	(74,900)	(23)

				Percentage
	2007	2006	Change	Change
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)				
School Buses	24,500	28,200	(3,700)	(13)
Medium Trucks	88,500	110,400	(21,900)	(20)
Heavy Trucks	142,900	231,900	(89,000)	(38)
Severe Service Trucks	63,100	84,200	(21,100)	(25)
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	206,000	316,100	(110,100)	(35)
Total Traditional Truck Markets	319,000	454,700	(135,700)	(30)

The following tables summarize our retail delivery market share percentages based on market-wide information from Wards Communications and R.L. Polk & Co.:

	2008	2007	2006
Traditional Markets (U.S. and Canada)			
School Buses	55%	60%	64%
Medium Trucks	36	36	40
Heavy Trucks	19	15	17
Severe Service Trucks	37	27	23
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks	25	19	19
Total Traditional Truck Markets	31	27	27
Impact of excluding U.S. military deliveries			
Severe Service Trucks, exclusive of U.S. military deliveries	27	25	22
Sub-total combined Heavy Trucks and Severe Service Trucks, exclusive of			
U.S. military deliveries	22	18	18
Total Traditional Truck Markets, exclusive of U.S. military deliveries	29	26	26

We view retail market share as a key metric that allows us to obtain a quantitative measure of our relative competitive performance in the marketplace. This metric is one of many which we rely upon to determine performance. Our focus on market share is concentrated, in general, on the individual performance of the classes that comprise our traditional truck markets. An output of this is a consolidated traditional truck market share figure, which is subject to the effects of portfolio mix and, as such, is a less meaningful metric for us to determine overall relative competitive performance.

In 2008, School Bus, Medium Truck, and Severe Service Truck classes all led their markets with the greatest retail market share in each of their classes by brand. Our strategy is to maintain and grow these market share positions at our required margins while aggressively pursuing market share gains in the Heavy Truck class, the class in which we have the lowest market share. Leading market share in the School Bus class in 2008 was primarily attributable to our distribution strategy and our on-going efforts to further engage and support our dealer and customer networks. Our successful execution of our School Bus strategy was reaffirmed by receiving a purchase agreement for buses from First Student in 2008. The decrease of 5 percentage points versus prior year in the School Bus class was primarily due to timing of purchases of our customers. Leading market share in the Medium Truck class in 2008 was attributable to penetration in large fleet customers. We were able to maintain our market share versus prior year in the Medium Truck class in spite of new entrants into this class and aggressive pricing incentives and discount programs instituted by our competitors. We demonstrated our continued long-term commitment to the Heavy Truck market through our 2008 introduction of the LoneStar class 8 long-haul truck. Our Heavy Truck market share increased by 4 percentage points in 2008 compared to 2007. This increase in market share is due to the acceptance of our ProStar in the Heavy Truck market. Our new ProStar products are distinct due to the ability to provide better fuel efficiency and ease of maintenance compared to our competitors. We increased our leading market share in the Severe Service class by 10 percentage points over prior year primarily due to U.S. military deliveries.

In 2007, School Bus, Medium Truck, and Severe Service Truck classes all led their markets with the greatest retail market share in each of their classes by brand. Market share in the School Bus class decreased over the prior year by 4 percentage points primarily as a result of pricing strategies to gain market share by our competitors. The market share in Medium Truck declined by 4 percentage points versus the prior year as a result of new entrants into this class, aggressive pricing incentives and discount programs instituted by our competitors, and timing of customer purchases. We demonstrated our long-term commitment to the Heavy Truck market through our 2007 introduction of the ProStar class 8 long-haul truck. Our reengagement in this class increased our market share, established scale, and increased supplier relationships. Our Severe Service class market share increased 4 percentage points in 2007 compared to the prior year, despite an industry downturn in residential and non-residential construction spending and federal transportation spending by leveraging our strength in government and municipal markets.

During 2008, the Mexican truck market decreased 9% compared to the prior year and experienced 20% growth in 2007 as compared to 2006. During this time, our Mexican market share was 31%, 28%, and 28% for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. It is our goal to continue to diversify into these expansion markets in future periods.

Truck segment costs and expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 8,452	\$ 6,667	\$ 1,785	27
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to costs of products sold	17	36	(19)	(53)
Product warranty costs	152	138	14	10
Total costs of products sold	\$ 8,621	\$ 6,841	\$ 1,780	26

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 6,667	\$ 8,234	\$ (1,567)	(19)
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to costs of products sold	36	46	(10)	(22)
Product warranty costs	138	167	(29)	(17)
Total costs of products sold	\$ 6,841	\$ 8,447	\$ (1,606)	(19)

The Truck segment s *Costs of products sold* decreased by 4% in 2008 versus 2007 as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products. Product warranty costs are included in costs of products sold. Generally, we offer one-to five-year warranty coverage for our trucks, although the terms and conditions can vary. In addition, in an effort to strengthen and grow relationships with our customer base, we may incur warranty costs for claims that are outside of the contractual obligation period. Product warranty costs at the Truck segment were 2% of Truck segment total costs of products sold for 2008 and 2007. We accrue warranty related costs under standard warranty terms and for out-of-policy claims. Our warranty cost increased versus 2007 due to adjustments of pre-existing warranty accruals and extended warranty expense of \$15 million, partially offset by the decline in chargeouts and improved per unit expense due to quality improvements. Total postretirement benefits expense decreased by 53% in the Truck segment due to higher returns on plan assets and containment of other postretirement benefits expense. Excluding product warranty costs and postretirement benefits expense, costs of products sold for the Truck segment increased by 27% in 2008 when compared to 2007. Our *Costs of products sold* as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products, exclusive of product warranty costs and postretirement benefits expense, decreased by 3% for 2008 compared to 2007 primarily attributable to increased U.S. military sales offsetting higher commodity prices, declining manufacturing efficiencies due to lower volumes, and increased material costs.

The Truck segment s *Costs of products sold* increased by 3% to 88% in 2007 as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products. In 2007, we incurred lower levels of product warranty costs than 2006, primarily attributed to the launch of 2004 emissions-compliant trucks and standard coverage terms, claims outside of the contractual obligation period that we honored, adjustments to pre-existing warranties, and some recalls that impacted product warranty costs. Total postretirement benefits expense decreased by 22% versus the prior year. Excluding product warranty costs and postretirement benefits expense, *Costs of products sold* for the Truck segment declined by 19% in 2007 when compared to 2006 and was consistent with the decline in sales for the

same period. Our *Costs of products sold* as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products, exclusive of product warranty costs and postretirement benefits expense, increased by 3% for 2007 compared to 2006 primarily attributable to increased material costs slightly offset by increased selling prices.

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Cha	ange	Percentage Change
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding items presented					
separately below	\$ 394	\$ 332	\$	62	19
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to selling, general and administrative					
expenses		9		(9)	(100)
Dealcor expenses	218	289		(71)	(25)
Provision for doubtful accounts	20	13		7	54
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 632	\$ 643	\$	(11)	(2)

	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
(in millions, except percentage change)				
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding items presented separately				
below	\$ 332	\$ 322	\$ 10	3
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to selling, general and administrative				
expenses	9	6	3	50
Dealcor expenses	289	256	33	13
Provision for doubtful accounts	13	13		
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 643	\$ 597	\$ 46	8

The Truck segment s *Selling, general and administrative expenses* as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products decreased by 2% in 2008 versus 2007. Dealcor *Selling, general and administrative expenses* decreased primarily due to dispositions and changes in ownership composition of Dealcors and expenses related to the decrease in sales volumes. The Truck segment may be liable for certain losses on finance receivables and investments in equipment on operating leases from the Financial Services segment. In 2008 and 2007, repossessions and delinquencies continued to increase due to the slowdown in the truck industry and the general economy, which is currently impacting our allowance and provision for doubtful accounts. Decreases in tonnage hauled, suppressed freight rates driven by excess capacity, increased fuel costs, and the current credit crisis have all contributed to the distress of our customers. As a result, the provision for doubtful accounts increased by \$7 million or 54% in 2008 over the prior year. Excluding the items above our *Selling, general and administrative expenses* increased due to new business development, salaries and related benefits, and overhead and infrastructure enhancements in support of sales activities. Our relative ratio of *Selling, general and administrative expenses* to net sales and revenues, exclusive of postretirement benefits expense, Dealcor expenses and provision for doubtful accounts was 4% in 2008 and 2007.

The Truck segment s *Selling, general and administrative expenses* as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products increased by 2% in 2007 versus 2006. Increases in *Selling, general and administrative expenses* were attributable to the net addition of Dealcor facilities in 2007 and 2006, segment overhead and infrastructure enhancements in support of sales activity, and a portion of postretirement benefits expense. Our relative ratio of *Selling, general and administrative expenses* to net sales and revenues, exclusive of postretirement benefits expense, Dealcor expenses and provision for doubtful accounts increased to 4% from 3% for 2007 and 2006, respectively.

In addition to providing efficiencies in our manufacturing process, our strategic relationships also contribute product design and development benefits. In 2008, 2007, and 2006, the Truck segment s engineering and product development costs were \$179 million, \$173 million, and \$205 million, respectively. During this time, our top

40

#### **Table of Contents**

developmental priority was establishing our ProStar and LoneStar class 8 long-haul trucks and developing our 2007 and 2010 emissions-compliant vehicles, both of which required significant labor, material, outside engineering, and prototype tooling. Besides innovation, we also focus resources on continuously improving our existing products as a means of streamlining our manufacturing process, keeping down warranty costs, and providing our customers with product and fuel-usage efficiencies.

Truck segment profit

The Truck segment increased profitability in 2008 by \$677 million to \$818 million from \$141 million in 2007. This increase in profitability was driven by increased sales to the U.S. military offsetting lower volumes and higher material costs. The Truck segment decreased in profitability in 2007 by \$542 million to \$141 million from \$683 million in 2006. This decline in profitability was attributable to lower volumes and the corresponding loss of operational efficiencies and margin benefits derived from fixed cost absorption, material costs, and manufacturing scale offset by a combination of improved pricing and an increase in U.S. military sales.

## **Engine Segment**

The Engine segment designs and manufactures diesel engines across the 50 through 475 horsepower range for use in our class 6 and 7 medium trucks, school buses, and selected class 8 heavy truck models. Additionally, we produce diesel engines for other OEM customers, principally Ford, and diesel engines for various industrial and agricultural applications and produce engines for WCC, LCF, and class 5 vehicles. According to data published by R. L. Polk & Co., for the calendar year 2008, we have approximately a 40% share of the diesel pickup engine market in the U.S. and Canada and approximately a 36% share of the engine market for medium-duty commercial trucks and buses in the U.S. and Canada. Furthermore, the Engine segment has made a substantial investment, together with Ford, in the BDP joint venture that is responsible for the sale of service parts to Ford.

The following tables summarize our Engine segment s financial results and sales data:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Segment sales	\$ 3,257	\$ 3,461	\$ (204)	(6)
Segment profit (loss) <sup>(A)</sup>	(355)	128	(483)	N.M.
Sales data (in units):				
Ford sales U.S. and Canada	125,900	211,400	(85,500)	(40)
Ford sales ROW	26,100	23,700	2,400	10
Other OEM sales U.S. and Canada	16,800	8,800	8,000	91
Other OEM sales ROW	113,100	95,400	17,700	19
Intercompany sales	63,600	65,400	(1,800)	(3)
Total sales	345,500	404,700	(59,200)	(15)

<sup>(</sup>A) Included in our 2008 segment loss was an *Impairment of property and equipment* charge of \$358 million and other costs of \$37 million related to our expectation of permanently lower Ford volumes.

41

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Segment sales	\$ 3,461	\$ 3,472	\$ (11)	
Segment profit (loss)	128	(1)	129	N.M.
Sales data (in units):				
Ford sales U.S. and Canada	211,400	284,300	(72,900)	(26)
Ford sales ROW	23,700	31,400	(7,700)	(25)
Other OEM sales U.S. and Canada	8,800	13,700	(4,900)	(36)
Other OEM sales ROW	95,400	91,200	4,200	5
Intercompany sales	65,400	99,100	(33,700)	(34)
Total sales	404,700	519,700	(115,000)	(22)

Engine segment sales

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Engine segment sales U.S. and Canada	\$ 2,076	\$ 2,618	\$ (542)	(21)
Engine segment sales ROW	1,181	843	338	40
Total Engine segment sales	\$ 3,257	\$ 3,461	\$ (204)	(6)

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Engine segment sales U.S. and Canada	\$ 2,618	\$ 2,803	\$ (185)	(7)
Engine segment sales ROW	843	669	174	26
Total Engine segment sales	\$ 3,461	\$ 3,472	\$ (11)	

The Engine segment continues to be our second largest segment as measured in net sales and revenues, representing 22%, 28%, and 24% of total consolidated net sales and revenues for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. The Engine segment experienced a decrease in net sales of 6% in 2008 compared to 2007. The primary drivers were decreased product volumes to Ford in North America, partially offset by increased ROW sales. Our North American volumes are primarily to Ford and to the Truck segment. Our intercompany shipments to our Truck segment are primarily dependent on the North American Bus and Medium truck markets and to a lesser extent the Severe Service market. These markets were lower in 2008 versus 2007, which in turn decreased the intersegment sales from Engine to Truck. As these markets recover, we expect our intersegment sales to recover as well. Our ROW sales are primarily driven by our by South American subsidiary, MWM, which has recently signed a long term agreement with GM to supply diesel engines in Brazil. Sales of engines to Ford represented 44% of our unit volume in 2008 and 58% of our unit volume in 2007. Going forward, we expect our sales to Ford are unlikely to return to historical volumes. Sales to non-Ford customers, including intercompany sales, increased approximately 23,900 units during 2008 compared to 2007. Our strategy is to continue our efforts to diversify our Engine segment sales and profitably grow our ROW business through MWM and our Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd. joint venture.

Approximately 70% of our 2007 volume reduction is due to our largest diesel engine customer, Ford. Despite an increase in dieselization rate in the heavy-duty pickup truck market, the unit shipments to Ford in 2007 declined by 80,600 units when compared to 2006. Sales of engines to Ford represented 61% of our unit volume in 2006. Intercompany units sold to our Truck and Parts segments declined by 33,700 units in 2007 compared to the prior year, driven by the overall downturn in the truck industry.

42

Engine segment costs and expenses

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 2,955	\$ 3,062	\$ (107)	(3)
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to costs of products sold	3	21	(18)	(86)
Product warranty costs	100	64	36	56
Total costs of products sold	\$ 3,058	\$ 3,147	\$ (89)	(3)

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Costs of products sold, excluding items presented separately below	\$ 3,062	\$ 3,094	\$ (32)	(1)
Postretirement benefits expense allocated to costs of products sold	21	22	(1)	(5)
Product warranty costs	64	129	(65)	(50)
Total costs of products sold	\$ 3,147	\$ 3,245	\$ (98)	(3)

Costs of products sold as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products increased to 94% in 2008 compared to 91% for the same period in 2007, due to higher warranty costs and manufacturing costs as a result inefficiencies at lower production volumes. A significant driver of the decrease in Costs of products sold for 2008 compared to 2007 was a reduction in the shipments of engines to Ford offset by increases in commodity costs, primarily steel and precious metals. The decrease in Ford shipments was due to a reduction in the production of heavy-duty pickup trucks built by Ford that contain diesel engines. Due to the reduction in shipments to Ford, the Engine segment s Indianapolis plant laid off over 400 employees in 2008 to match Ford s production schedules. It is probable that these employees may not return to work. As a result, we recognized an expense of \$15 million for employee benefit layoff expense within 2008 Costs of products sold.

Costs of products sold as a percentage of net sales of manufactured products decreased to 91% in 2007 compared to 94% for the same period in 2006, attributable to increased pricing and reduced manufacturing costs associated with the 2007 pre-buy. Generally, we were able to offset commodity price increases through increased pricing in 2007. Prior to 2007, we were unable to pass on many of these increases to Ford, our single largest customer. Subsequently, we renegotiated our contract in 2007 with Ford to provide terms that we believe are beneficial.

Product warranty costs in 2008 were 3% of the Engine segment s cost of products sold compared to 2% in 2007. The increase in expense from 2008 as compared to 2007 was attributable to increases in accruals for pre-existing warranties in 2008 compared to 2007. The Engine segment s changes in pre-existing warranty were due to changes in our estimates of warranty costs for products sold in prior years and were partially offset by a decrease in per unit warranty expense and the decrease in shipments of our products. Marginal improvements in per unit product warranty costs were also achieved by focusing on controlling the reliability and quality of our emissions-compliant engines as evidenced by the level of spending incurred during previous years within *Engineering and product development costs*. Costs are accrued per unit based on expected warranty claims that incorporate historical information and forward assumptions about the nature, frequency, and cost of warranty claims.

Product warranty costs in 2006 were 4% of the Engine segments cost of products sold. Our focus during 2006 was to correct for certain performance and design issues with the 2004 emissions-compliant engines, which allowed us to provide greater reliability and higher quality performance. Due to our disagreement with Ford over our obligation to share warranty costs, we have not recorded any additional amounts in our warranty accrual for engine sales to Ford since July 31, 2005. Amounts recorded prior to July 31, 2005 have not been reversed, even though we believe we may not be legally required to make any payments.

Engineering and product development costs have been and will continue to be a significant component of our Engine segment costs. We continue to focus substantial effort on the development of fuel efficient engines with enhanced performance and reliability while meeting or exceeding stricter emissions compliance requirements. Currently our top developmental priorities focus on further design changes to our diesel engines, the development of our MaxxForce Big-Bore engines, and on new products to meet the requirements of the 2010 emissions regulations. 2006 and 2007 efforts were primarily directed toward the development of an emissions-compliant diesel engine that met strict 2007 U.S. EPA standards. Each of these developments required significant resources, outside engineering assistance, and prototype tooling. Engineering and product development costs for 2008, 2007, and 2006 were \$199 million, \$196 million, and \$230 million, respectively. In total, during the three-year period ended October 31, 2008, the Engine segment invested \$625 million for engineering and product development costs directed towards providing our customers with enhanced product improvements, innovations, and value while improving the reliability and quality of our 2007 emissions-compliant engines.

Selling, general and administrative expenses were \$157 million in 2008, \$123 million in 2007, and \$139 million in 2006. Selling, general and administrative expenses increased by \$34 million for 2008 when compared to 2007 primarily as a result of an increase in expenses related to the Ford litigation and expenses related to our expectation of permanently lower Ford volumes. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased by \$16 million for 2007 when compared to 2006 primarily as a result of a decrease in legal expense. In August 2006, we settled all pending litigation with Caterpillar and entered into a new ongoing business relationship that included new licensing and supply agreements.

Total costs and expenses in 2008 were significantly higher due to \$395 million of *Impairment of property and equipment* and other costs related to our expectations of permanently lower Ford volumes. *Impairment of property and equipment* charges amounted to \$358 million. Other related charges of \$37 million were primarily expensed in *Costs of products sold* and *Selling, general and administrative expenses*. For additional information about these items, see Note 7, *Impairment of property and equipment and related charges*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Engine segment equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates

The Engine segment has made substantial investments in various affiliated entities and joint ventures. The most significant Engine segment joint venture in terms of income is BDP. We account for BDP and the other entities using the equity method of accounting and our percentage share of the income associated with these affiliates amounted to \$80 million in 2008, \$64 million in 2007, and \$92 million in 2006.

Engine segment profit

As a result of the above items, our Engine segment recognized a loss of \$355 million in 2008 that compares to a profit of \$128 million in 2007 and a loss of \$1 million in 2006.

## Parts Segment

The following tables summarize our Parts segment s financial results:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Segment sales	\$ 1,824	\$ 1,562	\$ 262	17
Segment profit	256	157	99	63

	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
(in millions, except percentage change)				
Segment sales	\$ 1,562	\$ 1,516	\$ 46	3
Segment profit	157	156	1	1

44

The Parts segment provides customers with parts needed to support our International truck, Navistar Defense, LLC, IC buses, WCC lines, and the MaxxForce engine lines. In addition, the Parts segment provides customers with a wide selection of standard truck, engine, and trailer aftermarket parts. We operate 11 distribution centers strategically located within North America. Through this network we deliver service parts to dealers and customers throughout North America, as well as to over 50 countries around the world.

#### Parts segment sales

In 2008 and 2007, the Parts segment delivered sales growth of 17% and 3%, respectively. A significant contributor to growth in 2008 was increased military business as compared to the prior year. In 2007, the 3% growth was primarily the result of our focus on expansion markets and large fleets within our more traditional markets. In the highly competitive and mature traditional markets, defined as U.S. and Canada, we have successfully maintained our position by continuing to add new product lines and working with the dealer channel to enhance our relationships with large fleets and other customers.

Parts segment selling, general and administrative expenses

The Parts segment relative ratio of *Selling, general and administrative expenses* to net sales and revenues was approximately 9% in 2008 compared to the 2007 ratio of 10%. This decrease is attributed to our ability to leverage our infrastructure while increasing revenue in military and in expansion markets.

#### Parts segment profit

The Parts segment profit in 2008 grew by 63% as compared to growth of 1% in 2007. In 2008, the improvement in profit is primarily the result of the mix of products sold and our ability to expand into adjacent markets, primarily the military and to a lesser extent expansion markets, without a significant investment in product development or distribution infrastructure. In 2007, our growth in sales was primarily offset by an escalation in direct costs resulting from increases in steel, resins, and petroleum-based products, which contributed to cost pressures across the industry.

#### Financial Services Segment

The Financial Services segment provides wholesale, retail, and lease financing to support sales of new and used trucks sold by us and through our dealers in the U.S. and Mexico. This segment also finances our wholesale accounts and selected retail accounts receivable. Sales of new products (including trailers) by OEMs are also financed regardless of whether designed or customarily sold for use with our truck products.

The following tables summarize our Financial Services segment s financial results:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Segment revenues	\$ 405	\$ 517	\$ (112)	(22)
Segment profit (loss)	(22)	128	(150)	N.M.

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Segment revenues	\$ 517	\$ 463	\$ 54	12
Segment profit (loss)	128	147	(19)	(13)

Financial Services revenues include revenues from retail notes and finance leases, operating lease revenues, wholesale notes and retail and wholesale accounts, and securitization income. Our Financial Services revenues are primarily composed of retail and finance lease revenues of \$405 million, \$517 million, and \$463 million for

2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Securitization income included in our Financial Services revenues was \$12 million, \$73 million, and \$73 million for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. The decline in our finance and lease revenues and securitization income in 2008 versus prior year is primarily due to decreases in financing of new retail and finance lease receivables, customer payments which in turn reduced existing receivables, margin compression relating to interest rate changes, and continued challenging credit markets. In 2008, the Financial Services segment revenues declined by 22% compared to the prior year due to lower interest rates on receivables, lower average balances on receivables, and fewer originations. The Financial Services segment grew by 12% in 2007 compared to the prior year primarily as a result of strong growth in finance interest revenue on higher average portfolio balances, despite fewer originations. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in rental income. The decline in rental income in 2007 reflected a shift towards a more attractive purchase financing environment for equipment users resulting from higher customer incentives, a stronger used vehicle market, and lower interest rates.

The Financial Services segment s revenues include interest income from the Truck and Parts segments and corporate relating to financing of wholesale notes, wholesale and retail accounts. This income is eliminated upon consolidation of financial results. Substantially all revenues earned on wholesale and retail accounts are received from other segments. Aggregate interest revenue provided by the Truck and Parts segments and corporate was \$80 million in 2008, \$132 million in 2007, and \$141 million in 2006.

The following tables present the components of *Interest expense*:

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change
Interest expense related to debt	\$ 258	\$ 297	\$ (39)	(13)
Derivative interest expense	55	9	46	511
Total interest expense	\$ 313	\$ 306	\$ 7	2

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change
Interest expense related to debt	\$ 297	\$ 232	\$ 65	28
Derivative interest expense	9	7	2	29
Total interest expense	\$ 306	\$ 239	\$ 67	28

In connection with our retail securitization transactions we enter into various derivative financial instruments, primarily interest rate swaps and caps to convert our interest rate exposure on both the finance receivables we originate and then sell as well as the notes issued as secured borrowings. Our intent is to convert our interest rate exposure related to our secured borrowings from a floating rate to a fixed rate in order to better match the cash flows of our fixed rate finance receivables so that the net margin spread over the life of the securitization is more predictable. This is accomplished by funding fixed rate receivables utilizing a combination of fixed rate and variable rate debt and derivative financial instruments to convert variable rate debt to fixed. None of our derivatives qualified for hedge accounting treatment in 2008, 2007, or 2006, accordingly we apply mark to market accounting and recognize the resulting non-cash charges as an element of interest expense. The fair value of these instruments is estimated based on quoted market prices and is subject to market risk, as the instruments may become less valuable due to changes in market conditions or interest rates. We have recognized derivative interest expenses of \$55 million in 2008, \$9 million in 2007, and \$7 million in 2006, including non-cash mark to market related expense of \$23 million in 2008, \$14 million in 2007 and \$4 million in 2006. The total interest expense would have decreased in 2008 as compared to prior year by \$2 million excluding the \$23 million and \$14 million expense due to the mark to market accounting. The primary driver of the \$2 million decrease in interest expense is due to lower average debt balances and interest rates offset by the cash settlement of the

46

derivative financial instruments. Further movement in interest rates could change the mark to market adjustments of the fair values of the derivative instruments in future periods.

(in millions, except percentage change)	2008	2007	Change	Percentage Change	
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding provision for doubtful accounts	<b>\$ 105</b>	\$ 83	\$ 22	27	
Provision for doubtful accounts	39	26	13	50	
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 144	\$ 109	\$ 35	32	

(in millions, except percentage change)	2007	2006	Change	Percentage Change	
Selling, general and administrative expenses, excluding provision for doubtful					
accounts	\$ 83	\$ 82	\$ 1	1	
Provision for doubtful accounts	26	14	12	86	
Total selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 109	\$ 96	\$ 13	14	

In 2007 and continuing into 2008, repossessions and delinquencies continued to increase due to the slow down in the truck industry and the general economy, which is currently impacting our overall portfolio. Decreases in tonnage hauled, suppressed freight rates driven by excess capacity, increased fuel costs, and crisis in the financial markets have all contributed to the distress of our customers.

The Financial Services segment recognized a loss of \$22 million in 2008 compared to a profit of \$128 million and \$147 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively. In addition to the above items, we experienced margin compression, a reduction in the net interest rate spread between our financing rates and the cost of our borrowings, due to the challenging credit market and timing of customer financing compared to our funding of the related debt.

Contractual maturities of finance receivables for our Financial Services segment as of October 31, 2008 are summarized as follows:

				Due from
	Retail Notes	Finance Leases	Wholesale Notes	Sale of Receivables
(in millions)				
Due in:				
2009	\$ 983	\$ 231	\$ 266	\$ 230
2010	780	111		
2011	551	71		
2012	336	39		
2013	163	16		
Thereafter	75	20		
Gross finance receivables	2,888	488	266	230
Unearned finance income	(233)	(85)		
Finance receivables, net of unearned income	\$ 2,655	\$ 403	\$ 266	\$ 230

#### **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

#### Cash Requirements

We generate cash flow from the sale of trucks, diesel engines, and parts and from product financing provided to our dealers and retail customers by the financial services operations. It is our opinion that, in the absence of significant unanticipated cash demands, current and forecasted cash flow from our manufacturing operations, financial services operations, and financing capacity will provide sufficient funds to meet anticipated operating requirements, capital expenditures, equity investments, and strategic acquisitions. We also believe that collections on the outstanding receivables portfolios as well as funds available from various funding sources will permit the financial services operations to meet the financing requirements of our dealers and retail customers. The manufacturing operations are generally able to access sufficient sources of financing to support our business plan. At October 31, 2008, our manufacturing operations had approximately \$340 million available under committed credit facilities that do not mature until 2012.

#### Sources and Uses of Cash

	For the Years Ended Octob 2008 2007			 er 31 2006	
(in millions)					
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$	1,120	\$	262	\$ (287)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		(333)		157	(456)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(676)		(806)	1,056
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		(27)		7	15
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		84		(380)	328
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		777		1,157	829
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year	\$	861	\$	777	\$ 1,157
Outstanding capital commitments  Cash Flow from Operating Activities	\$	46	\$	103	\$ 39

Cash provided by operating activities was \$1.1 billion for 2008 compared with cash provided by operating activities of \$262 million for 2007 and cash used in operating activities of \$287 million for 2006. The increase in cash provided by operating activities for 2008 was due primarily to higher net income and a reduction in net working capital. The change in net income was primarily attributed to growth in our military and export business, primarily related to MRAP vehicles. The increase in cash provided by operating activities for 2007 compared with 2006 was due primarily to a reduction in operating assets, which was partially offset by a reduction in operating liabilities. The net change in operating assets and liabilities in 2007 was due primarily to decreases in receivables and inventories, partially offset by a reduction in payables. The decrease in receivables and inventories in 2007 was primarily due to lower truck and engine sales volume associated with the general industry downturn coming off the pre-buy activity of 2006.

Net income was \$134 million in 2008, including \$372 million of non-cash charges for impairments of property and equipment, goodwill, and intangible assets, compared with a net loss of \$120 million in 2007 and net income of \$301 million in 2006. Cash paid during the year for interest, net of amounts capitalized, was \$399 million in 2008 versus \$519 million in 2007. The decrease was due primarily to lower average interest rates in 2008 compared with 2007. Cash paid during the year for income taxes, net of refunds, was \$30 million lower in 2008 primarily due to lower levels of taxable income generated by our foreign subsidiaries.

#### **Table of Contents**

# Cash Flow from Investing Activities

Cash used in investing activities was \$333 million for 2008 compared with \$157 million provided by investing activities in 2007 and \$456 million used in investing activities in 2006. The increase in cash used in investing activities for 2008 was due primarily to a lower level of liquidation of our marketable securities in 2008 and a net increase in restricted cash and cash equivalents, partially offset by a reduction in capital expenditures. The net increase in restricted cash and cash equivalents for 2008 compared with a net decrease in restricted cash and cash equivalents for 2007 resulted primarily from timing of securitization transactions and the impact on Truck Retail Instalment Paper Corporation (TRIP), a special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiary of NFC, cash balances. The TRIP facility is required to maintain a combined balance of \$500 million of receivables and cash equivalents at all times with cash balances fluctuating based upon the timing of securitizations. The increase in cash provided by investing activities for 2007 was due primarily to the sales of our ownership interests in Core Molding Technology, Inc. and Siemens Diesel Systems Technology, LLC, higher net sales or maturities of marketable securities, and a higher net reduction in restricted cash and cash equivalents.

#### Cash Flow from Financing Activities

Cash used in financing activities was \$676 million for 2008 compared with \$806 million for 2007 and cash provided by financing activities of \$1.1 billion for 2006. The decrease in cash used in financing activities for 2008 was due primarily to an increase in net proceeds from issuance of non-securitized debt and smaller net decrease in notes and debt outstanding under revolving credit facility and commercial paper programs, partially offset by larger net payments on securitized debt in 2008 versus 2007. The increase in cash used in financing activities for 2007 was due primarily to a net decrease in long-term debt and notes and debt outstanding under revolving credit facilities as well as a decrease in net proceeds from the issuance of securitized debt at our financial services operations as a result of lower financing activity consistent with the slow down in traditional markets.

#### Credit Markets

In the late summer and early fall of 2007, the financial markets began a correction and period of credit tightening precipitated by large losses in the sub-prime mortgage market that bled over into other sectors of the market. The effects of this credit tightening manifested themselves primarily in our financial services operations. Pricing and liquidity were impacted in the asset-backed securitization market and in the commercial paper market, sources of funding within our financial services operations. Substantial increases in the spreads on borrowing rates were seen at all credit rating levels in the securitization market. Financial markets in Mexico were hit by the same liquidity constraints impacting other global financial markets in 2008. As a result, our Mexican financial services operation paid off a portion of its Mexican peso denominated commercial paper. Although we continue to believe that we will have sufficient liquidity to fund our financial services operations, future borrowings could be more costly than in the past.

#### Debt

## Manufacturing operations debt

In January 2007, we entered into a \$1.5 billion five-year term loan facility and synthetic revolving facility (Facilities). The Facilities were arranged by JP Morgan Chase Bank and a group of lenders that included Credit Suisse, Banc of America Securities, and Citigroup Global Markets. The Facilities are guaranteed by Navistar, Inc. In January 2007, we borrowed an aggregate principal amount of \$1.3 billion under the Facilities. The proceeds were used to repay all amounts outstanding under the prior three year unsecured \$1.5 billion loan facility, entered into in February 2006, as well as certain fees incurred in connection therewith, resulting in a write-off of debt issuance costs of \$31 million, recorded in *Other (income) expenses, net.* All borrowings under the Facilities accrue interest at a rate equal to a base rate or an adjusted LIBOR plus a spread ranging from 200 to 400 basis points, which is based on our credit rating in effect from time to time. The LIBOR spread as of

49

#### **Table of Contents**

October 31, 2008 was 325 basis points. The Facilities mature in January 2012 and provide for repeated repayments and subsequent borrowings on \$400 million of the Facilities. The Facilities contain customary provisions for financings of this type, including, without limitation, representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, and events of default and cross-default.

The Facilities also require that we maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of not less than 1.1 to 1.0 on a rolling four quarter basis. All draws under the Facilities are subject to the satisfaction of customary conditions precedent for financings of this type, including, without limitation, certain officers—certificates and opinions of counsel and the absence of any material adverse change.

In June 2007, we signed a definitive loan agreement relating to a five-year senior inventory-secured, asset-based revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$200 million. This loan facility matures in June 2012 and is secured by certain of our domestic manufacturing plant inventory and service parts inventory as well as our used truck inventory. All borrowings under this loan facility accrue interest at a rate equal to a base rate or an adjusted LIBOR plus a spread. The spread, which is based on an availability-based measure, ranges from 25 to 75 basis points for Base Rate borrowings and from 125 to 175 basis points for LIBOR borrowings. The LIBOR spread as of October 31, 2008 was 150 basis points. Borrowings under this facility are available for general corporate purposes. As of October 31, 2008, we had no borrowings under this facility.

Our majority-owned dealerships incur debt to finance their inventories, property, and equipment. The various dealership debt instruments have interest rates that range from 4% to 13% and maturities that extend to 2013.

Included in our financing arrangements and capital lease obligations are financing arrangements of \$287 million and \$327 million as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively. These arrangements involve the sale and leaseback of manufacturing equipment considered integral equipment. Accordingly, these arrangements are accounted for as financings. Inception dates of these arrangements range from December 1995 to June 2002, terms range from 6.5 to 12 years, effective interest rates vary from 4% to 9.6%, and buyout option exercise dates range from December 2005 to June 2009. We exercised an early buyout option for one of the arrangements in 2008 for \$13 million. In addition, the amount of financing arrangements and capital lease obligations include \$19 million and \$42 million of capital leases for real estate and equipment as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively. Interest rates used in computing the net present value of the lease payments under capital leases ranged from 4% to 10.3%.

Financial services operations debt

NFC s Revolving Credit Agreement dated March 2007, as amended, ( Credit Agreement ), has two primary components, a term loan of \$620 million and a revolving bank loan of \$800 million. The latter has a Mexican sub-revolver (\$100 million), which may be used by NIC s Mexican financial services operations.

Under the terms of the Credit Agreement, NFC was required to maintain a debt to tangible net worth ratio of no greater than 7.0 to 1.0 through November 1, 2007 and 6.5 to 1.0 for the period November 1, 2007 through April 30, 2008. After April 30, 2008, the ratio returned to 6.0 to 1.0 for all periods thereafter. In addition, the Credit Agreement requires a twelve-month rolling fixed charge coverage ratio of no less than 1.25 to 1.0 and a twelve-month rolling combined retail/lease losses to liquidations ratio of no greater than 6%. The Credit Agreement grants security interests in substantially all of NFC s unsecuritized assets to the participants in the Credit Agreement. Compensating cash balances are not required. Facility fees of 0.375% are paid quarterly on the revolving loan portion only, regardless of usage. The term loan component requires remaining principal payments of \$6 million in 2009 and \$597 million in 2010.

Also under the terms of the Credit Agreement the amount of dividends permitted to be paid from NFC to Navistar, Inc. is \$400 million plus net income and any non-core asset sale proceeds from May 1, 2007 through the date of such payment. As of October 31, 2008, no dividends were available for distribution to Navistar, Inc.

50

#### **Table of Contents**

TRIP, a special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiary of NFC, has a \$500 million revolving retail facility, which matures June 2010 and is subject to optional early redemption in full without penalty or premium upon satisfaction of certain terms and conditions on any date on or after April 15, 2010. NFC uses TRIP to temporarily fund retail notes and retail leases, other than operating leases. This facility is used primarily during the periods prior to a securitization of retail notes and finance leases. NFC retains a repurchase option against the retail notes and leases sold into TRIP; therefore, TRIP s assets and liabilities are included in our consolidated balance sheets. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, NFC had \$243 million and \$443 million, respectively, in retail notes and finance leases in TRIP.

The majority of asset-backed debt is issued by consolidated Special Purpose Entities (SPEs) and is payable out of collections on the finance receivables sold to the SPEs. This debt is the legal obligation of the SPEs and not NFC. The balance outstanding was \$2.0 billion and \$2.6 billion as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The carrying amount of the retail notes and finance leases used as collateral was \$2.0 billion and \$2.6 billion as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

NFC enters into secured borrowing agreements involving vehicles subject to operating and finance leases with retail customers. The balances are classified under financial services operations debt as borrowings secured by leases. In connection with the securitizations and secured borrowing agreements of certain of its leasing portfolio assets, NFC and its subsidiary, Navistar Leasing Services Corporation (NLSC), have established Navistar Leasing Company (NLC), a Delaware business trust. NLSC was formerly known as Harco Leasing Company, Inc. prior to its name change effective September 21, 2006. NLC holds legal title to leased vehicles and is the lessor on substantially all leases originated by NFC. NLSC owns one such beneficial interest in NLC and NLSC has transferred other beneficial interests issued by NLC to purchasers under secured borrowing agreements and securitizations. Neither the beneficial interests held by purchasers under secured borrowing agreements or the assets represented thereby, nor legal interest in any assets of NLC, are available to NLSC, NFC, or its creditors. The balance of the secured borrowings issued by NLC totaled \$2 million and \$8 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

International Truck Leasing Corporation ( ITLC ), a special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiary of NFC, provides NFC with another entity to obtain borrowings secured by leases. The balances are classified under financial services operations debt as borrowings secured by leases. ITLC s assets are available to satisfy its creditors—claims prior to such assets becoming available for ITLC—s use or to NFC or affiliated companies. The balance of these secured borrowings issued by ITLC totaled \$130 million and \$125 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The carrying amount of the finance and operating leases used as collateral was \$121 million and \$114 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. ITLC does not have any unsecured debt.

We borrow funds denominated in U.S. dollars and Mexican pesos to be used for investment in our Mexican financial services operations. As of October 31, 2008, borrowings outstanding under these arrangements were \$561 million, of which 36% is denominated in dollars and 64% in pesos. The interest rates on the dollar-denominated debt are at a negotiated fixed rate or at a variable rate based on LIBOR. On peso-denominated debt, the interest rate is based on the Interbank Interest Equilibrium Rate. The effective interest rate for the combined dollar and peso denominated debt was 8.5% for 2008 and 8.3% for 2007. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, \$229 million and \$262 million, respectively, of our Mexican financial services operations—receivables were pledged as collateral for bank borrowings.

#### Funding of Financial Services

The Financial Services segment, mainly NFC, has traditionally obtained the funds to provide financing to our dealers and retail customers from sales of finance receivables, short and long-term bank borrowings, commercial paper, and medium and long-term debt. As of October 31, 2008, our funding consisted of asset-backed securitization debt of \$2.1 billion, bank borrowings and revolving credit facilities of \$1.9 billion, commercial paper of \$162 million, and borrowings of \$132 million secured by operating and financing leases.

51

We have previously used a number of SPEs to securitize and sell receivables. The current SPEs include Navistar Financial Retail Receivables Corporation (NFRC), Navistar Financial Security Corporation (NFSC), Truck Retail Accounts Corporation (TRAC), ITLC, and TRIP, all wholly-owned subsidiaries. The sales of finance receivables in each securitization for TRAC and NFSC constitute sales under GAAP and therefore the sold receivables are removed from our consolidated balance sheet and the investors interests in the interest bearing securities issued to effect the sale are not recognized as liabilities.

Our Mexican financial services operations include Navistar Financial, S.A. de C.V. SOFOM E.N.R. (NF), Arrendadora Financiera Navistar, S.A. de C.V. SOFOM E.N.R. (Arrendadora), and Navistar Comercial S.A. de C.V. In December 2007, Arrendadora merged with NF and the resulting entity is known as Navistar Financial, S.A. de C.V., Sociedad Financiera de Objeto Multiple, Entidad No Regulada (NFM). NFM provides financing to our dealers and retail customers in Mexico. Similar to NFC, NFM obtains funds through the sales of finance receivables, short and long-term bank borrowings, and commercial paper.

During 2008, we privately securitized \$1.2 billion of retail notes through NFRRC. Our retail notes and finance leases securitization arrangements do not qualify for sales accounting treatment under FASB Statement No. 140, *Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities*. As a result, the sold receivables and associated secured borrowings are included on the consolidated balance sheet and no gain or loss is recognized for these transactions.

The following table sets forth the other funding facilities that we have in place as of October 31, 2008:

Company (in millions)	Instrument Type	Total mount	Purpose of Funding	mount tilized	Matures or	Expires
NFSC	Revolving wholesale note trust	\$ 1,012 <sub>(A)</sub>	Eligible wholesale notes	\$ 762	2009	9 2010
TRAC	Revolving retail account conduit	100	Eligible retail accounts	48		2009
TRIP	Revolving retail facility	500	Retail notes and leases	243		2010
NFC	Credit agreement	1,304 <sup>(B)</sup>	Retail notes and leases, and general corporate purposes	1,058		2010
SFN	Bank revolvers and commercial					
	paper	641	General corporate purposes	475	200	3 2012
SFN	Revolving retail facility	87	Retail notes and leases	87		2011

- (A) Exclusive of a subordinated interest in the amount of \$140 million.
- (B) Exclusive of \$100 million utilized by NFM.

As of October 31, 2008, the aggregate amount available to fund finance receivables under the various facilities was \$971 million.

The wholesale notes and retail accounts securitization arrangements through NFSC and TRAC qualify for sale treatment under FASB Statement No. 140 and, therefore, the receivables and associated liabilities are removed from the consolidated balance sheet.

We are obligated under certain agreements with public and private lenders of NFC to maintain the subsidiary s income before interest expense and income taxes at not less than 125% of its total interest expense. Under these agreements, if NFC s consolidated income before interest expense and income taxes is less than 125% of its interest expense, NIC and Navistar, Inc. must make income maintenance payments to NFC to achieve the required ratio. During 2008, NIC made capital contributions totaling \$60 million to NFC to maintain compliance with this covenant.

## **Derivative Instruments**

We use derivative financial instruments as part of our overall interest rate, foreign currency, and commodity risk management strategies to reduce our interest rate exposure, to potentially increase the return on invested funds, to

#### **Table of Contents**

reduce exchange rate risk for transactional exposures denominated in currencies other than the functional currency, and to minimize commodity price volatility. From time to time, we use foreign currency forward and option contracts to manage the risk of exchange rate movements that would reduce the value of our foreign currency cash flows. Foreign currency exchange rate movements create a degree of risk by affecting the value of sales made and costs incurred in currencies other than the functional currency. From time to time we also use commodity forward contracts to manage variability related to exposure to certain commodity price risk. We do not enter into derivative financial instruments for speculative or trading purposes. None of our derivatives qualified for hedge accounting treatment in 2008, 2007, or 2006.

For derivative contracts, collateral is generally not required of the counter-parties or of the Company. We manage exposure to counter-party credit risk by entering into derivative financial instruments with various major financial institutions that can be expected to fully perform under the terms of such agreements. We do not anticipate nonperformance by any of the counter-parties. Our exposure to credit loss in the event of nonperformance by the counter-parties is limited to only those gains that have been recorded, but have not yet been received in cash payment. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, our exposure to credit loss was \$46 million and \$20 million, respectively.

Our financial services operations manage exposure to fluctuations in interest rates by limiting the amount of fixed rate assets funded with variable rate debt. This is accomplished by funding fixed rate receivables utilizing a combination of fixed rate and variable rate debt and derivative financial instruments to convert variable rate debt to fixed. These derivative financial instruments may include interest rate swaps, interest rate caps, and forward contracts. The fair value of these instruments is estimated based on quoted market prices and is subject to market risk, as the instruments may become less valuable due to changes in market conditions or interest rates. Notional amounts of derivative financial instruments do not represent exposure to credit loss.

#### Capital Resources

We expend capital to support our operating and strategic plans. Such expenditures include investments to meet regulatory and emissions requirements, maintain capital assets, develop new products or improve existing products, and to enhance capacity or productivity. Many of the associated projects have long lead-times and require commitments in advance of actual spending.

Business units provide their estimates of costs of capital projects, expected returns, and benefits to senior management. Those projects are evaluated from the perspective of expected return and strategic importance, with a goal to maintain the annual capital expenditure spending in the \$250 million to \$300 million range, exclusive of capital expenditures for equipment leased to others.

## Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits

Generally, our pension plans are funded by contributions made by us. Our policy is to fund the pension plans in accordance with applicable U.S. and Canadian government regulations and to make additional contributions from time to time. At October 31, 2008, we have met all legal funding requirements. We contributed \$108 million and \$28 million to our pension plans in 2008 and 2007, respectively.

In August 2006, the Pension Protection Act of 2006 (PPA) was signed into law in the U.S. The effective date of the PPA was deferred until January 2008, subject to a transition period. The PPA increases the funding requirements for defined benefit pension plans to 100% of the liability and requires unfunded liabilities, or changes in unfunded liabilities, to be fully amortized over a seven-year period. In 2009, we expect to contribute \$44 million to meet the minimum required contributions for all plans. With the signing of the Worker, Retiree, and Employer Recovery Act of 2008 (H.R. 7327) into law in late December 2008, the Company is studying the impact of the legislation on the funding requirements of the PPA. While the Company s forecasts are not complete, it is likely that from 2010 through 2012, the Company will be required to contribute at least \$350 million to the plans depending on asset performance in the next several years.

53

### **Table of Contents**

Other postretirement benefit obligations, such as retiree medical, are primarily funded in accordance with a 1993 legal agreement (the Settlement Agreement ) between us, our employees, retirees, and collective bargaining organizations, which eliminated certain benefits provided prior to that date and provided for cost sharing between us and participants in the form of premiums, co-payments, and deductibles. Our contributions totaled \$8 million and \$6 million in 2008 and 2007, respectively. We expect to contribute \$3 million to our other post-employment benefit plans during 2009.

As part of the Settlement Agreement, a Base Program Trust was established in June 1993 to provide a vehicle for funding the health care liability through our contributions and retiree premiums. A separate independent Retiree Supplemental Benefit Program was also established, which included our contribution of Class B Common Stock, originally valued at \$513 million, to potentially reduce retiree premiums, co-payments, and deductibles and provide additional benefits in subsequent periods. In addition to the base plan fund, we may also add profit sharing contributions to the Retiree Supplemental Benefit Trust to potentially improve upon the basic benefits provided through the base plan fund. These profit sharing contributions are determined by means of a calculation as established through the Settlement Agreement. There have been no profit sharing contributions to the Retiree Supplemental Benefit Trust during the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007.

The funded status of our plans is derived by subtracting the actuarially-determined present value of the projected benefit obligations at year end from the end of year fair value of plan assets.

The under-funded status of our pension plans increased by \$566 million during 2008 due largely to poor returns in the capital markets and the associated impacts on our returns on plan assets during the year. Our long-term expected return on plan assets is 9% and our actual return experience during 2008 was approximately (30%) for the U.S. pension plans. Rising discount rates impacted our funded status favorably by reducing the present value of the projected benefit obligation.

We use the standard Citigroup Pension Discount Curve model ( Citigroup Yield Curve ) to determine our discount rates. This model, which is discussed further in the critical accounting policy section, matches expected future benefit payments to a series of spot rates on highly-rated corporate bonds with maturities matching the expected benefit payment dates in order to establish a weighted average discount rate that is plan specific.

The expected benefit payments of our larger U.S. pension and OPEB plans are short in duration (weighted between 7 and 9 years) due to the maturity of the populations within those plans. More than 90% of the participants in these plans (representing more than 80% of the obligation) are inactive, most of whom are retired. Our expected benefit payments are heavily weighted towards higher yields that are present in the earlier periods within the model, thus producing a higher yield for our plans than seen in prior periods (or that would have resulted if the plans obligations were of longer duration). We believe that the discount rates produced by the model are appropriate and consistent with market conditions that were present as of our measurement date.

The net experience losses incurred during 2008 will re-establish amortization of cumulative losses (previously suspended in fiscal 2008) for one of our larger U.S. pension plans. This will have the effect of increasing pension costs by approximately \$30 million during 2009. Further, the decline in the value of plan assets will significantly reduce the value of expected returns during fiscal 2009 (versus fiscal 2008) thus eliminating postretirement benefits income, and significantly impacting our estimated funding requirements for fiscal years 2010 through 2012.

The improvement in the under-funded status of our health and life insurance benefits of \$162 million was due to rising discount rates and ongoing management of benefit costs for our Medicare eligible population. That favorability will result in continued suspension of amortization of cumulative losses for our largest postretirement medical plan during fiscal 2009. However, the increase in interest cost and reduction in the expected return on plan assets (due to the decline in asset values during fiscal 2008) will result in an increase in net postretirement benefits expense during fiscal 2009.

54

### **Table of Contents**

We have collective bargaining agreements that include participation in multiemployer pension plans. Under the terms of such collective bargaining agreements, contributions are paid to the multiemployer pension plans during a union member s period of employment. Our obligations are satisfied once those contributions are paid to these plans. A withdrawal liability may be assessed by the multiemployer pension plan if we no longer have an obligation to contribute or all covered operations at the facility cease.

### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

We enter into various arrangements not recognized in our consolidated balance sheets that have or could have an effect on our financial condition, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures, or capital resources. The principal off-balance sheet arrangements that we enter into are guarantees and sales of receivables. The following discussions address each of these items for the Company:

### Guarantees

We have provided guarantees to third parties that could obligate us to make future payments if the primary entity fails to perform under its contractual obligations. We have recognized liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets for guarantees that meet the recognition and measurement provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 45, *Guarantor s Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees Including Indirect Guarantees of the Indebtedness of Others*.

We have issued residual value guarantees in connection with various leases. The estimated amount of the guarantees is recorded as a liability as of October 31, 2008. Our guarantees are contingent upon the fair value of the leased assets at the end of the lease term. The excess of the guaranteed lease residual value over the fair value of the residual represents the amount of our exposure.

We obtain certain stand-by letters of credit and surety bonds from third-party financial institutions in the ordinary course of business when required under contracts or to satisfy insurance-related requirements. The amount of outstanding stand-by letters of credit and surety bonds was \$62 million at October 31, 2008.

As of October 31, 2008, one of our Canadian operating subsidiaries is contingently liable for the residual values, calculated at inception, of \$20 million of retail customers contracts and \$35 million of retail leases that are financed by a third party. These amounts approximate the estimated future resale market value of the collateral underlying those contracts and leases at their inception. As of October 31, 2008, we have recorded accruals totaling \$3 million and \$5 million for potential losses on the retail customers contracts and retail leases, respectively.

We extend credit commitments to certain truck fleet customers, which allow them to purchase parts and services from participating dealers. The participating dealers receive accelerated payments from us with the result that we carry the receivables and absorb the credit risk related to these customers. At October 31, 2008, we have \$31 million of unused credit commitments outstanding under this program.

In addition, we have entered into various guarantees for purchase commitments, credit guarantees, and contract cancellation fees with expiration dates through 2013 that amounted to \$103 million at October 31, 2008.

In the ordinary course of business, we also provide routine indemnifications and other guarantees, the terms of which, range in duration and often are not explicitly defined. We do not believe these will result in claims that would have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

55

### Sales of Receivables

We typically sell, for legal purposes, our finance receivables to third parties while continuing to service the receivables thereafter. In these securitization transactions, we transfer receivables to a bankruptcy remote SPE. The SPE then transfers the receivables to a legally isolated entity that is typically a trust or a conduit, which then issues asset-backed securities to investors. For accounting purposes, our transfers of wholesale notes receivables and retail accounts receivables are treated as sales under FASB Statement No. 140; our transfers of other receivables are treated as secured borrowings. We record sales by removing receivables from the consolidated balance sheet and recording gains and losses in *Finance revenues*. Our off-balance sheet arrangements, which are transacted through NFSC and TRAC, are described below.

NFSC, the wholesale note trust, owned \$819 million of wholesale notes, which includes \$97 million of receivables with Dealcors and \$95 million of marketable securities, as of October 31, 2008 and \$1.1 billion of wholesale notes, which includes \$171 million of receivables with Dealcors and \$85 million of marketable securities, as of October 31, 2007. Funding certificates in the total amount of \$1 billion as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 were available to fund the receivables, and the trust had \$762 million and \$982 million of outstanding borrowings as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. We carry retained interests of \$140 million and \$200 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, in *Finance and other receivables, net*. In total, proceeds from the sales of wholesale notes amounted to \$4.5 billion, \$5.1 billion, and \$8.2 billion in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

TRAC, the retail accounts trust, owned \$123 million of retail accounts and \$23 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2008, and \$155 million of retail accounts and \$26 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2007. A conduit funding facility in the amount of \$100 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 was available to fund the receivables and the trust had \$48 million and \$60 million of outstanding borrowings as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. We have retained interests of \$90 million and \$119 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, which are recorded in *Finance and other receivables, net*.

### **Contractual Obligations**

The following table provides aggregated information on our outstanding contractual obligations as of October 31, 2008:

	Payments Due by Year Ending October 31 2010- 2012-						
	Total	2009	2011	2013	2014 +		
(in millions)							
Type of contractual obligation:							
Long-term debt obligations <sup>(A)</sup>	\$ 5,768	\$ 626	\$ 2,075	\$ 1,885	\$ 1,182		
Interest on long-term debt <sup>(B)</sup>	835	265	377	142	51		
Financing arrangements and capital lease obligations <sup>(C)</sup>	358	55	170	109	24		
Operating lease obligations <sup>(D)</sup>	269	49	78	59	83		
Purchase obligations <sup>(E)</sup>	36	12	3	21			
-							
Total	\$ 7,266	\$ 1,007	\$ 2,703	\$ 2,216	\$ 1,340		

- (A) Included in long-term debt obligations are amounts owed on our notes payable to banks and others. These borrowings are further explained in Note 10, *Debt*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.
- (B) Amounts represent estimated contractual interest payments on outstanding debt. Rates in effect as of October 31, 2008 are used for variable rate debt. For more information, see Note 10, *Debt*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.
- (C) We lease many of our facilities as well as other property and equipment under financing arrangements and capital leases in the normal course of business including \$52 million of interest obligation. For more information, see Note 6, Property and equipment, net, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.
- (D) Lease obligations for facility closures are included in operating leases. Future operating lease obligations are not recognized in our consolidated balance sheet. For more information, see Note 6, *Property and equipment*, *net*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.
- (E) Purchase obligations include various commitments in the ordinary course of business that would include the purchase of goods or services and they are not recognized in our consolidated balance sheet.

56

### **Table of Contents**

In addition to the above contractual obligations, we are also required to fund our pension plans in accordance with the requirements of the PPA. As such, we expect to contribute \$44 million in 2009 to meet the minimum required contributions for all plans. With the signing of the Worker, Retiree, and Employer Recovery Act of 2008 (H.R. 7327) into law in late December 2008, the Company is studying the impact of the legislation on the funding requirements of the PPA. While the Company is forecasts are not complete, it is likely that from 2010 through 2012, the Company will be required to contribute at least \$350 million to the plans depending on asset performance in the next several years. We are unable to estimate pension plan contributions beyond 2012. For additional information, see Note 11, *Postretirement benefits*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

### **Other Information**

### **Income Taxes**

We file a consolidated U.S. federal income tax return for NIC and its eligible domestic subsidiaries. Our non-U.S. subsidiaries file income tax returns in their respective local jurisdictions. We account for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and tax benefit carryforwards. Deferred tax liabilities and assets at the end of each period are determined using enacted tax rates.

Under the provisions of FASB Statement No. 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*, a valuation allowance is required to be established or maintained when, based on currently available information and other factors, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized. FASB Statement No. 109 provides that important factors in determining whether a deferred tax asset will be realized are whether there has been sufficient taxable income in recent years and whether sufficient income is expected in future years in order to utilize the deferred tax asset. Based on our review of historical operating results and future income projections and considering the uncertainty of our U.S. and Canadian financial outlook, we determined that it was more likely than not that we would not be able to realize the value of our deferred tax assets attributable to U.S. and Canadian operations and we therefore continue to maintain a valuation allowance against such U.S. assets and we established a full valuation allowance against Canadian tax assets in the fourth quarter of 2008.

We believe that our evaluation of deferred tax assets and our maintenance of a valuation allowance against such assets involve critical accounting estimates because they are subject to, among other things, estimates of future taxable income in the U.S. and in other non-U.S. tax jurisdictions. These estimates are susceptible to change and dependent upon events that may or may not occur, and accordingly, our assessment of the valuation allowance is material to the assets reported on our consolidated balance sheet and changes in the valuation allowance may be material to our results of operations. We intend to continue to assess our valuation allowance in accordance with the requirements of FASB Statement No. 109.

On November 1, 2007 we adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes*, which addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB Interpretation No. 48, we may recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement.

FASB Interpretation No. 48 also provides guidance on de-recognition and classification, and requires companies to elect and disclose their method of reporting interest and penalties on income taxes. We recognize interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions as part of *Income tax expense*. Total interest and penalties included in income tax expense for 2008 are \$5 million. Cumulative interest and penalties included in the consolidated balance sheet at October 31, 2008 and November 1, 2007 are \$16 million and \$15 million, respectively.

57

### **Table of Contents**

Upon adoption, we increased our liability for uncertain tax positions by \$4 million, resulting in a comparable increase to *Accumulated deficit*. As of October 31, 2008 and November 1, 2007, after adoption of FASB Interpretation No. 48, the amount of liability for uncertain tax provisions was \$93 million and \$91 million, respectively. If these unrecognized tax benefits are recognized, all but \$1 million would affect our effective tax rate. However, to the extent we continue to maintain a full valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets, the effect may be in the form of an increase in the deferred tax asset related to our NOL carryforward, which would attract a full valuation allowance. While it is probable that the liability for uncertain tax positions will increase or decrease during the next twelve months, we do not expect any such change would have a material effect on our financial condition or results of operation.

### **Environmental Matters**

We have been named a potentially responsible party ( PRP ), in conjunction with other parties, in a number of matters arising under an environmental protection law, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act, popularly known as the Superfund law. These matters involve sites that allegedly received wastes from current or former Company locations. Based on information available to us which, in most cases, consists of data related to quantities and characteristics of material generated at current or former Company locations, material allegedly shipped by us to these disposal sites, as well as cost estimates from PRPs and/or federal or state regulatory agencies for the cleanup of these sites, a reasonable estimate is calculated of our share, if any, of the probable costs and accruals are recorded in our consolidated financial statements. These accruals are generally recognized no later than completion of the remedial feasibility study and are not discounted to their present value. We review all accruals on a regular basis and believe that, based on these calculations, our share of the potential additional costs for the cleanup of each site will not have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

Three sites formerly owned by us, Solar Turbines in San Diego, California, the West Pullman Plant in Chicago, Illinois, and the Canton Plant in Canton, Illinois, and one site partially owned by us, Wisconsin Steel in Chicago, Illinois, were identified as having soil and groundwater contamination. While investigations and cleanup activities continue at all sites, we believe that we have adequate accruals to cover costs to complete the cleanup of these sites.

In 2007, a former facility location in the City of Springfield, Ohio, which we voluntarily demolished in 2004 and conducted environmental sampling on, was sold to the City of Springfield. The city has obtained funds from the U.S. EPA and the State of Ohio in 2008 to address relatively minor soil contamination prior to commercial/industrial redevelopment of the site.

### Securitization Transactions

We finance receivables using a process commonly known as securitization, whereby asset-backed securities are sold via public offering or private placement. In a typical securitization transaction, we transfer a pool of finance receivables to bankruptcy remote SPE. The SPE then transfers the receivables to a legally isolated entity, generally a trust or a conduit, in exchange for securities of the trust which are then retained or sold into the public market or privately placed. These securities are issued by the trust and are secured by future collections on the receivables sold to the trust. These transactions are subject to the provisions of FASB Statement No. 140.

When we securitize receivables, we may have retained interests in the receivables sold (transferred). The retained interests may include senior and subordinated securities, undivided interests in receivables and over-collateralizations, restricted cash held for the benefit of the trust, and interest-only strips. Our retained interests are the first to absorb any credit losses on the transferred receivables because we have the most subordinated interests in the trust, including subordinated securities, the right to receive excess spread (interest-only strip), and any residual or remaining interests of the trust after all asset-backed securities are repaid in full. Our exposure to credit losses on the transferred receivables is limited to our retained interests. The SPE s assets are available to satisfy the creditors claims against the assets prior to such assets becoming available for the SPE s own uses or

### **Table of Contents**

the uses of our affiliated companies. Since the transfer constitutes a legal sale, we are under no obligation to repurchase any transferred receivable that becomes delinquent in payment or otherwise is in default. We are not responsible for credit losses on transferred receivables other than through our ownership of the lowest tranches in the securitization structures. We do not guarantee any securities issued by trusts.

We, as seller and the servicer of the finance receivables, are obligated to provide certain representations and warranties regarding the receivables. Should any of the receivables fail to meet these representations and warranties, we, as servicer, are required to repurchase the receivables.

Most of our retail notes and finance leases securitization arrangements do not qualify for sales accounting treatment under FASB Statement No. 140. As a result, such sold receivables and associated secured borrowings are included on the consolidated balance sheet and no gain or loss is recognized for these transactions. For those that do qualify under FASB Statement No. 140, gains or losses are reported in *Finance revenues*.

### Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. In connection with the preparation of our consolidated financial statements, we use estimates and make judgments and assumptions about future events that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, expenses, and the related disclosures. Our assumptions, estimates, and judgments are based on historical experience, current trends, and other factors we believe are relevant at the time we prepare our consolidated financial statements.

Our significant accounting policies are discussed in Note 1, *Summary of significant accounting policies*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements and should be reviewed in connection with the following discussion. We believe that the following policies are the most critical to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our reported results as they require us to make difficult, subjective, and complex judgments. In determining whether an estimate is critical, we consider if:

The nature of the estimates or assumptions is material due to the levels of subjectivity and judgment necessary to account for highly uncertain matters or the susceptibility of such matters to change.

The impact of the estimates and assumptions on financial condition or operating performance is material. *Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits* 

We provide pension and other postretirement benefits to a substantial portion of our employees, former employees, and their beneficiaries. The assets, liabilities, and expenses we recognize and disclosures we make about plan actuarial and financial information are dependent on the assumptions used in calculating such amounts. The primary assumptions include factors such as discount rates, health care cost trend rates, inflation, expected return on plan assets, retirement rates, mortality rates, rate of compensation increases, and other factors.

The discount rates are obtained by matching the anticipated future benefit payments for the plans to the Citigroup yield curve to establish a weighted average discount rate for each plan.

Health care cost trend rates are developed based upon historical retiree cost trend data, short term health care outlook, and industry benchmarks and surveys. The inflation assumption is based upon our retiree medical trend assumptions. The assumptions are based upon both our specific trends and nationally expected trends.

The expected return on plan assets is derived from historical plan returns and reviews of asset allocation strategies, expected long-term performance of asset classes, risks and other factors adjusted for our specific investment strategy. The focus of the information is on long-term trends and provides for the consideration for recent plan performance.

Retirement rates are based upon actual and projected plan experience.

Mortality rates are developed from actual and projected plan experience.

59

The rate of compensation increase reflects our long-term actual experience and our projected future increases including contractually agreed upon wage rate increases for represented employees.

The sensitivities stated below are based upon changing one assumption at a time, but often economic factors impact multiple assumptions simultaneously.

		October 31, 2008 Obligations		xpense
	Pension	OPEB	Pension	OPEB
(in millions)				
Discount rate				
Increase of 1.0%	\$ (249)	\$ (109)	\$ (11)	\$ 1
Decrease of 1.0%	268	124	9	1
Expected return on assets				
Increase of 1.0%	N/A	N/A	\$ (22)	\$ (4)
Decrease of 1.0%	N/A	N/A	22	4
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts				

The allowance for doubtful accounts is our estimate of losses incurred in our receivable portfolio. The portfolio consists of retail notes, finance leases and wholesale notes, and accounts and other receivables. The allowance is established through a charge to provision for losses and is an estimate of the amount required to absorb losses on the existing portfolio. The allowance for doubtful accounts related to the finance receivables is evaluated based on a pool method by type of receivable, primarily using historical and current net loss experience in conjunction with current portfolio trends in delinquencies, repossession frequency, and recovery percentages for each receivable type. Specific allowances are made for significant impaired receivables.

Establishing our allowance for doubtful accounts involves significant uncertainties because the calculation requires us to make estimates about the timing, frequency, and severity of future losses and the impact of general economic conditions as well as current delinquency, repossession, and recovery rates.

Allowance for doubtful accounts for finance receivables and operating leases totaled \$76 million as of October 31, 2008. If we adjusted our estimated loss rate to the actual highest and lowest loss rate between 2003 through 2008, based on the ratio of charge offs to receivables and current economic factors, our allowance would increase to \$82 million and decrease to \$57 million, respectively.

### Sales of Receivables

We securitize finance receivables through SPEs, which then issue securities to public and private investors. Some of these securitization transactions qualify as sales under FASB Statement No. 140 whereas the buyers of the receivables have limited recourse. Gains or losses on sales of receivables are credited or charged to *Finance revenues* in the periods in which the sales occur. Amounts due from sales of receivables, also known as retained interests, which include interest-only receivables, cash reserve accounts, and subordinated certificates, are recorded at fair value in the periods in which the sales occur. The accretion of the discount related to the retained interests is recognized on an effective yield basis.

We estimate the payment speed for the receivables sold, the discount rate used to determine the present value of future cash flows, and the anticipated net losses on the receivables to calculate the gain or loss. The method for calculating the gain or loss aggregates the receivables into a homogeneous pool. Cash flow estimates based upon historical and current experience, anticipated future portfolio performance, market-based discount rates, and other factors are made for each securitization transaction. In addition, we remeasure the fair value of the retained interests each reporting period and recognize the related changes in *Finance revenues*.

The fair value of the interest-only receivable is based on present value estimates of expected cash flows using our assumptions of prepayment speed, discount rates, and net losses. The critical estimate impacting the valuation of

### **Table of Contents**

receivables sold is the market-based discount rate. As of October 31, 2008, if we were to adjust the discount rate used for calculating net present value by a 10% adverse change, the result would be a decrease in *Income (loss) before income tax* of \$2 million.

### Income Taxes

We account for income taxes using the asset and liability method. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying values of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets are also recorded with respect to net operating losses and other tax attribute carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates in effect for the years in which temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. Valuation allowances are established when it is more likely than not that deferred tax assets will not be realized. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in the income of the period that includes the enactment date.

The ultimate recovery of deferred tax assets is dependent upon the amount and timing of future taxable income and other factors such as the taxing jurisdiction in which the asset is to be recovered. A high degree of judgment is required to determine if, and the extent that, valuation allowances should be recorded against deferred tax assets. We have provided valuation allowances at October 31, 2008 and 2007, aggregating \$1.9 billion and \$1.7 billion, respectively, against such assets based on our assessment of past operating results, estimates of future taxable income, and the feasibility of tax planning strategies. Of these amounts, \$49 million relate to net operating losses for which subsequently recognized tax benefits will be allocated to additional paid in capital. Although we believe that our approach to estimates and judgments as described herein is reasonable, actual results could differ and we may be exposed to increases or decreases in income taxes that could be material.

On November 1, 2007, we adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, which addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB Interpretation No. 48, we recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement.

FASB Interpretation No. 48 also provides guidance on de-recognition and classification, and requires companies to elect and disclose their method of reporting, interest and penalties on income taxes. We recognize interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions as part of *Income tax expense*.

Upon adoption, we increased our liability for uncertain tax positions by \$4 million, resulting in a comparable increase to *Accumulated deficit*. As of October 31, 2008 and November 1, 2007, after adoption of FASB Interpretation No. 48, the amount of liability for uncertain tax provisions was \$93 million and \$91 million, respectively. If these unrecognized tax benefits are recognized, all but \$1 million would affect our effective tax rate. However, to the extent we continue to maintain a full valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets, the effect may be in the form of an increase in the deferred tax asset related to our NOL carryforward, which would attract a full valuation allowance. While it is probable that the liability for uncertain tax positions may increase or decrease during the next twelve months, we do not expect any such change would have a material effect on our financial condition or results of operation.

### Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

We review the carrying value of our long-lived assets (other than goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives as discussed below) when events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset or asset group may not be fully recoverable. This review is performed using estimates of future undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the operation of the asset group and its eventual disposition. If the carrying value of a long-lived asset is considered impaired, an impairment charge is recorded for the amount by which the carrying value of the long-lived asset exceeds its fair value.

61

### **Table of Contents**

In the fourth quarter of 2008, the Engine segment recognized \$358 million for impairments of property and equipment related to asset groups in the VEE Business Unit. The asset groups were reviewed for recoverability by comparing the carrying values to estimated future cash flows and those carrying values were determined to not be fully recoverable. We engaged a third-party valuation firm to assist in determining the fair value of the asset groups. The third-party valuation firm utilized the cost approach and market approach to determine the fair value of certain assets within the asset groups. The other portions of the asset group s fair values were based on estimates of future cash flows developed by management. Fair values for the asset groups reflect significant reductions in demand from Ford for diesel engines produced at the VEE Business Unit and the expectation that Ford s demand for diesel engines will continue to be below previously anticipated levels. For more information, see Note 7, *Impairment of property and equipment and related charges*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Our impairment loss calculations require us to apply judgments in estimating future cash flows and asset fair values. Other assets could become impaired in the future or require additional charges as a result of declines in profitability due to changes in volume, market pricing, cost, manner in which an asset is used, physical condition of an asset, laws and regulations, or in the business environment. Significant adverse changes to our business environment and future cash flows could cause us to record additional impairment charges in future periods which could be material.

Contingent Liabilities

### Product liability lawsuits and claims

We are subject to product liability lawsuits and claims in the normal course of business. We record product liability accruals for the self-insured portion of any pending or threatened product liability actions.

For product liability, we determine appropriate case-specific accruals based upon our judgment and the advice of legal counsel. These estimates are evaluated and adjusted based upon changes in facts or circumstances surrounding the case. We also obtain a third-party actuarial analysis to assist with the determination of the amount of additional accruals required to cover certain alleged claims and incurred but not reported ( IBNR ) product liability matters. The actual settlement values of outstanding claims may differ from the original estimates due to circumstances related to the specific claims. The IBNR estimates are impacted by changes in claims frequency and/or severity over historical levels.

The case-specific accruals aggregate \$33 million as of October 31, 2008. These accruals typically require adjustment as additional information becomes available for each case, but the amounts of such adjustments are not determinable. As of October 31, 2008, the IBNR accrual was \$24 million. A 10% change in claim amount would increase or decrease this accrual by \$2 million.

### **Environmental remediation matters**

We are subject to claims by various governmental authorities regarding environmental remediation matters.

With regard to environmental remediation, many factors are involved including interpretations of local, state, and federal laws and regulations, and whether wastes or other hazardous material are contaminating the surrounding land or water or have the potential to cause such contamination.

As of October 31, 2008, we have accrued \$17 million for environmental remediation. Although we believe that the estimates and judgments discussed herein are reasonable, actual results could differ and we may be exposed to increases or decreases in our accrual that could be material.

62

### **Table of Contents**

### Asbestos claims

We are subject to claims related to illnesses alleged to have resulted from asbestos exposure from component parts found in older vehicles, although some claims relate to the alleged presence of asbestos in our facilities.

The asbestos related cases are subject to a variety of factors in that other vehicle manufacturers and various component suppliers are also named defendants. Historically, our actual damages paid out to individual claimants have not been material. Although we believe that our estimates and judgments related to asbestos related claims are reasonable, actual results could differ and we may be exposed to increases or decreases in our accrual that could be material.

### **Product Warranty**

We record a liability for standard and extended warranty for products sold as well as for certain claims outside the contractual obligation period. As a result of the uncertainty surrounding the nature and frequency of product recall programs, the liability for such programs is recorded when we commit to a recall action, which generally occurs when it is announced. Supplier recoveries related to warranties are recorded when the supplier confirms its liability under the recall and collection is reasonably assured.

Product warranty estimates are established using historical information about the nature, frequency, and average cost of warranty claims. Warranty claims are influenced by factors such as new product introductions, technological developments, the competitive environment, and the costs of component parts. We estimate warranty claims and take action to improve vehicle quality and minimize warranty claims. Actual payments for warranty claims could differ from the amounts estimated requiring adjustments to the liabilities in future periods.

Although we believe that the estimates and judgments discussed herein are reasonable, actual results could differ and we may be exposed to increases or decreases in our warranty accrual that could be material.

### Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net assets of acquired companies. We test goodwill for impairment using a fair value approach at the reporting unit level. We are required to test for impairment at least annually, absent some triggering event that would accelerate an impairment assessment.

We have recognized goodwill in our reporting units, which are one level below the segment level for purposes of performing our goodwill impairment testing. We determine the fair values of our reporting units using the discounted cash flow valuation technique, which requires us to make assumptions and estimates regarding industry economic factors and the profitability of future business strategies.

In the fourth quarter of 2008, our Truck segment recorded a non-cash charge of \$4 million to reflect impairment of goodwill in certain Dealcor reporting units. As part of our impairment analysis for these reporting units, management determined the fair value of each of the reporting units based on estimates of their respective future cash flows. The fair value of certain reporting units reflected reductions in the estimated future cash flows of the Dealcors based on lower expectations for growth and profitability resulting primarily from the downturn in the economy. For the Dealcors where the fair value of the reporting units were below their respective carrying amounts including goodwill, the implied fair value of the reporting units goodwill was compared to the actual carrying amounts to determine the amount of the goodwill impairments. For more information, see Note 8, *Goodwill and other intangible assets*, *net*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

We continue to review the carrying values of amortizable intangible assets whenever facts and circumstances change in a manner that indicates their carrying values may not be recoverable. We test indefinite lived intangible assets at least annually, absent some triggering event that would accelerate an impairment assessment.

### **Table of Contents**

Our testing for impairment of intangible assets requires us to apply judgments in estimating future cash flows and asset fair values. Intangible assets could become impaired as a result of declines in profitability due to changes in volume, market pricing, cost, manner in which an asset is used, laws and regulations, or in the business environment.

In the fourth quarter of 2008, our Truck segment recorded a non-cash charge of \$10 million for impairment of Dealer franchise rights in certain Dealcor reporting units. The assets were reviewed for recoverability by comparing the carrying values to estimated future cash flows and were determined to not be recoverable. For intangible assets that were determined to not be recoverable, the carrying value was compared to the fair value to determine the amount of impairment. The fair values of the respective intangible assets were determined based on estimates of future cash flows. Estimated fair values for the intangible assets reflect a reduction in the future cash flows based on lower expectations for growth and profitability resulting from the current downturn in the economy. The impairment charges were included in *Other (income) expenses, net.* For more information, see Note 8, *Goodwill and other intangible assets, net*, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Further changes in the underlying factors may cause our estimates related to fair values to change and may cause additional impairment charges, which may have a material impact.

### New Accounting Pronouncements

Accounting pronouncements issued by various standard setting and governmental authorities that have not yet become effective with respect to our consolidated financial statements are described below, together with our assessment of the potential impact they may have on our consolidated financial statements:

In April 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position (FSP) No. FAS 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets.* FSP No. 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under FASB Statement No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets.* It is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008 and interim periods within those fiscal years and should be applied prospectively to intangible assets acquired after the effective date. Early adoption is not permitted. The FSP also requires expanded disclosure related to the determination of intangible asset useful lives for intangible assets and should be applied to all intangible assets recognized as of, and subsequent to the effective date. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. The impact of FSP No. 142-3 will depend on the size and nature of acquisitions on or after November 1, 2009. When effective, we will comply with the disclosure provisions of this FSP.

In March 2008, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. The statement amends and expands the disclosure requirements of FASB Statement No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. FASB Statement No. 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, or our quarter ended April 30, 2009. When effective, we will comply with the disclosure provisions of this statement.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements An Amendment of ARB No. 51*. The statement clarifies that a noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary is an ownership interest in the consolidated entity that should be reported as equity in the consolidated financial statements. It is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning on or after December 15, 2008. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. Upon adoption, our minority interest will be reported as a separate component of stockholders deficit.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 141(R), *Business Combinations*. The statement substantially changes the accounting for and reporting of business combinations including expanding the definition of a business and a business combination; requiring all assets and liabilities of the acquired business, including goodwill, contingent assets and liabilities, and contingent consideration to be recorded at fair value on the acquiring acquir

64

### **Table of Contents**

accounted for as acquisition costs; and requiring reversals of valuation allowances related to acquired deferred tax assets and changes to acquired income tax uncertainties to be recognized in earnings. FASB Statement No. 141(R) applies prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning on or after December 15, 2008. An entity may not apply the statement before that date. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. We will adopt this statement on a prospective basis.

In June 2007, the FASB ratified the Emerging Issues Task Force ( EITF ) consensus on EITF Issue No. 07-03, *Accounting for Nonrefundable Advance Payments for Goods or Services Received for Use in Future Research and Development Activities*. EITF Issue No. 07-3 requires that nonrefundable advance payments for goods or services that will be used or rendered for future research and development activities should be deferred and capitalized until the goods are received or services performed. EITF Issue No. 07-3 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2007. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. This EITF will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities*. The statement permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value. FASB Statement No. 159 is effective as of the beginning of the first fiscal year beginning after November 15, 2007. Early adoption was permitted under certain limited circumstances; we did not choose to early adopt. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. We have not elected to measure any of our financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value which were not previously required to be measured at fair value; therefore, the adoption of this statement will not impact our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 157, Fair Value Measurements. The statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. FASB Statement No. 157 clarifies the definition of exchange price as the price between market participants in an orderly transaction to sell an asset or transfer a liability in the market in which the reporting entity would transact for the asset or liability, that is, the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability. FASB Statement No. 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and for interim periods within those fiscal years. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. We do not expect the adoption of this statement will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

65

### **Table of Contents**

### Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Our primary market risks include fluctuations in interest rates and currency exchange rates. We are also exposed to changes in the prices of commodities used in our manufacturing operations. Commodity price risk related to our current commodity financial instruments are not material. We do not hold a material portfolio of market risk sensitive instruments for trading purposes.

We have established policies and procedures to manage sensitivity to interest rate and foreign currency exchange rate market risk. These procedures include the monitoring of our level of exposure to each market risk, the funding of variable rate receivables primarily with variable rate debt, and limiting the amount of fixed rate receivables that may be funded with floating rate debt. These procedures also include the use of derivative financial instruments to mitigate the effects of interest rate fluctuations and to reduce our exposure to exchange rate risk.

### Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that we will incur economic losses due to adverse changes in interest rates. We measure our interest rate risk by estimating the net amount by which the fair value of all of our interest rate sensitive assets and liabilities would be impacted by selected hypothetical changes in market interest rates. Fair value is estimated using a discounted cash flow analysis. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, the net fair value of our liabilities held for purposes other than trading with exposure to interest rate risk was \$5.6 billion and \$6.8 billion, respectively. Assuming a hypothetical instantaneous 10% adverse change in interest rates as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, the fair value of these liabilities would decrease by \$69 million and \$60 million, respectively. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, the net fair value of our assets held for the purposes other than trading with exposure to interest rate risk was \$4.6 billion and \$5.0 billion, respectively. Assuming a hypothetical instantaneous 10% adverse change in interest rates as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 the fair value of these assets would decrease by \$54 million and \$63 million, respectively. Our interest rate sensitivity analysis assumes a parallel shift in interest rate yield curves. The model, therefore, does not reflect the potential impact of changes in the relationship between short-term and long-term interest rates.

### Commodity price risk

We are exposed to changes in the prices of commodities, particularly for aluminum, copper, precious metals, resins, and steel and their impact on the acquisition cost of various parts used in our manufacturing operations. We have been able to mitigate the effects of price increases via a combination of design changes, material substitution, resourcing, global sourcing, and price performance. In certain cases, we use derivative instruments to reduce exposure to price changes. During 2008, steel, other metals, and petroleum products prices were significantly higher than in 2007, resulting in an approximate \$97 million increase in our costs from suppliers.

### Foreign currency risk

Foreign currency risk is the risk that we will incur economic losses due to adverse changes in foreign currency exchange rates. Our primary exposures to foreign currency exchange fluctuations are the Canadian dollar/U.S. dollar, Mexican peso/U.S. dollar and Brazilian real/U.S. dollar. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, the net fair value of our liabilities with exposure to foreign currency risk was \$186 million and \$279 million, respectively. Assuming that no offsetting derivative financial instruments exist, the potential reduction in future earnings from a hypothetical instantaneous 10% adverse change in quoted foreign currency spot rates applied to foreign currency sensitive instruments would be \$20 million at October 31, 2008. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, the net fair value of our assets with exposure to foreign currency risk was \$218 million and \$316 million, respectively. Assuming that no offsetting derivative financial instruments exist, the potential reduction in future earnings from a hypothetical instantaneous 10% adverse change in quoted foreign currency spot rates applied to foreign currency sensitive instruments would be \$19 million at October 31, 2008.

For further information regarding models, assumptions and parameters related to market risk, please see Note 14, *Fair value of financial instruments*, and Note 15, *Financial instruments* and commodity contracts, to the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

66

# Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

Description of the second of t	Page			
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	68 70			
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006				
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of October 31, 2008 and 2007	71			
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006	72			
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Deficit for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 200	96 74			
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements				
1 <u>Summary of significant accounting policies</u>	75			
2 Acquisition and disposal of businesses	87			
3 <u>Finance and other receivables, net</u>	88			
4 <u>Sales of receivables</u>	89			
5 <u>Inventories</u>	93			
6 <u>Property and equipment, net</u>	93			
7 <u>Impairment of property and equipment and related charges</u>	95			
8 Goodwill and other intangible assets, net	95			
9 <u>Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates</u>	97			
10 <u>Debt</u>	100			
11 Postretirement benefits	104			
12 Other liabilities	111			
13 <u>Income taxes</u>	111			
14 Fair value of financial instruments	115			
15 <u>Financial instruments and commodity contracts</u>	116			
16 <u>Commitments and contingencies</u>	118			
17 <u>Segment reporting</u>	121			
18 Stockholders deficit	125			
19 Earnings (loss) per share	127			
20 Stock-based compensation plans	127			
21 Condensed consolidating guarantor and non-guarantor financial information	131			
22 <u>Selected quarterly financial data (Unaudited)</u>	136			

67

### Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Stockholders Navistar International Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Navistar International Corporation and subsidiaries (the Company) as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders—deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2008. We also have audited Navistar International Corporation—s internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2008, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). The Company—s management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management—s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting appearing under Item 9A(c) of the Company—s October 31, 2008 annual report on Form 10-K. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements and an opinion on the Company—s internal control over financial reporting based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the company s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Material weaknesses have been identified and included in management s assessment (Item9A(c)) relating to: accounting policies and procedures, period-end close process, account reconciliations, journal entries, revenue accounting, inventory accounting, warranty accounting, and segregation of duties.

These material weaknesses were considered in determining the nature, timing, and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2008 consolidated financial statements.

68

### **Table of Contents**

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Navistar International Corporation and subsidiaries as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2008, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, because of the effect of the aforementioned material weaknesses on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, the Company has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2008, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by COSO.

As described in Note 1 to the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 109 as of November 1, 2007. As described in Note 11 to the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company adopted SFAS No. 158, Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plan an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R) as of October 31, 2007.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Chicago, Illinois

December 30, 2008

69

## Navistar International Corporation and Subsidiaries

## **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

	For t 2008	For the Years Ended O 2008 2007			October 31 2006		
(in millions, except per share data)	2000		2007		2000		
Sales and revenues							
Sales of manufactured products, net	\$ 14,399	\$	11,910	\$	13,878		
Finance revenues	325	;	385		322		
Sales and revenues, net	14,72	ļ	12,295		14,200		
Costs and expenses							
Costs of products sold	11,930	)	10,131		11,703		
Impairment of property and equipment	358	;					
Selling, general and administrative expenses	1,453	į	1,461		1,332		
Engineering and product development costs	380	,	382		453		
Interest expense	469	,	502		431		
Other (income) expenses, net	14	ļ	(34)		(15)		
Total costs and expenses	14,604	ļ	12,442		13,904		
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates	7.		74		99		
Income (loss) before income tax	19		(73)		395		
Income tax expense	5′	1	47		94		
Net income (loss)	\$ 134	\$	(120)	\$	301		
- 1-1 (- 1-1)	,	_	()	_			
Basic earnings (loss) per share	\$ 1.89	\$	(1.70)	\$	4.29		
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	\$ 1.82	\$	(1.70)	\$	4.12		
Weighted average shares outstanding							
Basic	70.	,	70.3		70.3		
Diluted	73.3	ļ.	70.3		74.5		

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

## Navistar International Corporation and Subsidiaries

## **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

		As of Oc 2008	tober 31 2007
(in millions, except per share data) ASSETS			(Revised)
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	861	\$ 777
Finance and other receivables, net		2,814	2,941
Inventories		1,628	1,412
Deferred taxes, net		75	115
Other current assets		157	200
Total current assets		5,535	5,445
Restricted cash and cash equivalents		557	419
Finance and other receivables, net		1,979	2,478
Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates		156	154
Property and equipment, net		1,501	2,086
Goodwill		297	353
Intangible assets, net		232	286
Pension assets			103
Deferred taxes, net		41	35
Other noncurrent assets		92	89
Total assets	\$	10,390	\$ 11,448
LIABILITIES, REDEEMABLE EQUITY SECURITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS DEFICIT			
Liabilities			
Current liabilities	Φ.		Ф. 500
Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt	\$	665	\$ 798
Accounts payable		2,027	1,770
Other current liabilities		1,183	1,423
Total current liabilities		3,875	3,991
Long-term debt		5,409	6,083
Postretirement benefits liabilities		1,646	1,327
Other noncurrent liabilities		812	781
Total liabilities		11,742	12,182
Redeemable equity securities		143	140
Stockholders deficit			
Series D convertible junior preference stock		4	4
Common stock and additional paid in capital (par value \$0.10 per share, 75.4 shares issued in 2008 and 2007)		1,973	1,961
Accumulated deficit		(2,392)	(2,519)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(943)	(155)
Common stock held in treasury, at cost (4.1 shares in 2008 and 5.1 shares in 2007)		(137)	(165)
Total stockholders deficit		(1,495)	(874)
Total liabilities, redeemable equity securities, and stockholders deficit	\$	10,390	\$ 11,448

## Navistar International Corporation and Subsidiaries

## **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

	For the Years Ended Oc 2008 2007		
(in millions)		(Revised)	(Revised)
Cash flows from operating activities	\$ 134	e (120)	\$ 301
Net income (loss)	\$ 134	\$ (120)	\$ 301
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	220	200	200
Depreciation and amortization Depreciation of equipment leased to others	329 64	308 63	308 56
	56		
Deferred taxes		(1)	(3)
Impairment of property and equipment, goodwill, and intangible assets	372	0	12
Amortization of debt issuance costs	15	9	13
Stock-based compensation	15 65	7	14
Provision for doubtful accounts		53	28
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates	(71)	(74)	(99)
Dividends from non-consolidated affiliates	85	111	83
Gain from sales of non-consolidated affiliates	(4)	(26)	0
Loss related to property and equipment	29	9	8
Loss on sale of finance receivables	24		7
Loss on refinancing and repurchases of debt		31	23
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, exclusive of the effects of businesses acquired and			
disposed:	242	200	(1.00.4)
Finance and other receivables	262	309	(1,034)
Inventories	(221)	304	(401)
Other current assets	33	(32)	27
Pension assets	103	(268)	6
Other noncurrent assets	(7)	(1)	(1)
Accounts payable	339	(434)	277
Other current liabilities	(180)	(183)	(167)
Postretirement benefits liabilities	(362)	192	43
Other noncurrent liabilities	37	7	220
Other, net	3	(11)	4
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	1,120	262	(287)
Cash flows from investing activities			
Purchases of marketable securities	(42)	(221)	(179)
Sales or maturities of marketable securities	46	351	134
Net change in restricted cash and cash equivalents	(143)	281	(104)
Capital expenditures	(176)	(312)	(230)
Purchase of equipment leased to others	(39)	(37)	(43)
Proceeds from sales of property and equipment	20	55	46
Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates	(17)	(34)	(31)
Proceeds from sales of affiliates	20	75	
Business acquisitions, net of cash acquired		(7)	(54)
Other investing activities	(2)	6	5
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(333)	157	(456)

(continued next page)

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

## Navistar International Corporation and Subsidiaries

## **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Continued)**

	For the Years Ended Octobe 2008 2007				r 31 2006	
(in millions)	20	000		vised)		2000 evised)
Cash flows from financing activities			(220	12504)	(22	e (Isea)
Proceeds from issuance of securitized debt	1	,076		949		1,630
Principal payments on securitized debt	(1	,725)	(	1,368)		(1,337)
Proceeds from issuance of non-securitized debt		104		1,577		1,789
Principal payments on non-securitized debt		(64)	(	1,692)		(27)
Repurchases of debt						(1,429)
Net increase (decrease) in notes and debt outstanding under revolving credit facilities		<b>(18)</b>		(204)		517
Principal payments under financing arrangements and capital lease obligations		<b>(67)</b>		(44)		(49)
Debt issuance costs		(11)		(24)		(46)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options		27				2
Other financing activities		2				6
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(676)		(806)		1,056
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		<b>(27)</b>		7		15
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		84		(380)		328
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		777		1,157		829
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year	\$	861	\$	777	\$	1,157
Supplemental cash flow information						
Cash paid during the year for:						
Interest, net of amounts capitalized	\$	399	\$	519	\$	427
Income taxes		73		103		86
Supplemental schedule of non-cash investing and financing activities						
Property and equipment acquired under capital leases		3		12		46
Transfers from inventories to property and equipment for leases to others		39		25		42

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

## Navistar International Corporation and Subsidiaries

## Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Deficit

	Serie	s D			ommon Stock						Co	mmon	
	Conve	rtible	Number of		and	Co	mpre-		Acc	umulated	S	tock	
	Juni	or	Common	Ado	ditional	he	nsive			Other	H	eld in	
(in millions)	Prefer Stoo		Shares Outstanding	C	aid in apital evised)		come Loss)	umulated Deficit	Com	prehensive Loss		easury, Cost	Total Revised)
Balance as of October 31, 2005	\$	4	70.2	\$	2,074			\$ (2,699)	\$	(910)	\$	(168)	\$ (1,699)
Net income						\$	301	301					301
Other comprehensive income:													
Foreign currency translation adjustments							17						17
Postretirement benefit adjustment, net of \$3 of income tax expense							243						243
of filcome tax expense							243						243
Other comprehensive income							260			260			
Comprehensive income						\$	561						
•													
Settlement of call options					6								6
Amounts due from officers and directors					1								1
Stock-based compensation					16								16
Stock ownership programs								(1)				2	1
Balance as of October 31, 2006	\$	4	70.2	\$	2,097			\$ (2,399)	\$	(650)	\$	(166)	\$ (1,114)
Net loss						\$	(120)	(120)					(120)
Other comprehensive income:													
Foreign currency translation adjustments							86						86
Impact of FASB Statement No. 158, net of										(200)			(200)
\$12 of tax benefit										(390)			(390)
Postretirement benefit adjustment, net of \$8 of income tax expense							799						799
of meome tax expense							199						133
Other comprehensive income							885			885			
Comprehensive income						\$	765						
Conversion of debt			0.1									1	1
Stock options recorded as redeemable equity													
securities					(139)								(139)
Stock-based compensation					4								4
Stock ownership programs					(1)								(1)
Balance as of October 31, 2007	\$	4	70.3	\$	1,961			\$ (2,519)	\$	(155)	\$	(165)	\$ (874)
Net income						\$	134	134					134
Other comprehensive loss:							(105)						(105)
Foreign currency translation adjustments Other postemployment benefits							(125)						(125)
Postretirement benefit adjustment							(669)						6 (669)
1 osa omone ocnone aujustmone							(00)						(00)
Other comprehensive loss							(788)			(788)			
Comprehensive loss						\$	(654)						

Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Tax effect of adoption of FIN 48				(4)				(4)
Amounts due from officers and directors			2					2
Stock options recorded as redeemable equity								
securities			(55)					(55)
Transfer from redeemable equity securities								
upon exercise or expiration of stock options			54					54
Stock-based compensation			13					13
Stock ownership programs		1.0	(2)	(3)			28	23
Balance as of October 31, 2008	\$ 4	71.3	\$ 1,973	\$ (2,392)	\$ (94	(3)	(137)	<b>\$</b> (1,495)

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements**

### 1. Summary of significant accounting policies

### Organization and Description of the Business

Navistar International Corporation (NIC), incorporated under the laws of the state of Delaware in 1993, is a holding company whose principal operating subsidiaries are Navistar, Inc. (formerly known as International Truck and Engine Corporation) and Navistar Financial Corporation (NFC). References herein to the Company, we, our, or us refer collectively to NIC, its subsidiaries, and certain variable interest entities (Vof which we are the primary beneficiary. We operate in four principal industry segments: Truck, Engine, Parts (collectively called manufacturing operations), and Financial Services. The Financial Services segment consists of NFC and our foreign finance operations (collectively called financial services operations). These segments are discussed in Note 17, Segment reporting.

Our fiscal year ends on October 31. References to 2008, 2007, and 2006 relate to the fiscal year unless otherwise indicated.

### Basis of Presentation and Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses of our manufacturing operations, majority-owned dealers, wholly-owned financial services operations, and VIEs of which we are the primary beneficiary. The effects of transactions among consolidated entities have been eliminated to arrive at the consolidated amounts. Certain reclassifications were made to prior years amounts to conform to the 2008 presentation.

We are the primary beneficiary of several VIEs, primarily joint ventures established to produce product and enhance our operational capabilities. Accordingly, we include in our consolidated financial statements the assets and liabilities and results of operations of those entities, even though we may not own a majority voting interest. As a result, our consolidated financial statements include assets of \$34 million and \$104 million and liabilities of \$36 million and \$102 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The liabilities recognized as a result of consolidating these VIEs do not represent additional claims on our general assets; rather they represent claims against the specific assets of the consolidated VIEs. Assets recognized as a result of consolidating these VIEs do not represent assets that could be used to satisfy claims against our general assets. We are also involved with other VIEs, which we do not consolidate because we are not the primary beneficiary. The maximum loss exposure relating to these non-consolidated VIEs is not material to our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

We use the equity method to account for our investments in entities (i) that we do not control, but where we have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies and (ii) where we are not the primary beneficiary. Consolidated net income (loss) includes our share of the net earnings of these entities. As of October 31, 2008, we use the equity method to account for investments in 17 partially-owned affiliates (which include four corporations, four limited liability companies, and nine unincorporated joint ventures), in which NIC or one of its subsidiaries is a shareholder, general or limited partner, or venturer, as applicable.

## Revisions of Previously Issued Financial Statements

We have revised our previously reported consolidated balance sheet as of October 31, 2007 and consolidated statement of stockholders deficit for the year ended October 31, 2007 to give effect to recording stock options as redeemable equity securities, which have been classified as mezzanine equity. In June 2007, we amended the terms of then-outstanding stock option awards to allow for cash settlement in the event of a change in control and when certain other conditions exist. In accordance with Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) Topic No. D-98, Classification and Measurement of Redeemable Securities, the amended stock options intrinsic values

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

should have been re-measured at the modification date and should have been recorded as *Redeemable equity securities*, which are classified as mezzanine equity on the consolidated balance sheet. To record the amount reported as mezzanine equity, we recorded a corresponding reduction of *Common stock and additional paid in capital* in the amount of \$139 million. The corrections had no effect on our previously reported consolidated statements of operations and consolidated statements of cash flows and are not considered material to any previously reported consolidated financial statements.

We have revised our previously reported consolidated statements of cash flows for the periods presented below to reflect the correction of errors identified in those statements. The errors were primarily related to the incorrect allocation of the effect of exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents where amounts previously reported in the *Effect of exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents* are now reported in *Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities.* The corrections had no effect on our previously reported consolidated balance sheets, consolidated statements of operations, or consolidated statements of stockholders deficit, and are not considered material to any previously reported consolidated financial statements.

(in millions)	As Previously Reported		Revision		As	Revised
For the year ended October 31, 2007						
	¢	177	¢	0.5	ď	262
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	177	\$	85	\$	262
Net cash provided by investing activities		134		23		157
Net cash used in financing activities		(779)		(27)		(806)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		88		(81)		7
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(380)				(380)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		1,157				1,157
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$	777	\$		\$	777
For the year ended October 31, 2006						
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(254)	\$	(33)	\$	(287)
Net cash used in investing activities		(497)		41		(456)
Net cash provided by financing activities		1,056				1,056
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		23		(8)		15
				(-)		
Increase in cash and cash equivalents		328				328
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		829				829
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		029				029
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$	1,157	\$		\$	1,157

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with United States (U.S.) generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses. Significant estimates and assumptions are used for, but are not limited to, pension and other postretirement benefits, allowance for doubtful accounts, sales of receivables, income tax contingency accruals and valuation allowances, product warranty and asbestos accruals, asset impairment, and litigation related accruals. Actual results could differ from our estimates.

### Risks and Uncertainties

Our financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows are subject to various risks and uncertainties. Factors that could affect our future financial statements and cause actual results to vary materially from

76

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

expectations include, but are not limited to, adverse changes in global market conditions, overcapacity and intense competition in the truck industry, dependence on suppliers for parts with primarily single source suppliers, fluctuations in currency exchange rates, diesel fuel cost, interest rates, commodity prices for commodities used in our operations, government regulations affecting our industry, resolution of known and unknown litigation and legal exposures, pension plan funding requirements, our ability to utilize our net operating loss (NOL) carryforwards, and labor negotiations that impact a significant portion of our workforce. As of October 31, 2008, approximately 6,400, or 64%, of our hourly workers and approximately 700, or 9%, of our salaried workers are represented by labor unions and are covered by collective bargaining agreements. Our collective bargaining agreement with the National Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of Canada expires on June 30, 2009. As of October 31, 2008, approximately 900, or 9%, of our hourly workers and approximately 100, or 1%, of our salaried workers are covered by this collective agreement. Additionally, our future operations may be affected by changes in governmental procurement policies, budget considerations, changing national defense requirements, and global, political, and economic developments in the U.S. and certain foreign countries (primarily Canada, Mexico, Brazil, and Argentina). See Note 17, Segment reporting, for discussion of customer concentration.

### Revenue Recognition

Our manufacturing operations recognize revenue when we meet four basic criteria: (i) persuasive evidence that a customer arrangement exists, (ii) the price is fixed or determinable, (iii) collectibility is reasonably assured, and (iv) delivery of product has occurred or services have been rendered. Sales are generally recognized when risk of ownership passes.

Sales to fleet customers and governmental entities are recognized in accordance with the terms of each contract. Revenue on certain customer requested bill and hold arrangements is not recognized until after the customer is notified that the product (i) has been completed according to customer specifications, (ii) has passed our quality control inspections, and (iii) is ready for delivery based upon the established delivery terms.

An allowance for sales returns is recorded as a reduction to revenue based upon estimates using historical information about returns. For the sale of service parts that include a core component, we record revenue on a gross basis including the fair market value of the core. A core component is the basic forging or casting, such as an engine block, that can be remanufactured by a certified remanufacturing supplier. When a dealer returns a core within the specified eligibility period, we provide a core return credit, which is applied to the customer s account balance. At times, we may mark up the core charge beyond the amount we are charged by the supplier. This mark up is recorded as a liability, as it represents the amount that will be paid to the dealer upon return of the core component and is in excess of the fair value to be received from the supplier.

Truck sales to the U.S. government, of non-commercial products manufactured to the government s specifications, are recognized using the units-of-delivery measure under the percentage-of-completion accounting method as units are delivered and accepted by the government.

Modifications to U.S. government contracts, referred to as change orders, may be unpriced; that is, the work to be performed is defined, but the resulting contract price adjustment is to be negotiated at a later date. Revenue related to unpriced change orders is recognized when the price has been agreed with the government. Costs related to unpriced change orders are deferred when it is probable that the costs will be recovered through a contract price adjustment.

Concurrent with our recognition of revenue, we recognize price allowances and the cost of incentive programs in the normal course of business based on programs offered to dealers. Estimates are made for sales incentives on certain vehicles in dealer stock inventory when special programs that provide specific incentives to dealers are offered in order to facilitate sales to end customers.

77

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Shipping and handling amounts billed to our customers are included in *Sales of manufactured products*, *net* and the related shipping and handling costs incurred are included in *Costs of products sold*.

Financial services operations recognize revenue from retail notes, finance leases, wholesale notes, retail accounts, and wholesale accounts as *Finance revenues* over the term of the receivables utilizing the effective interest method. Certain direct origination costs and fees are deferred and recognized as adjustments to yield and are reported as part of interest income over the life of the receivable. Loans are considered to be impaired when we conclude there is a high likelihood the customer will not be able to make full payment after reviewing the customer s financial performance, payment ability, capital-raising potential, management style, economic situation, etc. The accrual of interest on such loans is discontinued when the collection of the account becomes doubtful (non-accrual status loans). When the accrual of interest is discontinued, all unpaid accrued interest is charged against *Finance revenues*. *Finance revenues* on these loans are recognized only to the extent cash payments are received. We resume accruing interest on these accounts when payments are current according to the terms of the loans and future payments are reasonably assured.

Operating lease revenues are recognized on a straight-line basis over the life of the lease. Recognition of revenue is suspended when management determines the collection of future revenue is not probable. Recognition of revenue is resumed if collection again becomes probable.

Selected receivables are securitized and sold to public and private investors with limited recourse. Our financial services operations continue to service the sold receivables and receive fees for such services. Gains or losses on sales of receivables that qualify for sales accounting treatment are credited or charged to *Finance revenues* in the period in which the sale occurs. Discount accretion is recognized on an effective yield basis and is included in *Finance Revenues*.

### Cash and Cash Equivalents

All highly liquid financial instruments with maturities of 90 days or less from date of purchase, consisting primarily of bankers acceptances, commercial paper, and U.S. government floating rate notes, are classified as cash equivalents.

Restricted cash and cash equivalents are related to our securitized facilities, senior and subordinated floating rate asset-backed notes, wholesale trust agreements, indentured trust agreements, letters of credit, Environmental Protection Agency requirements, and workers compensation requirements. The restricted cash and cash equivalents for our securitized facilities is restricted to pay interest expense, principal, or other amounts associated with our securitization agreements.

### **Derivative Instruments**

We utilize derivative instruments to manage certain exposure to changes in foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates, and commodity prices. The fair values of all derivative instruments are recognized as assets or liabilities at the balance sheet date. Changes in the fair value of these derivative instruments are recognized in our operating results or included in *Accumulated other comprehensive loss ( AOCL )*, depending on whether the derivative instrument is a fair value or cash flow hedge and whether it qualifies for hedge accounting treatment.

For derivative instruments qualifying as fair value hedges, changes in the fair value of the instruments are included in *Costs of products sold*, *Interest expense*, or *Other (income) expenses*, *net* depending on the underlying exposure. For derivative instruments qualifying as cash flow hedges, gains and losses are included in *AOCL*, net of taxes, to the extent the hedges are effective. When the hedged items affect earnings, the effective

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

portions of the cash flow hedges are recognized as *Costs of products sold, Interest expense*, or *Other (income) expenses, net*, depending on the underlying exposure. For derivative instruments used as hedges of our net investment in foreign operations, gains and losses are included in *AOCL*, net of taxes, as part of the cumulative translation adjustment to the extent the hedges are effective. The exchange of cash associated with hedging derivative transactions is classified in the consolidated statements of cash flows in the same category as the cash flows from the items being hedged. The ineffective portions of cash flow hedges and hedges of net investments in foreign operations, if any, are recognized in *Costs of products sold, Interest expense*, and *Other (income) expenses, net*. If the derivative instrument is terminated, we continue to defer the related gain or loss and include it as a component of the cost of the underlying hedged item. Upon determination that the underlying hedged item will not be part of an actual transaction, we recognize the related gain or loss in our operating results.

Gains and losses on derivative instruments not qualifying for hedge accounting are recognized in *Costs of products sold*, *Interest expense*, or *Other (income) expenses, net* depending on the underlying exposure. The exchange of cash associated with these non-hedging derivative transactions is classified in the consolidated statements of cash flows in the same category as the cash flows from the items subject to the economic hedging relationships.

### Trade and Finance Receivables

Trade Receivables

Trade accounts receivable and trade notes receivable primarily arise from sales of goods to independently owned and operated dealers, original equipment manufacturers (OEMs), and retail customers in the normal course of business.

Finance Receivables

Finance receivables consist of the following:

Retail notes Retail notes primarily consist of fixed rate loans to commercial customers to facilitate their purchase of new and used trucks, trailers, and related equipment.

Finance leases Finance leases consist of direct financing leases to commercial customers for acquisition of new and used trucks, trailers, and related equipment.

Wholesale notes Wholesale notes primarily consist of variable rate loans to our dealers for the purchase of new and used trucks, trailers, and related equipment.

Retail accounts Retail accounts consist of short-term accounts receivable that finance the sale of products to retail customers.

Wholesale accounts Wholesale accounts consist of short-term accounts receivable primarily related to the sales of items other than trucks, trailers, and related equipment (e.g. service parts) to dealers.

Wholesale notes and amounts due from sale of receivables are classified as held-for-sale and valued at the lower of cost or fair value on an aggregate basis, with unrealized gains or losses recorded in our operating results. All other finance receivables are classified as held-to-maturity and are recorded at gross value less unearned income and are reported net of allowances for doubtful accounts. Unearned revenue is amortized to revenue over the life of the receivable using the effective interest method. Our financial services operations purchase the majority of the wholesale notes receivable and some retail notes and accounts receivable arising from our manufacturing operations. The financial services operations retain as collateral a security interest in the equipment associated with retail notes, wholesale notes, and finance leases.

Table of Contents 104

79

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

### Sales of Finance Receivables

We sell finance receivables using a process commonly known as securitization, whereby asset-backed securities are sold via public offering or private placement. In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement No. 140, Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities, these transactions are accounted for either as a sale with gain or loss recorded at the date of sale and a retained interest recorded, or as secured borrowings. Most of our retail note and finance lease securitization arrangements do not qualify for sales accounting treatment. As a result, the transferred receivables and the associated secured borrowings are included in our consolidated balance sheets and no gain or loss is recorded for these transactions. For those transfers that do qualify for sales accounting treatment, gains or losses are included in Finance revenues.

Our wholesale note securitization arrangements qualify for sale treatment. Therefore, the notes receivable are removed from our consolidated balance sheets. Gains or losses from these sales are recognized in the period of sale based upon the relative fair value of the portion sold and the portion allocated to the retained interests, and are included in *Finance revenues*.

We may retain interests in the receivables sold (transferred). The retained interests may include senior and subordinated securities, undivided interests in receivables used as over-collateralization (excess sellers interests), restricted cash held for the benefit of the trust, and interest-only strips. Our subordinated retained interests, including subordinated securities, the right to receive excess spread (interest-only strip), and any residual interest in the trust, are the first to absorb any credit losses on the transferred receivables. Our exposure to credit losses on the transferred receivables is limited to our retained interests. Other than being required to repurchase receivables that fail to satisfy certain representations and warranties provided at the time of the securitization, we are under no obligation to repurchase any transferred receivable that becomes delinquent in payment or otherwise is in default. The holders of the asset-backed securities have no recourse to us or our other assets for credit losses on transferred receivables, and have no ability to require us to repurchase their securities. We do not guarantee any securities issued by trusts.

We also act as servicer of transferred receivables in exchange for a fee. The servicing duties include collecting payments on receivables and preparing monthly investor reports on the performance of the receivables that are used by the trustee to distribute monthly interest and principal payments to investors. While servicing the receivables, we apply the same servicing policies and procedures that are applied to our owned receivables. The servicing income received by us is adequate to compensate us for our servicing responsibilities. Therefore, no servicing asset or liability is recorded.

We determine the fair value of our retained interests by discounting the future expected cash flows. The future expected cash flows are primarily affected by expected payment speeds and default rates. We estimate the payment speeds for the receivables sold, the discount rate used to determine the present value of the interest-only receivables, and the anticipated net losses on the receivables in order to calculate the gain or loss on arrangements that qualify for sales treatment. Estimates are based on historical experience, anticipated future portfolio performance, market-based discount rates, and other factors and are calculated separately for each securitized transaction. In addition, we remeasure the fair values of the retained interests on a quarterly basis and recognize changes in *Finance revenues* as required. The retained interests are classified as trading.

## Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

An allowance for doubtful accounts is established through a charge to *Selling, general and administrative expenses*. The allowance is an estimate of the amount required to absorb probable losses on trade and finance receivables that may become uncollectible. The receivables are charged off when amounts due are determined to be uncollectible.

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Troubled loan accounts are specifically identified and segregated from the remaining owned loan portfolio. The expected loss on troubled accounts is fully reserved in a separate calculation as a specific reserve. A specific reserve is recorded if it is believed that there is a greater than 50% likelihood that the account could be impaired, and if the value of the underlying collateral is less than the principal balance of the loan. We calculate a general reserve on the remaining loan portfolio using loss ratios based on a pool method by asset type: retail notes and finance leases, retail accounts, and wholesale accounts. Loss ratios are determined using historical loss experience in conjunction with current portfolio trends in delinquencies and repossession frequency for each receivable or asset type.

When we evaluate the adequacy of the loss allowance for finance receivables, several risk factors are considered for each type of receivable. For retail notes, finance leases, and retail accounts, the primary risk factors are the general economy, fuel prices, type of freight being hauled, length of freight movements, number of competitors our customers have in their service territory, how extensively our customers use independent operators, profitability of owner operators, and expected value of the underlying collateral.

To establish a specific reserve in the loss allowance for receivables, we look at many of the same factors listed above but also consider the financial strength of the customer or dealer and key management, the timeliness of payments, the number and location of satellite locations (especially for the dealer), the number of dealers of competitor manufacturers in the market area, type of equipment normally financed, and the seasonality of the business.

#### Repossessions

Gains or losses arising from the sale of repossessed collateral supporting finance receivables and operating leases are recognized in *Selling*, *general and administrative expenses*. Repossessed assets are recorded within *Inventories* at the lower of historical cost or fair value, less estimated costs to sell.

### Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or market. Cost is principally determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) and average cost methods.

### Property and Equipment

We report land, buildings, leasehold improvements, machinery and equipment, including tooling and pattern equipment, and furniture, fixtures, and equipment at cost, net of depreciation. We report assets under capital lease obligations at the lower of their fair value or the present value of the aggregate future minimum lease payments as of the beginning of the lease term. We depreciate our assets using the straight-line method over the shorter of the lease term or the estimated useful lives of the assets. The ranges of estimated useful lives are as follows:

	Years
Buildings	20 50
Leasehold improvements	3 20
Machinery and equipment	3 12
Furniture, fixtures, and equipment	3 15
Equipment leased to others	3 12

The carrying amounts of all long-lived assets are evaluated periodically to determine if adjustment to the depreciation and amortization period or to the unamortized balance is warranted. Such evaluation is based principally on the expected utilization of the long-lived assets.

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

We depreciate trucks, tractors, and trailers leased to customers under operating lease agreements on a straight-line basis over the lease term, from one to eight years, to the equipment s estimated residual value. The residual values of the equipment represent estimates of the value of the assets at the end of the lease contracts and are initially recorded based on estimates of future market values. Realization of the residual values is dependent on our future ability to market the equipment. We review residual values periodically to determine that recorded amounts are appropriate and the equipment has not been impaired.

Maintenance and repairs of property and equipment are expensed as incurred. We capitalize replacements and improvements that increase the estimated useful life or productive capacity of an asset and we capitalize interest on major construction and development projects while in progress.

Gains or losses on disposition of property and equipment are recognized in Other (income) expenses, net.

We test for impairment of long-lived assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset or asset group (hereinafter referred to as asset group ) may not be recoverable by comparing the sum of the estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to result from the operation of the asset group and its eventual disposition to the carrying value. If the sum of the undiscounted future cash flows is less than the carrying value, the fair value of the asset group is determined. The amount of impairment is calculated by subtracting the fair value of the asset group from the carrying value of the asset group.

### Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

We evaluate goodwill and other intangible assets not subject to amortization for impairment annually at October 31 or more frequently whenever indicators of potential impairment exist. Goodwill is considered impaired when the fair value of a reporting unit is determined to be less than the carrying value including goodwill. The amount of impairment loss is determined based on a comparison of the implied fair value of the reporting unit s goodwill to the actual carrying value. Intangible assets not subject to amortization are considered impaired when the intangible asset s fair value is determined to be less than the carrying value.

We use the present value of estimated future cash flows to establish the estimated fair value of our reporting units as of the testing date. This approach includes many assumptions related to future growth rates, discount factors, and tax rates, among other considerations. Changes in economic and operating conditions impacting these assumptions could result in an impairment of goodwill in future periods. When available and as appropriate, we use comparative market multiples to corroborate the estimated fair value.

Intangible assets subject to amortization are also evaluated for impairment periodically or when indicators of impairment are determined to exist. We test for impairment of intangible assets subject to amortization by comparing the sum of the estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset to the carrying value. If the sum of the estimated undiscounted future cash flows is less than the carrying value, the fair value of the asset group is determined. The amount of impairment is calculated by subtracting the fair value of the asset from the carrying value of the asset and is included in *Other (income) expenses, net.* We amortize the cost of intangible assets over their respective estimated useful lives on a straight-line basis. The ranges for the amortization periods are as follows:

 Years

 Customer base
 3 15

 Trademarks
 20

 Supply agreements
 3

 Other
 3 17

### **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

### Investments in and Advances to Non-consolidated Affiliates

Equity method investments are recorded at original cost and adjusted periodically to recognize (i) our proportionate share of the investees net income or losses after the date of investment, (ii) additional contributions made and dividends or distributions received, and (iii) impairment losses resulting from adjustments to net realizable value.

We assess the potential impairment of our equity method investments and determine fair value based on valuation methodologies, as appropriate, including the present value of estimated future cash flows, estimates of sales proceeds, and external appraisals. If an investment is determined to be impaired and the decline in value is other than temporary, we record an appropriate write-down.

### **Debt Issuance Costs**

We amortize debt issuance costs and premiums over the remaining life of the related debt using the effective interest method. The related income or expense is included in *Interest expense*. We record discounts or premiums as a direct deduction from, or addition to, the face amount of the debt.

### Pensions and Postretirement Benefits

We use actuarial methods and assumptions to account for our defined benefit pension plans and our postretirement benefit plans. Pension and postretirement benefits expense includes the actuarially computed cost of benefits earned during the current service period, the interest cost on accrued obligations, the expected return on plan assets based on fair market values, the straight-line amortization of net actuarial gains and losses, and adjustments due to plan amendments, settlements, and curtailments.

### **Engineering and Product Development Costs**

Engineering and product development costs arise from ongoing costs associated with improving existing products and manufacturing processes and for the introduction of new truck and engine components and products, and are expensed as incurred.

### **Advertising Costs**

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred and are included in *Selling, general and administrative expenses*. These costs totaled \$24 million, \$21 million, and \$26 million for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

### Litigation Accruals

We accrue for loss contingencies associated with outstanding litigation for which we have determined it is probable that a loss has occurred and the amount of loss can be reasonably estimated. Our asbestos, product liability, environmental, and workers compensation accruals also include estimated future legal fees associated with the loss contingency, as we believe we can reasonably estimate those costs. In all other instances, legal fees are expensed as incurred. These expenses may be recorded in *Costs of products sold, Selling, general and administrative expenses*, or *Other (income) expenses, net.* These estimates are based heavily on our expectations of the scope, length to complete, and complexity of the claims. In the future, additional adjustments may be recorded as the scope, length, or complexity of outstanding litigation changes.

### Warranty

We generally offer one to five-year warranty coverage for our truck and engine products and our service parts. Terms and conditions vary by product, customer, and country. Optional extended warranty contracts can be

83

### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

purchased for periods ranging from one to ten years. We accrue warranty related costs under standard warranty terms and for claims that we choose to pay as an accommodation to our customers even though we are not contractually obligated to do so. Warranty revenues related to extended warranty contracts are amortized to income, over the life of the contract, using the straight-line method. Costs under extended warranty contracts are expensed as incurred. We base our warranty accruals on estimates of the expected warranty costs that incorporate historical information and forward assumptions about the nature, frequency, and average cost of warranty claims. When collection is reasonably assured, we also estimate the amount of warranty claim recoveries to be received from our suppliers and record them in *Other current assets* and *Other noncurrent assets*. Recoveries related to specific product recalls, in which a supplier confirms its liability under the recall, are recorded in *Finance and other receivables, net*. Warranty costs are included in *Costs of products sold*.

We have arrangements with Ford Motor Company (Ford) that provide for sharing warranty costs, if certain conditions are met, for engines that we produce and sell to Ford. Our obligations under these arrangements have become the subject of a disagreement with Ford, which is described more fully in Note 16, *Commitments and contingencies*. For the periods up to and including July 31, 2005, we recorded amounts in our warranty accrual for future payments to Ford that we believed were probable and estimable. As a result of the disagreement, we have not recorded any additional amounts in our warranty accrual for engine sales to Ford since July 31, 2005. Further, the previously-recorded amount has not been reversed, even though we may not be legally required to make any payments under such provisions.

Accrued product warranty and deferred warranty revenue activity is as follows:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Balance, at beginning of year	\$ 677	\$ 777	\$ 730
Costs accrued and revenues deferred	206	244	377
Adjustments to pre-existing warranties <sup>(A)</sup>	76	22	9
Payments and revenues recognized	(357)	(366)	(339)
Balance, at end of year	\$ 602	\$ 677	\$ 777

(A) Adjustments to pre-existing warranties reflect changes in our estimate of warranty costs for products sold in prior years. The amount of deferred revenue related to extended warranty programs at October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006 was \$129 million, \$127 million, and \$118 million, respectively. Revenue recognized under our extended warranty programs in 2008, 2007, and 2006 was \$47 million, \$32 million, and \$27 million, respectively.

## **Stock-based Compensation**

We have various plans that provide for the granting of stock-based compensation to certain employees, directors, and consultants, which are described more fully in Note 20, *Stock-based compensation plans*. Shares are issued upon option exercise from *Common stock held in treasury*.

We account for those plans under the provisions of FASB Statement No. 123 (Revised 2004), *Share-Based Payment*. For transactions in which we obtain employee services in exchange for an award of equity instruments, we measure the cost of the services based on the grant date fair value of the award. We recognize the cost over the period during which an employee is required to provide services in exchange for the award, known as the requisite service period (usually the vesting period). Costs related to plans with graded vesting are generally recognized using a straight-line method. Cash flows resulting from tax benefits for deductions in excess of compensation cost recognized are included in financing cash flows.

84

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### Foreign Currency Translation

We translate the financial statements of foreign subsidiaries, whose local currency is their functional currency, to U.S. dollars using period-end exchange rates for assets and liabilities and weighted-average exchange rates for each period for revenues and expenses. Differences arising from exchange rate changes are included in the *Foreign currency translation adjustments* component of *AOCL*. For those foreign subsidiaries whose functional currency is the U.S. dollar, no translation adjustments are required. Gains and losses arising from fluctuations in currency exchange rates on transactions denominated in currencies other than the functional currency are recognized in earnings as incurred. We recognized foreign currency transaction losses of \$19 million in 2008 and foreign currency transaction gains of \$12 million and \$16 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively, which were recorded in *Other (income) expenses, net.* 

## Income Taxes

We file a consolidated U.S. federal income tax return for NIC and its eligible domestic subsidiaries. Our non-U.S. subsidiaries file income tax returns in their respective local jurisdictions. We account for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and tax benefit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities at the end of each period are determined using enacted tax rates. A valuation allowance is established or maintained when, based on currently available information and other factors, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized.

On November 1, 2007 we adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes An Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109*, which addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB Interpretation No. 48, we may recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FASB Interpretation No. 48 also provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties on income taxes, and accounting in interim periods.

### Earnings (Loss) Per Share

The calculation of basic earnings (loss) per share is based on the weighted-average number of our common shares outstanding during the applicable period. The calculation for diluted earnings (loss) per share recognizes the effect of all potential dilutive common shares that were outstanding during the respective periods, unless their impact would be anti-dilutive.

Diluted earnings per share recognizes the dilution that would occur if securities or other contracts to issue common stock were exercised or converted into shares. For us, these potential shares arise from common stock options and convertible debt.

We use the treasury stock method to calculate the dilutive effect of our stock options (using the average market price) and the if-converted method to calculate the dilutive effect of our convertible debt. Shares potentially issuable for certain stock options and convertible securities were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the periods presented because inclusion would be anti-dilutive. In addition, for periods in which there was a net loss to common stockholders, no potentially dilutive securities are included in the calculation of diluted loss per share, as inclusion of these securities would have reduced the net loss per share.

85

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### New Accounting Pronouncements

Accounting pronouncements issued by various standard setting and governmental authorities that have not yet become effective with respect to our consolidated financial statements are described below, together with our assessment of the potential impact they may have on our consolidated financial statements:

In April 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position (FSP) No. FAS 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets*. FSP No. 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under FASB Statement No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*. It is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008 and interim periods within those fiscal years and should be applied prospectively to intangible assets acquired after the effective date. Early adoption is not permitted. The FSP also requires expanded disclosure related to the determination of intangible asset useful lives for intangible assets and should be applied to all intangible assets recognized as of, and subsequent to the effective date. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. The impact of FSP No. 142-3 will depend on the size and nature of acquisitions on or after November 1, 2009. When effective, we will comply with the disclosure provisions of this FSP.

In March 2008, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. The statement amends and expands the disclosure requirements of FASB Statement No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. FASB Statement No. 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, or our quarter ended April 30, 2009. When effective, we will comply with the disclosure provisions of this statement.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements An Amendment of ARB No. 51*. The statement clarifies that a noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary is an ownership interest in the consolidated entity that should be reported as equity in the consolidated financial statements. It is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning on or after December 15, 2008. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. Upon adoption, our minority interest will be reported as a separate component of stockholders deficit.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 141(R), *Business Combinations*. The statement substantially changes the accounting for and reporting of business combinations including expanding the definition of a business and a business combination; requiring all assets and liabilities of the acquired business, including goodwill, contingent assets and liabilities, and contingent consideration to be recorded at fair value on the acquisition date; requiring acquisition-related transaction and restructuring costs to be expensed rather than accounted for as acquisition costs; and requiring reversals of valuation allowances related to acquired deferred tax assets and changes to acquired income tax uncertainties to be recognized in earnings. FASB Statement No. 141(R) applies prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning on or after December 15, 2008. An entity may not apply the statement before that date. Our effective date is November 1, 2009. We will adopt this statement on a prospective basis.

In June 2007, the FASB ratified the EITF consensus on EITF Issue No. 07-03, *Accounting for Nonrefundable Advance Payments for Goods or Services Received for Use in Future Research and Development Activities.* EITF Issue No. 07-3 requires that nonrefundable advance payments for goods or services that will be used or rendered for future research and development activities should be deferred and capitalized until the goods are received or services performed. EITF Issue No. 07-3 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2007. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. This EITF will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

86

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

In February 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities*. The statement permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value. FASB Statement No. 159 is effective as of the beginning of the first fiscal year beginning after November 15, 2007. Early adoption was permitted under certain limited circumstances; we did not choose to early adopt. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. We have not elected to measure any of our financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value which were not previously required to be measured at fair value; therefore, the adoption of this statement will not impact our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 157, Fair Value Measurements. The statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. FASB Statement No. 157 clarifies the definition of exchange price as the price between market participants in an orderly transaction to sell an asset or transfer a liability in the market in which the reporting entity would transact for the asset or liability, that is, the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability. FASB Statement No. 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and for interim periods within those fiscal years. Our effective date is November 1, 2008. We do not expect the adoption of this statement will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

## 2. Acquisition and disposal of businesses

#### Dealer operations

We acquire and dispose of dealerships from time to time to facilitate the transition of dealerships from one independent owner to another. In 2007 and 2006, we obtained 100% voting equity interest in two and nine dealer operations ( Dealcor ), respectively, whose principal business is operating a dealership, for aggregate purchase prices of \$9 and \$62 million, respectively, which were paid primarily in cash. In 2008, we did not acquire any dealerships. In 2007, all of the acquired entities were based in the U.S, while in 2006, six of the entities were based in the U.S. and three were based in Canada. These dealerships are included in our consolidated financial statements from their respective dates of acquisition in our Truck segment. Goodwill, franchise rights, and customer base recognized in those transactions amounted to \$2 million, \$2 million, and \$1 million in 2007, respectively. The 2007 goodwill is not expected to be deductible for tax purposes. We have not presented pro forma financial information regarding the combined results of operations of the Company and the acquired businesses for periods preceding the acquisitions because the impacts of the acquisitions were not material.

We sold two of our Dealcors during each of the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006. The losses associated with the sale of these Dealcors were insignificant.

# Other

During 2008, we sold all of our interests in a heavy-duty truck parts remanufacturing business. In connection with the sale, we received gross proceeds of \$22 million, including liabilities assumed, resulting in a gain of \$4 million.

As part of our 2005 acquisition of Workhorse Custom Chassis, LLC ( WCC ), \$25 million of the purchase price was set aside in an escrow account to be used to indemnify us for certain contingencies assumed upon acquisition. As of October 31, 2008, \$16 million remained in escrow and we have asserted claims in excess of that amount for reimbursement from the seller. No significant amounts have yet been recorded as recoverable by us from the undistributed portion of the escrow.

# **Navistar International Corporation**

# **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### 3. Finance and other receivables, net

As of October 31, our finance and other receivables by major classification are as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Accounts receivable	\$ 1,335	\$ 1,189
Retail notes	2,670	3,238
Finance leases	404	434
Wholesale notes	267	340
Amounts due from sales of receivables	230	319
Finance and other receivables	4,906	5,520
Less: Allowance for doubtful accounts	(113)	(101)
Finance and other receivables, net	4,793	5,419
Less: Current portion, net	(2,814)	(2,941)
Noncurrent portion, net	\$ 1,979	\$ 2,478

The current portion of finance receivables is computed based on contractual maturities. Actual cash collections typically vary from the contractual cash flows because of prepayments, extensions, delinquencies, credit losses, and renewals.

Contractual maturities as of October 31, 2008 are as follows:

						Du	e from	
	ccounts ceivable	Retail Notes		nance eases	hole- Notes	-	ale of eivables	Total
(in millions)								
Due in:								
2009	\$ 1,313	\$ 983	\$	231	\$ 267	\$	230	\$ 3,024
2010	19	780		111				910
2011	2	551		71				624
2012	1	351		39				391
2013	1	163		16				180
Thereafter		75		20				95
Gross receivables	1,336	2,903		488	267		230	5,224
Unearned finance income	(1)	(233)		(84)				(318)
Finance and other receivables	\$ 1,335	\$ 2,670	\$	404	\$ 267	\$	230	\$ 4,906

As of October 31, information regarding impaired finance and other receivables is as follows:

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Outstanding balances with specific loss reserves	\$ 81	\$ 52
Specific loss reserves	29	11
Outstanding balances on non-accrual status loans	61	39
Average balance of impaired finance receivables	76	42
Balances with payments over 90 days past due	27	120

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Impaired receivables include accounts with specific loss reserves and accounts that are on a non-accrual status. Most balances with specific loss reserves are also on a non-accrual status. In certain cases, we continue to collect payments on our impaired receivables.

The activity related to our allowance for doubtful accounts for finance and other receivables for the years ended October 31 is summarized as follows:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Balance, at beginning of year	\$ 101	\$ 75	\$ 71
Provision for doubtful accounts	65	52	28
Charge-off of accounts, net of recoveries	(53)	(26)	(24)
Balance, at end of year	\$ 113	\$ 101	\$ 75

The components of the allowance for doubtful accounts by receivable type are as follows as of October 31:

	2	2008		007
(in millions)				
Accounts receivable	\$	41	\$	43
Retail notes		61		40
Finance leases		10		14
Wholesale notes		1		4
Total	\$	113	\$	101

# Repossessions

We repossess leased and sold vehicles on defaulted finance receivables and leases, and place them back into *Inventories*. We liquidate these repossessions to partially recover the credit losses in our portfolio. Losses recognized at the time of repossession and charged against the allowance for doubtful accounts were \$37 million, \$18 million, and \$10 million in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectfully. Losses recognized upon the sale of repossessed vehicles were \$15 million, \$3 million, and \$2 million in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

A summary of the activity related to repossessed vehicles for the years ended October 31 is as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Balance, at beginning of year	\$ 25	\$ 6
Repossessions	124	54
Liquidations	(91)	(35)
Impairments	(13)	
Balance, at end of year	\$ 45	\$ 25

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

# 4. Sales of receivables

The primary business of our financial services operations is to provide wholesale, retail, and lease financing for new and used trucks sold by us and our dealers and, as a result, our finance receivables and leases have a significant concentration in the trucking industry. On a geographic basis, there is not a disproportionate

89

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

concentration of credit risk in any area of the U.S or other countries where we have financial services operations. We retain as collateral an ownership interest in the equipment associated with leases and, on behalf of the various trusts we maintain, a security interest in equipment associated with wholesale notes and retail notes.

NFC finances receivables through Navistar Financial Retail Receivable Corporation (NFRC), Navistar Financial Securities Corporation (NFSC), Truck Retail Accounts Corporation (TRAC), Truck Retail Instalment Paper Corporation (TRIP), and International Truck Leasing Corporation (ITLC), which are all special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiaries (SPEs) of NFC. We provide limited recourse for all subordinated receivables. The recourse is limited to our subordinated interest and relates to credit risk only.

### Off Balance Sheet Securitizations

NFC sells wholesale notes through NFSC, which has in place a revolving wholesale note trust that provides for the funding of eligible wholesale notes. The trust owned \$819 million of wholesale notes, which includes \$97 million of receivables with Dealcors and \$95 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2008 and \$1.1 billion of wholesale notes, which includes \$171 million of receivables with Dealcors and \$85 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2007. In 2008, the NFSC trust repaid \$200 million of an investor certificate that expired in July 2008.

Components of the wholesale note trust funding certificates as of October 31 were as follows:

	Maturity	2008	2007
(in millions)	·		
Investor certificate	July 2008	\$	\$ 200
Investor certificate	February 2010	212	212
Variable funding certificate	October 2009	800	800
Total funding available		1,012	1,212
Funding utilized		(762)	(982)
-			
Unutilized funding		\$ 250	\$ 230

All of the unutilized funding is related to the variable funding certificate (VFC). The NFSC seller s subordinated interest was \$140 million and \$200 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. In October 2008, the VFC expiration date was extended from November 2008 to October 2009.

The TRAC trust owned \$123 million of retail accounts and \$23 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2008, and \$155 million of retail accounts and \$26 million of marketable securities as of October 31, 2007.

The amount of available retail accounts funding related to TRAC as of October 31 was as follows:

(in millions)	Maturity	2008	2007
Funding conduit Funding utilized	August 2009	\$ 100 (48)	\$ 100 (60)
Unutilized funding		\$ 52	\$ 40

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

In August 2008, the TRAC funding conduit, which was due to expire in August 2008, was extended to October 2008. In October 2008, the conduit funding facility s expiration date was extended from October 2008 to August 2009.

90

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Our retained interest was \$90 million and \$119 million as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively.

#### **Retained Interests**

The SPEs assets are available to satisfy their creditors claims prior to such assets becoming available for the SPEs own uses or to NFC or affiliated companies. NFC is under no obligation to repurchase any sold receivable that becomes delinquent in payment or otherwise is in default. The terms of receivable sales generally require NFC to provide credit enhancements in the form of excess sellers interests and/or cash reserves with the trusts and conduits. The use of such cash reserves by NFC is restricted under the terms of the securitized sales agreements. The maximum exposure under all receivable sale recourse provisions was \$230 million and \$319 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Our retained interests in the related trusts or assets held by the trusts are recognized in *Finance and other receivables, net*.

The following is a summary of amounts due from sales of receivables (retained interests) as of October 31:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Excess seller s interests	\$ 219	\$ 296
Interest only strip	2	11
Restricted cash reserves	9	12
Total amounts due from sales of receivables	\$ 230	\$ 319

We estimate the payment speed for the receivables sold, expected net credit losses, and the discount rate used to determine the fair value of the retained interests. Estimates of payment speeds, expected credit losses, and discount rates are based on historical experience, anticipated future portfolio performance, and other factors and are made separately for each securitization transaction. In addition, we estimate the fair value of the retained interests on a quarterly basis utilizing updated estimates of these factors.

The key economic assumptions as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 and the sensitivity of the current fair values of residual cash flows to an immediate adverse change of 10 percent and 20 percent in that assumption are as follows:

						l <b>,</b>
200	8	200	07	Adverse 10%		verse )%
14.6	23.0%	10.3	18.8%	\$ 2.4	\$	4.7
0		0	0.18%	0.1	_	0.1
8.8	75.7%	9.9	69.2%	1.3		2.6
	14.6	0 0.2 . / 0	14.6 23.0% 10.3 0 0.24% 0	14.6 23.0% 10.3 18.8% 0 0.24% 0 0.18%	2008 2007 Adverse 2008 2007 10.0%  14.6 23.0% 10.3 18.8% \$ 2.4 0 0.24% 0 0.18% 0.1	2008     2007     10%     20       14.6     23.0%     10.3     18.8%     \$ 2.4     \$       0     0.24%     0     0.18%     0.1

Fair Value Change

The lower end of the discount rate assumption range and the upper end of the payment speed assumption range were used to value the retained interests in the TRAC retail accounts securitization. No percentage for estimated credit losses was assumed for TRAC as no losses have been incurred to date. The upper end of the discount rate assumption range and the lower end of the payment speed assumption range were used to value the retained interests in the wholesale note securitization facility.

91

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

The effect of a variation of a particular assumption on the fair value of the retained interests is calculated based upon changing one assumption at a time. Oftentimes however, changes in one factor may result in changes in another, which in turn could magnify or counteract these reported sensitivities.

The following tables reconcile the total serviced portfolio to NFC s on balance sheet portfolio, net of unearned income, included in the consolidated balance sheet as of October 31:

As of October 31, 2008 (in millions)	Retail Notes										
Total portfolio	\$ 2,468	<b>\$</b> 1	23	\$	839	\$	321	\$	3,751		
Less: Sold receivables					(721)		(123)		(844)		
Total on balance sheet	\$ 2,468	<b>\$</b> 1	23	\$	118	\$	198	\$	2,907		
As of October 31, 2007 (in millions)	Retail Notes	Notes Leas		N	nolesale Notes	Rec	counts eivable		Γotal		
Total portfolio	\$ 3,012	\$ 1	57	\$	1,025	\$	424		4,618		
					(010)		(155)		(1.074)		
Less: Sold receivables					(919)		(155)		(1,074)		

For sold receivables, wholesale notes balances past due over 60 days were \$3 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007. There were no past due retail balances for TRAC at either date.

The following table sets forth the activity related to off balance sheet securitizations, as reported in *Finance revenues*, for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Fair value adjustments	\$ 1	\$ 5	\$ (7)
Excess spread income	20	53	64
Servicing fees revenue	10	15	17
Losses on sales of receivables	(24)	(9)	(7)
Investment revenue	5	9	6
Securitization income	\$ 12	\$ 73	\$ 73

Excess spread income is the income generated by the receivables in off balance sheet securitization trusts, net of interest expense, credit losses, and administrative expenses.

Cash flows from off balance sheet securitization transactions, for the years ended October 31, are as follows:

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Proceeds from sales of finance receivables	\$ 4,456	\$ 5,056	\$ 8,160
Servicing fees	9	16	16
Cash from net excess spread	17	50	61
Investment income	4	7	5
Net cash from securitization transactions	\$ 4,486	\$ 5,129	\$ 8,242

# **Navistar International Corporation**

# **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### 5. Inventories

As of October 31, the components of inventories are as follows:

	2008		2	2007
(in millions)				
Finished products	\$	995	\$	886
Work in process		219		175
Raw materials		359		293
Costs deferred related to unpriced change orders		3		
Supplies		52		58
Total inventories	\$	1,628	\$	1,412

## 6. Property and equipment, net

As of October 31, property and equipment included the following:

	2008		2	007
(in millions)				
Land	\$	45	\$	49
Buildings, machinery, and equipment:				
Plants	2	,282		3,309
Distribution centers		106		111
Equipment leased to others		424		473
Office equipment, computers, and other		205		207
	3	,062		4,149
Less: Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(1	,603)	(	2,199)
	1	,459		1,950
Construction in progress		42		136
Property and equipment, net	\$ 1	,501	\$ :	2,086

Certain of our property and equipment serve as collateral for borrowings. See Note 10, Debt, for description of borrowings.

As of October 31, equipment leased to others and assets under financing arrangements and capital lease obligations are as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Equipment leased to others	\$ 424	\$ 473

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Less: Accumulated depreciation	(155)	(150)
Equipment leased to others, net	\$ 269	\$ 323
Assets under financing arrangements and capital lease obligations:  Buildings, machinery, and equipment  Less: Accumulated depreciation and amortization	\$ 115 (24)	\$ 699 (384)
Assets under financing arrangements and capital lease obligations, net	\$ 91	\$ 315

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

For the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, depreciation expense, amortization expense related to assets under financing arrangements and capital lease obligations, and interest capitalized on construction projects are as follows:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Depreciation expense	\$ 290	\$ 269	\$ 269
Depreciation of equipment leased to others	64	63	56
Amortization expense	14	15	20
Interest capitalized	5	7	8

Certain depreciation expense on buildings used for administrative purposes is recorded in Selling, general and administrative expenses.

#### Capital Expenditures

At October 31, 2008, commitments for capital expenditures in progress were \$46 million and contingent liabilities related to these commitments were less than \$1 million. At October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, liabilities related to capital expenditures that are included in accounts payable were \$18 million, \$22 million, and \$76 million, respectively.

#### Leases

We lease certain land, buildings, and equipment under non-cancelable operating leases and capital leases expiring at various dates through 2021. Operating leases generally have 5 to 25 year terms, with one or more renewal options, with terms to be negotiated at the time of renewal. Various leases include provisions for rent escalation to recognize increased operating costs or require us to pay certain maintenance and utility costs. Our rent expense for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006 was \$51 million, \$50 million, and \$46 million, respectively. Rental income from subleases was \$2 million for each of the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006.

Future minimum lease payments at October 31, 2008, for those leases having an initial or remaining non-cancelable lease term in excess of one year and certain leases that are treated as finance lease obligations, are as follows:

	Financing					
	Arrangements					
	and Capital	and Capital				
	Lease	Op	erating			
4 ·····	Obligations	L	eases	Total		
(in millions)	Φ 55	¢	40	\$ 104		
2009	\$ 55	\$	49			
2010	70		41	111		
2011	100		37	137		
2012	35		32	67		
2013	74		27	101		
Thereafter	24		83	107		
	358	\$	269	\$ 627		
Less: Interest portion	(52)					

Total \$ 306

94

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### **Asset Retirement Obligations**

We have a number of asset retirement obligations in connection with certain owned and leased locations, leasehold improvements, and sale and leaseback arrangements. Certain of our production facilities contain asbestos that would have to be removed if such facilities were to be demolished or undergo a major renovation. The fair value of the conditional asset retirement obligations as of the balance sheet date has been determined to be immaterial. Asset retirement obligations relating to the cost of removing improvements to leased facilities or returning leased equipment at the end of the associated agreements are not material.

#### 7. Impairment of property and equipment and related charges

In 2008, the Engine segment recognized \$395 million of charges for impairments of property and equipment and related charges associated with asset groups in the VEE Business Unit. The VEE Business Unit is comprised of the following asset groups: the Huntsville Engine Plant (HEP), the Indianapolis Engine Plant (HEP), and the VEE asset group which includes HEP, IEP, and the Indianapolis Casting Corporation foundry (ICC).

In the fourth quarter of 2008, the Engine segment recognized \$358 million of charges for impairments of property and equipment related to asset groups in the VEE Business Unit. The asset groups were reviewed for recoverability by comparing the carrying values to estimated future cash flows and those carrying values were determined to not be fully recoverable. We engaged a third-party valuation firm to assist in determining the fair value of the asset groups. The third-party valuation firm utilized the cost approach and market approach to determine the fair value of certain assets within the asset groups. The other portions of the asset groups fair values were based on estimates of future cash flows developed by management. Fair values for the asset groups reflect significant reduction in demand from Ford for diesel engines produced at the VEE Business Unit and the expectation that Ford s demand for diesel engines will continue to be below previously anticipated levels.

Also in the fourth quarter of 2008, the VEE Business Unit recorded \$27 million of other charges related to the significant reduction in demand from Ford. These charges included \$5 million in personnel costs relating to employee layoffs at IEP which were recorded in *Costs of products sold* and \$5 million of net charges reflecting pension and other postretirement benefit curtailments and contractual termination benefits, which were recorded in *Selling, general and administrative expenses*. At IEP and ICC, \$7 million of inventory was written down to market value as a charge to *Costs of products sold*. Finally, other charges of \$10 million were recorded.

In the third quarter of 2008, the VEE Business Unit recorded \$10 million of charges for personnel costs relating to employee layoffs at IEP, which were recorded in *Costs of products sold*.

#### 8. Goodwill and other intangible assets, net

Goodwill represents the unallocated excess of purchase price over the fair value of identifiable assets and liabilities acquired in business acquisitions.

In the fourth quarter of 2008, our Truck segment recorded a non-cash charge of \$4 million to reflect impairment of goodwill in certain Dealcor reporting units. As part of our impairment analysis for these reporting units, management determined the fair value of each of the reporting units based on estimates of their respective future cash flows. The fair value of certain reporting units reflected reductions in the estimated future cash flows of the Dealcors based on lower expectations for growth and profitability resulting primarily from the downturn in the economy. For the Dealcors where the fair value of the reporting units were below their respective carrying amounts including goodwill, the implied fair value of the reporting units goodwill was compared to the actual carrying amounts to determine the amount of the goodwill impairments. The impairment charges were included in *Other (income) expenses, net.* 

## **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Also in the fourth quarter of 2008, our Truck segment recorded a non-cash charge of \$10 million for impairment of Dealer franchise rights in certain Dealeor reporting units. The franchise right carrying value was compared to the fair value to determine the amount of impairment. The fair values of the respective intangible assets were determined based on estimates of future cash flows. Estimated fair values for the intangible assets reflect a reduction in the future cash flows based on lower expectations for growth and profitability resulting from the current downturn in the economy. The impairment charges were included in *Other (income) expenses, net.* 

Changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for each operating segment are as follows:

	Truck	Engine	Parts	Total
(in millions)				
As of October 31, 2005	\$ 86	\$ 190	\$ 38	\$ 314
Acquisitions	2			2
Currency translation		3		3
Adjustments		(5)		(5)
Dispositions	(1)			(1)
As of October 31, 2006	87	188	38	313
Acquisitions	2			2
Currency translation		44		44
Adjustments		(6)		(6)
As of October 31, 2007	89	226	38	353
Impairments	(4)			(4)
Currency translation		(36)		(36)
Adjustments		(15)		(15)
Dispositions	(1)			(1)
As of October 31, 2008	\$ 84	\$ 175	\$ 38	\$ 297

Adjustments to goodwill primarily result from the tax benefit attributable to the amortization of tax deductible goodwill in excess of goodwill recorded for financial statement purposes as measured in the MWM International ( MWM ) balance sheet immediately after its acquisition in 2005. Goodwill was also reduced in 2008 due to the favorable tax settlement of a Brazilian court case.

Information regarding our intangible assets that are not subject to amortization as of October 31 is as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Dealer franchise rights	\$ 21	\$ 35
Trademarks	46	56
Intangible assets not subject to amortization	\$ 67	\$ 91

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Information regarding our intangible assets that are subject to amortization at October 31, 2008 and 2007 is as follows:

As of October 31, 2008 (in millions)	 tomer Sase	Trade	emarks	apply ements	Ot	ther	Т	otal
Gross carrying value	\$ 141	\$	59	\$ 27	\$	12	\$	239
Accumulated amortization	(38)		(9)	(18)		(9)		(74)
Net of amortization	\$ 103	\$	50	\$ 9	\$	3	\$	165

As of October 31, 2007 (in millions)	Customer Base	Trade	emarks	pply ements	Other	Total
Gross carrying value	\$ 150	\$	59	\$ 27	\$ 12	\$ 248
Accumulated amortization	(30)		(6)	(11)	(6)	(53)
Net of amortization	\$ 120	\$	53	\$ 16	\$ 6	\$ 195

We recorded amortization expense for our finite-lived intangible assets of \$25 million, \$24 million, and \$19 million for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Total estimated amortization expense for our finite-lived intangible assets for the next five years is as follows:

(1 - NV - )	Estimated Amortization
(in millions)	
2009	\$ 23
2010	15
2009 2010 2011	15
2012 2013	14
2013	14

#### 9. Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates

Investments in and advances to non-consolidated affiliates is comprised of a 49 percent ownership interest in Blue Diamond Parts (BDP), a 51 percent ownership interest in Blue Diamond Truck (BDT), and fifteen other partially-owned affiliates. We do not control these affiliates, but have the ability to exercise significant influence over their operating and financial policies. Our ownership percentages in the fifteen other affiliates range from 10 percent to 51 percent. Our investment in these affiliates is an integral part of our operations, and we account for them using the equity method of accounting.

We contributed \$17 million and \$5 million in new and incremental investments in these non-consolidated affiliates during 2008 and 2007, respectively.

97

# **Navistar International Corporation**

# **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

The following table summarizes 100% of the combined assets, liabilities, and equity of our equity method affiliates as of October 31:

(in millions)	2008 (Unaud		2007 ed)	
Assets:				
Current assets	\$	412	\$ 510	
Noncurrent assets		186	182	
Total assets	\$	598	\$ 692	
Liabilities and equity:				
Current liabilities	\$	299	\$ 338	
Noncurrent liabilities		34	35	
Total liabilities		333	373	
Partners capital and stockholders equity:				
Navistar		160	179	
Third parties		105	140	
Total partners capital and stockholders equity	ф	265	319	
Total liabilities and equity	\$	598	\$ 692	

The following table summarizes 100% of the combined results of operations of our equity method affiliates for the years ended October 31:

(in millions)		2008 audited)		2007 audited)	2006 (Unaudite		
Net sales	\$	(Unaudited) \$ 1.406		2.036	\$	2,156	
Costs, expenses, and income tax expense	•	1,236	•	1,854	-	1,934	
Net income	\$	170	\$	182	\$	222	

We recorded sales to certain of these affiliates totaling \$582 million, \$499 million, and \$454 million in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Sales to our Blue Diamond affiliates accounted for substantially all of these sales. We also purchased \$642 million, \$726 million, and \$897 million of products and services from certain of these affiliates in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. The majority of these purchases related to our BDT and, prior to its sale in September 2007, our Siemens Diesel Systems Technology, LLC (SDST) affiliates.

Amounts due to and due from our affiliates arising from the sale and purchase of products and services as of October 31 are as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Receivables due from BDP	<b>\$ 49</b>	\$ 55

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Receivables due from BDT	42	18
Payables due to BDT	48	21
Receivables due from other affiliates	16	15
Payables due to other affiliates	4	8

As of October 31, 2008, our share of undistributed earnings in non-consolidated affiliates totaled \$7 million.

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Presented below is summarized financial information for BDP which is considered a significant non-consolidated affiliate in 2008, 2007, and 2006. BDP manages sourcing, merchandising, and distribution of various replacement parts. The carrying value of our investment in BDP was \$9 million and less than \$1 million at October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Dividends received from BDP were \$76 million, \$89 million, and \$80 million for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

Summarized statement of operations information from BDP s financial statements for the twelve months ended October 31, 2008, December 31, 2007, and December 31, 2006 is as follows:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)	(Unaudited	) (Unaudited	) (Unaudited)
Net service revenue	\$ 190	<b>)</b> \$ 187	\$ 212
Net expenses	15	30	30
Income before tax expense	175	5 157	7 182
Net income	174	<b>1</b> 156	180

*Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates* includes BDP related income of \$85 million, \$76 million, and \$83 million for the years end October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Balance sheet information for BDP is insignificant to our consolidated balance sheet.

In December 2005, we finalized our joint venture with Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd., a leading Indian manufacturer of multi-utility vehicles and tractors, and made a cash contribution of \$21 million to the joint venture. This venture operates under the name of Mahindra International, Ltd. and provides us engineering services as well as advantages of scale and global sourcing for a more competitive cost structure.

In July 2007, Core Moldings Technologies, Inc. (CMT) repurchased 3.6 million shares of its stock from us for \$26 million. As a result, our ownership interest in CMT was reduced to 9.9% and we recognized a gain on the sale of these shares amounting to \$9 million that was recorded in *Other (income) expenses, net.* 

In September 2007, we informed Ford of our decision to terminate the BDT joint venture agreement. Pursuant to the agreement, the termination will be effective on September 28, 2009 and the BDT joint venture will be liquidated. However, upon either party s request and under commercially reasonable terms, we will continue to supply certain vehicles or vehicle components following the effective date for up to four additional years.

In September 2007, we sold our ownership interest in SDST to our joint venture partner, Siemens VDO Automotive Corporation. In conjunction with the sale, we received gross proceeds of \$49 million for our percentage ownership in SDST and recognized a gain amounting to \$17 million.

In November 2007, we signed a second joint venture agreement with Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd. to produce diesel engines for medium and heavy commercial trucks and buses in India. We have a 49% ownership in this joint venture, which will afford us the opportunity to enter a market in India that has significant growth potential for commercial vehicles and diesel power. The amount contributed to this joint venture was \$1 million.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### 10. Debt

(in millions)	2008	2007
Manufacturing operations		
Facilities, due 2012	¢ 1 220	¢ 1 220
	\$ 1,330	\$ 1,330
Debt of majority-owned dealerships	157	267
Financing arrangements and capital lease obligations	306	369
7.5% Senior Notes, due 2011, net of unamortized discount of less than \$1 million at October 31, 2008 and 2007	15	15
9.95% Senior Notes, due 2011	6	8
Other	20	40
Total manufacturing operations debt	1,834	2,029
Less: Current portion	(195)	(364)
Net long-term manufacturing operations debt	\$ 1,639	\$ 1,665
Financial services operations		
Asset-backed debt issued by consolidated SPEs, at variable rates, due serially through 2014	\$ 2,076	\$ 2,748
Bank revolvers, at fixed and variable rates, due dates from 2009 through 2013	1,370	1,354
Revolving retail warehouse facility, at variable rates, due 2010	500	500
Commercial paper, at variable rates, due 2009	162	117
Borrowings secured by operating and finance leases, at various rates, due serially through 2011	132	133
Total financial services operations debt	4,240	4,852
Less: Current portion	(470)	(434)
	(1.0)	(.51)
Net long-term financial services operations debt	\$ 3,770	\$ 4,418

## **Manufacturing Operations**

In January 2007, we entered into a \$1.5 billion five-year term loan facility and synthetic revolving facility (Facilities). The Facilities were arranged by JP Morgan Chase Bank and a group of lenders that included Credit Suisse, Banc of America Securities, and Citigroup Global Markets. The Facilities are guaranteed by Navistar, Inc. In January 2007, we borrowed an aggregate principal amount of \$1.3 billion under the Facilities. The proceeds were used to repay all amounts outstanding under the prior three year unsecured \$1.5 billion loan facility, entered into in February 2006, as well as certain fees incurred in connection therewith, resulting in a write-off of debt issuance costs of \$31 million, recorded in *Other (income) expenses, net.* All borrowings under the Facilities accrue interest at a rate equal to a base rate or an adjusted London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus a spread ranging from 200 to 400 basis points, which is based on our credit rating in effect from time to time. The LIBOR spread as of October 31, 2008 was 325 basis points. The Facilities mature in January 2012 and provide for repeated repayments and subsequent borrowings on \$400 million of the Facilities. The Facilities contain customary provisions for financings of this type, including, without limitation, representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, and events of default and cross-default.

The Facilities require that we maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of not less than 1.1 to 1.0 on a rolling four quarter basis. All draws under the Facilities are subject to the satisfaction of customary conditions precedent for financings of this type, including, without limitation, certain officers—certificates and opinions of counsel and the absence of any material adverse change.

100

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

In June 2007, we signed a definitive loan agreement relating to a five-year senior inventory-secured, asset-based revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$200 million. This loan facility matures in June 2012 and is secured by certain of our domestic manufacturing plant inventory and service parts inventory as well as our used truck inventory. All borrowings under this loan facility accrue interest at a rate equal to a base rate or an adjusted LIBOR plus a spread. The spread, which is based on an availability-based measure, ranges from 25 to 75 basis points for Base Rate borrowings and from 125 to 175 basis points for LIBOR borrowings. The LIBOR spread as of October 31, 2008 was 125 basis points. Borrowings under this facility are available for general corporate purposes. As of October 31, 2008 we had no borrowings under this facility.

Our majority-owned dealerships incur debt to finance their inventories, property, and equipment. The various dealership debt instruments have interest rates that range from 4% to 13% and maturities that extend to 2013.

Included in our financing arrangements and capital lease obligations are financing arrangements of \$287 million and \$327 million as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively. These arrangements involve the sale and leaseback of manufacturing equipment considered integral equipment. Accordingly, these arrangements are accounted for as financings. Inception dates of these arrangements range from December 1995 to June 2002, terms range from 6.5 to 12 years, effective interest rates vary from 4% to 9.6%, and buyout option exercise dates range from December 2005 to June 2009. We exercised an early buyout option for one of the arrangements in 2008 for \$13 million. In addition, the amount of financing arrangements and capital lease obligations include \$19 million and \$42 million of capital leases for real estate and equipment as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively. Interest rates used in computing the net present value of the lease payments under capital leases ranged from 4% to 10.3%.

## Financial Services Operations

NFC s Revolving Credit Agreement dated March 2007, as amended, ( Credit Agreement ), has two primary components, a term loan of \$620 million and a revolving bank loan of \$800 million. The latter has a Mexican sub-revolver (\$100 million), which may be used by NIC s Mexican financial services operations.

Under the terms of the Credit Agreement, NFC was required to maintain a debt to tangible net worth ratio of no greater than 7 to 1 through November 1, 2007 and 6.5 to 1 for the period from November 1, 2007 through April 30, 2008. After April 30, 2008, the ratio returned to 6 to 1 for all periods thereafter. In addition, the Credit Agreement requires a twelve-month rolling fixed charge coverage ratio of no less than 1.25 to 1.0 and a twelve-month rolling combined retail/lease losses to liquidations ratio of no greater than 6%. The Credit Agreement grants security interests in substantially all of NFC sunsecuritized assets to the participants in the Credit Agreement. Compensating cash balances are not required. Facility fees of 0.375% are paid quarterly on the revolving loan portion only, regardless of usage. The term loan component requires remaining principal payments of \$6 million in 2009 and \$597 million in 2010.

Also under the terms of the Credit Agreement, the amount of dividends permitted to be paid from NFC to Navistar, Inc. is \$400 million plus net income and any non-core asset sale proceeds from May 1, 2007 through the date of such payment. As of October 31, 2008, no dividends were available for distribution to Navistar, Inc.

TRIP, a special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiary of NFC, has a \$500 million revolving retail facility which matures in June 2010 and is subject to optional early redemption in full without penalty or premium upon satisfaction of certain terms and conditions on any date on or after April 15, 2010. NFC uses TRIP to temporarily fund retail notes and retail leases, other than operating leases. This facility is used primarily during the periods prior to a securitization of retail notes and finance leases. NFC retains a repurchase option against the retail notes

101

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

and leases sold into TRIP; therefore, TRIP s assets and liabilities are included in our consolidated balance sheets. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, NFC had \$243 million and \$443 million, respectively, in retail notes and finance leases in TRIP.

The majority of asset-backed debt is issued by consolidated SPEs and is payable out of collections on the finance receivables sold to the SPEs. This debt is the legal obligation of the SPEs and not NFC. The balance outstanding was \$2.0 billion and \$2.6 billion as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The carrying amount of the retail notes and finance leases used as collateral was \$2.0 billion and \$2.6 billion as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

NFC enters into secured borrowing agreements involving vehicles subject to operating and finance leases with retail customers. The balances are classified under financial services operations debt as borrowings secured by leases. In connection with the securitizations and secured borrowing agreements of certain of its leasing portfolio assets, NFC and its subsidiary, Navistar Leasing Services Corporation (NLSC), have established Navistar Leasing Company (NLC), a Delaware business trust. NLSC was formerly known as Harco Leasing Company, Inc. prior to its name change effective September 21, 2006. NLC holds legal title to leased vehicles and is the lessor on substantially all leases originated by NFC. NLSC owns beneficial interests the titles held by in NLC has transferred other beneficial interests issued by NLC to purchasers under secured borrowing agreements and securitizations. Neither the beneficial interests held by purchasers under secured borrowing agreements or the assets represented thereby, nor legal interest in any assets of NLC, are available to NLSC, NFC, or its creditors. The balance of the secured borrowings issued by NLC totaled \$2 million and \$8 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

ITLC, a special purpose, wholly-owned subsidiary of NFC, provides NFC with another entity to obtain borrowings secured by leases. The balances are classified under financial services operations debt as borrowings secured by leases. ITLC s assets are available to satisfy its creditors claims prior to such assets becoming available for ITLC s use or to NFC or affiliated companies. The balance of these secured borrowings issued by ITLC totaled \$130 million and \$125 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The carrying amount of the finance and operating leases used as collateral was \$121 million and \$114 million as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. ITLC does not have any unsecured debt.

We borrow funds denominated in U.S. dollars and Mexican pesos to be used for investment in our Mexican financial services operations. As of October 31, 2008, borrowings outstanding under these arrangements were \$561 million, of which 33% is denominated in dollars and 67% in pesos. The interest rates on the dollar-denominated debt are at a negotiated fixed rate or at a variable rate based on LIBOR. On peso-denominated debt, the interest rate is based on the Interbank Interest Equilibrium Rate. The effective interest rate for the combined dollar and peso denominated debt was 8.5% and 8.3% for 2008 and 2007, respectively. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, \$299 million and \$226 million, respectively, of our Mexican financial services operations receivables were pledged as collateral for bank borrowings.

102

#### **Navistar International Corporation**

#### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### **Future Maturities**

The aggregate contractual annual maturities for debt as of October 31, 2008 are as follows:

		anufacturing	Se	nancial ervices			
4	(	Operations	Ope	erations	,	Total	
(in millions)							
2009	\$	195	\$	470	\$	665	
2010		67		1,709		1,776	
2011		112		332		444	
2012		1,364		224		1,588	
2013		72		325		397	
Thereafter		24		1,180		1,204	
Total	\$	1,834	\$	4,240	\$	6,074	

The weighted average interest rates on total debt, including short-term debt and the effect of discounts and related amortization, are as follows:

	2008	2007
Manufacturing operations	7.6%	9.0%
Financial services operations	6.6	6.1
Total	6.9	7.0

# Debt and Lease Covenants

We have certain public and private debt agreements that limit our ability to incur additional indebtedness, pay dividends, buy back our stock, and take other actions. Under the terms of our Facilities, NIC and its restricted subsidiaries are required to maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio (EBITDA/fixed charges) of not less than 1.1 to 1.0 on a rolling four quarter basis. As of October 31, 2008, we were in compliance with those covenants.

We have obligations under various leases which require us to timely file, and/or deliver to the lessors, copies of all reports filed with the SEC within specified periods of time. We are also required under certain agreements with public and private lenders of NFC to ensure that NFC and its subsidiaries maintain their income before interest expense and income taxes at not less than 125% of their total interest expense. Under these agreements, if NFC s consolidated income before interest expense and income taxes is less than 125% of its interest expense, NIC or Navistar, Inc. must make payments to NFC to achieve the required ratio. In May 2008, NFC received an Acknowledgement and Consent from the lenders under the Credit Agreement that clarified certain definitions used to measure the fixed charge coverage ratio. This Acknowledgement and Consent allows NFC to include contributions made by NIC or Navistar, Inc. in NFC s calculation of consolidated income before interest expense and income taxes. During the year ended October 31, 2008, \$60 million of such payments were required and made from Navistar, Inc. to NFC to maintain compliance with the covenant. No such payments were required during the years ended October 31, 2006. As of October 31, 2008, no dividends were available for distribution to NIC.

Our Mexican financial services operations also have debt covenants, which require the maintenance of certain financial ratios. As of October 31, 2008, we were in compliance with those covenants.

103

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### 11. Postretirement benefits

## Defined Benefit Plans

We provide postretirement benefits to a substantial portion of our employees. Costs associated with postretirement benefits include pension and postretirement health care expenses for employees, retirees, and surviving spouses and dependents. In addition, as part of the 1993 restructured health care and life insurance plans, we may be required to make profit sharing payments to the Retiree Supplemental Benefit Trust (Supplemental Trust). There have been no profit sharing contributions to the Supplemental Trust during the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006. We utilize an October 31 measurement date for all of our defined benefit plans.

Effective October 31, 2007, we adopted FASB Statement No. 158, *Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans*. The provisions of the statement require that the funded status of our pension plans and other postretirement benefit plans be recognized in our balance sheet. FASB Statement No. 158 also requires the measurement date for plan assets and liabilities to coincide with the sponsor s year end. We have historically measured the plan assets and benefit obligations as of our balance sheet date.

104

# **Navistar International Corporation**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

# **Obligations and Funded Status**

A summary of the changes in benefit obligations and plan assets is as follows:

(in millions)		Pension Benefits 2008 2007			Health and Life Insurance Benefits 2008 2007			
Change in benefit obligations								
Benefit obligations at beginning of year	\$	3,772	\$	3,994	\$	1,907	\$	2,328
Amendments		19		-,		_,		_,====
Service cost		23		26		13		15
Interest on obligation		221		221		113		114
Actuarial net gain		(637)		(166)		(442)		(386)
Settlements and curtailments		(52)		(200)		5		(000)
Contractual termination benefits		5				2		
Currency translation		35		31				2
Plan participants contributions						33		30
Subsidy receipts						21		17
Benefits paid		(355)		(334)		(209)		(213)
Benefit obligations at end of year	\$	3,031	\$	3,772	\$	1,443	\$	1,907
Benefit congutons at one of year	Ψ	0,001	Ψ	3,772	Ψ	1,110	Ψ	1,507
Change in plan assets								
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of year		3,575	\$	3,129	\$	766	\$	658
Actual return on plan assets		(1,123)		724		(243)		162
Currency translation		53		14				
Employer contributions		108		28		8		6
Benefits paid		(345)		(320)		(67)		(60)
Fair value of plan assets at end of year	\$	2,268	\$	3,575	\$	464	\$	766
Funded status at year end	\$	(763)	\$	(197)	\$	(979)	\$	(1,141)
		( )	·	( )	•	( )	•	( ) )
Amounts recognized in our consolidated balance sheets consist of:	ф		ф	102	ф		ф	
Noncurrent asset	\$	(4.0)	\$	103	\$	(0.6)	\$	(0.0)
Current liability		(10)		(15)		(86)		(99)
Noncurrent liability		(753)		(285)		(893)		(1,042)
Net liability recognized	\$	(763)	\$	(197)	\$	(979)	¢	(1,141)
Net hability recognized	Ψ	(703)	Ψ	(197)	Ψ	()1))	Ψ	(1,141)
Amounts recognized in our accumulated other comprehensive loss consist of:								
Net actuarial loss	\$	1,264	\$	481	\$	46	\$	177
Net prior service cost (benefit)		3		1		(37)		(52)
Net amount recognized	\$	1,267	\$	482	\$	9	\$	125

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

The accumulated benefit obligation for pension benefits, a measure that excludes the effect of prospective salary and wage increases, was \$3.0 billion and \$3.7 billion in October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The pension and postretirement benefit plans adjustment included in the consolidated statements of stockholders deficit as of October 31, 2008 is net of the residual effect of a change in judgment regarding the recoverability of U.S. deferred taxes generated prior to 2002 of \$326 million and \$3 million of deferred taxes related to the Company s foreign postretirement benefit plans.

105

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Information for pension plans with accumulated benefit obligations in excess of plan assets were as follows:

	2008	2007
(in millions)		
Projected benefit obligations	\$ 2,972	\$ 1,778
Accumulated benefit obligations	2,929	1,716
Fair value of plan assets	2,211	1,478

Generally, the pension plans are non-contributory. Our policy is to fund the pension plans in accordance with applicable U.S. and Canadian government regulations and to make additional contributions from time to time. As of October 31, 2008, we have met all regulatory minimum funding requirements. In 2008, we contributed \$96 million to our pension plans to meet regulatory minimum funding requirements. We contributed an additional \$12 million to certain U.S. pension plans pursuant to a 2002 agreement between the Company and its employee benefit trusts, as further discussed in Note 18, *Stockholders deficit*. We expect to contribute \$44 million to our pension plans during 2009.

We primarily fund other post-employment benefit (OPEB) obligations, such as retiree medical, in accordance with a 1993 legal agreement, which requires us to fund a portion of the plans annual service cost. In 2008, we contributed \$5 million to our OPEB plans to meet legal funding requirements. We also contributed an additional \$3 million related to the same 2002 agreement mentioned in the prior paragraph. We expect to contribute \$3 million to our OPEB plans during 2009.

We have certain unfunded pension plans, under which we make payments directly to employees. Benefit payments of \$10 million and \$14 million in 2008 and 2007, respectively, are included within the amount of Benefits paid in the Change in benefit obligation section above, but are not included in the Change in plan assets section, because the payments are made directly by us and not by separate trusts that are used in the funding of our other pension plans.

We also have certain OPEB benefits that are paid from Company assets (instead of trust assets). Payments from Company assets, net of participant contributions and subsidy receipts, result in differences between benefits paid as presented under Change in benefit obligation and Change in plan assets of \$88 million and \$106 million for 2008 and 2007, respectively.

## Components of Net Periodic Benefit (Income) Expense and Other Amounts Recognized in Other Comprehensive Loss (Income)

The components of our postretirement benefits (income) expense included in our consolidated statements of operations for the years ended October 31 consist of the following:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Pension (income) expense	\$ (94)	\$ 35	\$ 69
Health and life insurance expense	52	87	140
Total postretirement benefits (income) expense	\$ (42)	\$ 122	\$ 209

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Net postretirement benefits expense included in our consolidated statements of operations, and other amounts recognized in other comprehensive loss (income), for the years ended October 31 is comprised of the following:

(in millions)	P 2008		on Exper 2007		2006			nd Life Ins Expense 2007	surance 2006
Service cost for benefits earned during the period	\$ 23	\$	26	\$	27	\$	13	\$ 15	\$ 18
Interest on obligation	221	-	221	-	223	-	113	114	129
Amortization of cumulative losses	13		59		77			22	54
Amortization of prior service cost (benefit)	2		5		6		(6)	(7)	(7)
Settlements and curtailments	(41)				2		(3)		
Contractual termination benefits	5						2		
Premiums on pension insurance	2		1		1				
Less: Expected return on assets	(319)		(277)		(267)		<b>(67)</b>	(57)	(54)
•									
Net postretirement benefits (income) expense	\$ (94)	\$	35	\$	69	\$	52	\$ 87	\$ 140
Other changes in plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive income									
Actuarial net loss (gain)	<b>\$ 791</b>	\$		\$		\$	(130)	\$	\$
Amortization of cumulative losses	(13)								
Prior service cost	3								
Amortization of prior service benefit (cost)	(2)						6		
Settlements and curtailments	6						8		
Minimum pension liability			(807)		(246)				
Total recognized in other comprehensive loss (income)	\$ 785	\$	(807)	\$	(246)	\$	(116)	\$	\$
Total recognized in net postretirement benefits (income) expense and other comprehensive loss (income)	\$ 691	\$	(772)	\$	(177)	\$	(64)	\$ 87	\$ 140

On December 16, 2007, the majority of Company employees represented by the United Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of America (UAW) voted to ratify a new contract that will run through September 30, 2010. Among the changes, as compared to the prior contract, was the cessation of annual lump sum payments that had been made to certain retirees. We accounted for such payments as a defined benefit plan based on the historical substance of the underlying arrangement. The elimination of these payments and other changes resulted in a net settlement and curtailment of the plan resulting in income of \$42 million, which is presented as a reduction of *Selling, general and administrative expenses*, for the year ended October 31, 2008.

During the third quarter of 2008, the Engine segment s Indianapolis plant laid off over 400 employees. That layoff was driven by a reduction in Ford s production schedules that management believed, at that time, to be temporary. Based on recent developments in economic conditions and the Company s current outlook regarding its Ford contract, the Company believes that it is probable that those employees, as well as other employees from the facility laid off prior to the third quarter, may not return to work. As such, the Company recognized net charges of \$5 million representing curtailments and contractual termination benefits for the plans.

107

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

The estimated amounts for the defined benefit pension plans and the other postretirement benefit plans that will be amortized from *AOCL* into net periodic benefit expense over the next fiscal year are as follows:

	ъ.		Hea and	Life
(in millions)	Pension Benefits		Insurance Benefits	
Amortization of prior service cost (benefit)	\$	1	\$	(5)
Amortization of cumulative losses (gains)		59		(2)

Cumulative unrecognized actuarial gains and losses for postretirement benefit plans, where substantially all of the plan participants are inactive, are amortized over the average remaining life expectancy of the inactive plan participants. Otherwise, cumulative gains and losses are amortized over the average remaining service period of active employees. Plan amendments arising from negotiated labor contracts are amortized over the length of the contract. Plan amendments unrelated to negotiated labor contracts are amortized over the average remaining service period of active employees.

#### Assumptions

The weighted average rate assumptions used in determining benefit obligations for the years ended October 31, 2008 and 2007 were:

			Health a	nd Life	
	Pension B	Benefits	Insurance Benefits		
	2008	2007	2008	2007	
Discount rate used to determine present value of benefit obligation at end of year	8.3%	6.0%	8.4%	6.1%	
Expected rate of increase in future compensation levels	3.5%	3.5%			

The weighted average rate assumptions used in determining net postretirement benefits expense for 2008, 2007, and 2006 were:

	Pension Benefits			Health and	Life Insuranc	e Benefits
	2008	2007	2006	2008	2007	2006
Discount rate	6.0%	5.6%	5.5%	6.1%	5.7%	5.6%
Expected long-term rate of return on plan assets	9.0%	9.0%	9.0%	9.0%	9.0%	9.0%
Expected rate of increase in future compensation levels	3.5%	3.5%	3.5%			

The actuarial assumptions used to compute the net postretirement benefits (income) expense is based upon information available as of the beginning of the year, specifically market interest rates, past experience, and our best estimate of future economic conditions. Changes in these assumptions may impact the measurement of future benefit costs and obligations. In computing future costs and obligations, we must make assumptions about such things as employee mortality and turnover, expected salary and wage increases, discount rates, expected returns on plan assets, and expected future cost increases. Three of these items have a significant impact on the level of expense recognized: (i) discount rates, (ii) expected rates of return on plan assets, and (iii) healthcare cost trend rates.

We estimate the discount rate for our U.S. pension and OPEB obligations by matching anticipated future benefit payments for the plans to the Citigroup yield curve to establish a weighted average discount rate for each plan.

108

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Health care cost trend rates have been established through a review of actual recent cost trends and projected future trends. Our retiree medical trend assumptions are our best estimate of expected inflationary increases to healthcare costs. Due to the number of former employees and their beneficiaries included in our retiree population (approximately 43,000), the trend assumptions are based upon both our specific trends and nationally expected trends.

We determine our assumption as to expected return on plan assets by evaluating both historical returns as well as estimates of future returns. Specifically, we analyze the average historical broad market returns for various periods of time over the past 100 years for equities and over a 30-year period for fixed income securities, and adjust the computed amount for any expected changes in the long-term outlook for both the equity and fixed income markets. We consider the current asset mix as well as our targeted asset mix when establishing the expected return on plan assets.

The weighted average rate of increase in the per capita cost of postretirement health care benefits provided through U.S. plans representing 92% of our other postretirement benefit obligation, is projected to be 7.9% in 2009 and was 7.8% for 2008. Our projections assume that the rate will decrease to 5% by the year 2014 and remain at that level each year thereafter.

The effect of changing the health care cost trend rate by one-percentage point for each future year is as follows:

(in millions)	One-Percentage Point Increase		One-Percentage Point Decrease		
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	\$	14	\$	(12)	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation		115		(100)	
Plan Assets					

The weighted average percentage of plan assets by category as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 is as follows:

	Pension Benefits			Health and Life Insurance Benefi		
	Target			Target		
Asset Category	Range	2008	2007	Range	2008	2007
Equity securities						
NIC common stock		8%	11%		10%	13%
Other equity securities		56%	61%		50%	59%
Hedge funds		10%	8%		15%	11%
Total equity securities	60-80%	74%	80%	75-85%	75%	83%
Debt securities		24%	20%		20%	14%
Other, including cash		2%	0%		5%	3%
Total debt securities and other	20-40%	26%	20%	15-25%	25%	17%

Our investment strategy is consistent with our policy to maximize returns while considering overall investment risk and the funded status of the plans relative to their benefit obligations. Our investment strategy takes into account the long-term nature of the benefit obligations, the liquidity

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

needs of the plans, and the expected risk/return tradeoffs of the asset classes in which the plans may choose to invest. Asset allocations are established through an investment policy, which is updated periodically and reviewed by a fiduciary committee and our

109

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Board of Directors. We believe that returns on common stock over the long term will be higher than returns from fixed-income securities as the historical broad market indices have shown. Equity and fixed-income investments are made across a broad range of industries and companies to provide protection against the impact of volatility in any single industry or company. Under our strategy, hedge fund investments are targeted to be no more than 15% of pension assets.

## **Expected Future Benefit Payments**

The expected future benefit payments and federal subsidy receipts for the years ending October 31, 2009 through 2013 and the five years ending October 31, 2018 are estimated as follows:

	Pension Benefit Paymo	ents	Other Postretirement Benefit Payments <sup>(1)</sup>		Benefit	tirement Subsidy ceipts
(in millions)						
2009	\$ 3	29	\$	152	\$	23
2010	3	24		171		25
2011	3	19		178		26
2012	3	13		176		27
2013	3	08		175		28
2014 through 2018	1,4	39		834		148

(1) Payments are net of expected participant contributions and exclude federal subsidy receipts.

## **Defined Contribution Plans**

Our defined contribution plans cover a substantial portion of domestic salaried employees and certain domestic represented employees. The defined contribution plans contain a 401(k) feature and provide most participants with a matching contribution from the Company. Many participants covered by the plan receive annual Company contributions to their retirement accounts based on an age-weighted percentage of the participant s eligible compensation for the calendar year.

Defined contribution expense pursuant to these plans was \$25 million, \$23 million, and \$22 million in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

## 12. Other liabilities

The major classifications of other liabilities as of October 31 are as follows:

	2008			2007
(in millions) Other current liabilities				
Product warranty and deferred warranty revenue	\$	262	\$	307
Payroll taxes, income taxes, and other taxes	ф	144	Ф	187
Core liabilities		131		113
Employee incentive programs		99		89
Postretirement benefits liabilities		96		114
Payroll, commissions, and employee benefits		85		86
Dealer incentive accruals		49		55
Sales and marketing		38		17
Litigation, environmental, product liability, and asbestos		34		44
Unearned revenue and guaranteed residuals		33		175
Professional fees and consulting		20		68
Interest		17		21
Workers compensation		10		11
Long-term disability		6		6
Other		159		130
Total other current liabilities	\$	1,183	\$	1,423
	Ψ	1,100	Ψ	1, .20
Other noncurrent liabilities				
Product warranty and deferred warranty revenue	\$	340	\$	370
Litigation, environmental, product liability, and asbestos		132		124
Income taxes and other taxes		100		97
Fair value of derivatives		83		37
Workers compensation		25		23
Long-term disability		25		31
Security deposits		22		22
Unearned revenue and guaranteed residuals		16		24
Other		69		53
Total other noncurrent liabilities	\$	812	\$	781

## 13. Income taxes

The domestic and foreign components of *Income* (loss) before income taxes consist of the following for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Domestic	\$ 302	\$ (199)	\$ 168

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Foreign	(111)	126	227
Total income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 191	\$ (73)	\$ 395

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

The components of *Income tax expense* consist of the following for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Current:			
Federal	\$ 9	\$ 1	\$ 15
State and local	3	15	16
Foreign	(33)	14	67
Total current expense (benefit)	(21)	30	98
Deferred:			
Federal	(1)	(1)	(1)
State and local	1	(2)	(4)
Foreign	78	20	1
Total deferred expense (benefit)	78	17	(4)
Total income tax expense	\$ 57	\$ 47	\$ 94

A reconciliation of statutory federal income tax expense to recorded income tax expense is as follows for the years ended October 31:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Statutory federal income tax expense (benefit)	\$ 67	\$ (26)	\$ 138
State income taxes, net of federal benefit	3	9	8
Research and development credits and incentives	(8)	(4)	(8)
Adjustments to valuation allowances	(18)	74	(12)
Medicare subsidies	(13)	(17)	(17)
Differences in foreign tax rates and currency adjustments	(1)	(10)	(8)
Adjustments to accruals for tax contingencies	17	13	3
Other	10	8	(10)
Recorded income tax expense	\$ 57	\$ 47	\$ 94

Undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries were \$342 million at October 31, 2008. Domestic income taxes have not been provided on these undistributed earnings because they are considered to be permanently invested in foreign subsidiaries. It is not practicable to estimate the amount of unrecognized deferred tax liabilities, if any, for these undistributed foreign earnings.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

The components of the deferred tax asset (liability) at October 31 are as follows:

(in millions)	2008			2007
Deferred tax assets attributable to:				
	ф	= <0	Φ.	620
Employee benefits liabilities	\$	760	\$	620
NOL carryforwards		393		537
Product liability and warranty accruals		264		296
Research and development		171		201
Financing arrangements		99		116
Tax credit carryforwards		134		126
Other		280		270
Gross deferred tax assets		2,101		2,166
Less: Valuation allowances	(	1,930)	(	(1,738)
Net deferred tax assets	\$	171	\$	428
Deferred tax liabilities attributable to:				
Property and equipment	\$	(27)	\$	(205)
Goodwill and intangibles assets		(106)		(124)
Other		(27)		(26)
		. ,		
Total deferred tax liabilities	\$	(160)	\$	(355)

At October 31, 2008, deferred tax assets attributable to NOL carryforwards include \$239 million attributable to U.S. federal NOL carryforwards, \$40 million attributable to foreign NOL carryforwards, and \$114 million attributable to state NOL carryforwards. If not used to reduce future taxable income, U.S. federal tax return NOL carryforwards are scheduled to expire in future taxable years as follows:

	U.S fed	eral NOLs
(in millions)		
2023	\$	222
2025 2026 2027		18
2026		6
2027		479
Total	\$	725

The differences in U.S. federal NOL carryforwards reported in our consolidated financial statements as compared to amounts reported in our tax returns relate to the accounting for stock option exercises. A majority of our U.S. federal NOLs and research and development credits can be carried forward for initial periods of 20 years, state NOLs can be carried forward for initial periods of 5 to 20 years, and alternative minimum tax credits can be carried forward indefinitely. We have state NOL carryforwards and research and development credit carryforwards scheduled to expire in 2009 to 2028. The majority of our foreign NOL carryforwards have no expiration dates.

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Under the provisions of FASB Statement No. 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*, a valuation allowance is required to be established or maintained when, based on currently available information and other factors, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized. FASB Statement No. 109 provides important factors in determining whether a deferred tax asset will be realized, including whether there has been sufficient taxable income in recent years and whether sufficient taxable income can reasonably be expected in future years in order to utilize the deferred tax asset.

113

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

We have assessed the need to establish valuation allowances for deferred tax assets based on determinations of whether it is more likely than not that deferred tax benefits will be realized through the generation of future taxable income. Appropriate consideration is given to all available evidence, both positive and negative, in assessing the need for a valuation allowance. Based on our review of historical operating results and future income projections and considering the uncertainty of our U.S. financial outlook, we determined that it was more likely than not that we would not be able to realize the value of our deferred tax assets attributable to U.S. operations and we therefore continue to maintain valuation allowances against such U.S. assets. Additionally, we established a full valuation allowance against Canadian deferred tax assets in the fourth quarter of 2008 due to the rapid deterioration of our Canadian business and the uncertainty of its future profitability. Total deferred tax valuation allowances increased by \$192 million from \$1.7 billion at October 31, 2007 to \$1.9 billion at October 31, 2008. In the event that we release the U.S. valuation allowance, \$49 million of tax benefits will be allocated to additional paid in capital. We believe that it is more likely than not that the remaining deferred tax assets, after valuation allowances, will be realized.

We adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48 on November 1, 2007. Upon adoption, we increased our liability for uncertain tax positions by \$4 million, resulting in a comparable increase to *Accumulated deficit*. As of October 31, 2008 and November 1, 2007, after adoption of FASB Interpretation No. 48, the amount of liability for uncertain tax positions was \$93 million and \$91 million, respectively. If these unrecognized tax benefits are recognized, all but \$1 million would impact our effective tax rate. However, to the extent we continue to maintain a full valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets, the effect may be in the form of an increase in the deferred tax asset related to our NOL carryforward, which would attract a full valuation allowance. Changes in the liability for uncertain tax positions during the year ended October 31, 2008 are summarized as follows:

(in millions)	
Liability for uncertain tax positions at November 1, 2007	\$ 91
Increase related to prior year tax positions	44
Decrease related to prior year tax positions	(30)
Increase related to current year tax positions	5
Settlements	(14)
Lapse of statutes of limitations	(8)
Foreign currency translation	5
Liability for uncertain tax positions at October 31, 2008	\$ 93

We recognize interest and penalties as part of *Income tax expense* under the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 48. Total interest and penalties included in income tax expense for 2008 are \$5 million. Cumulative interest and penalties included in the consolidated balance sheet as of October 31, 2008 and November 1, 2007 are \$16 million and \$15 million, respectively.

We have open tax years from 1993 to 2008 with various significant taxing jurisdictions including the U.S., Canada, Mexico, and Brazil. In connection with examinations of tax returns, contingencies may arise that generally result from differing interpretations of applicable tax laws and regulations as they relate to the amount, timing, or inclusion of revenues or expenses in taxable income, or the sustainability of tax credits to reduce income taxes payable. We believe we have sufficient accruals for our contingent tax liabilities. Annual tax provisions include amounts considered sufficient to pay assessments that may result from examinations of prior year tax returns, although actual results may differ. While it is probable that the liability for uncertain tax positions may increase or decrease during the next twelve months, we do not expect that such differences would have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

Table of Contents 158

114

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### 14. Fair value of financial instruments

Our financial instruments include cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash equivalents, marketable securities, finance and other receivables, accounts payable, derivative instruments, and debt.

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash equivalents, and accounts payable approximate fair values because of the short-term maturity and highly liquid nature of these instruments. The carrying amounts of customer receivables and retail and wholesale accounts approximate fair values as a result of the short-term nature of the receivables. Due to the nature of the aforementioned financial instruments, they have been excluded from the fair value amounts presented in the table below. The fair values of our finance receivables are estimated by discounting expected cash flows at estimated current market rates. The fair values of derivative instruments and marketable securities are estimated based on quoted market prices. We determine the fair values of our debt instruments based on various factors including maturity schedules, call features, and current market rates. We also use quoted market prices, when available, or the present value of estimated future cash flows to determine fair values of debt instruments. When quoted market prices are not available for various types of financial instruments (such as currency and interest rate derivative instruments, swaps, options, and forward contracts), we use standard pricing models with market-based inputs, that take into account the present value of estimated future cash flows.

The carrying values and fair values of financial instruments, other than those that are marked to market as disclosed in Note 15, *Financial instruments and commodity contracts*, as of October 31, 2008 and 2007 are summarized in the table below:

	20	008	2007		
	Carrying Value	Estimated Fair Value	Carrying Value	Estimated Fair Value	
(in millions)					
Assets					
Finance receivables	\$ 2,922	\$ 2,600	\$ 3,554	\$ 3,223	
Notes receivable	13	13	19	19	
Liabilities					
Debt:					
Manufacturing operations					
Facilities, due 2012	1,330	951	1,330	1,313	
Debt of majority-owned dealerships	157	154	267	263	
Financing arrangements	287	222	327	328	
7.5% Senior Notes, due 2011	15	14	15	15	
9.95% Senior Notes, due 2011	6	6	8	9	
Other	20	19	40	40	
Financial services operations					
Asset-backed debt issued by consolidated SPEs, at variable rates, due serially through					
2014	2,076	2,052	2,748	2,715	
Bank revolvers, at fixed and variable rates, due dates from 2009 through 2013	1,370	1,344	1,354	1,322	
Revolving retail warehouse facility, at variable rates, due 2010	500	500	500	500	
Commercial paper, at variable rates, due 2009	162	152	117	110	
Borrowings secured by operating and finance leases, at various rates, due serially through					
2011	132	132	133	132	

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

## 15. Financial instruments and commodity contracts

#### **Derivative Financial Instruments**

We use derivative financial instruments as part of our overall interest rate, foreign currency and commodity risk management strategies to reduce our interest rate exposure, to potentially increase the return on invested funds, to reduce exchange rate risk for transactional exposures denominated in currencies other than the functional currency and to minimize commodity price volatility. From time to time, we use foreign currency forward and option contracts to manage the risk of exchange rate movements that would reduce the value of our foreign currency cash flows. Foreign currency exchange rate movements create a degree of risk by affecting the value of sales made and costs incurred in currencies other than the functional currency. From time to time, we also use commodity forward contracts to manage variability related to exposure to certain commodity price risk. We do not enter into derivative financial instruments for speculative or trading purposes. None of our derivatives qualified for hedge accounting treatment in 2008, 2007, or 2006.

For derivative contracts, collateral is generally not required of the counter-parties or of the Company. We manage exposure to counter-party credit risk by entering into derivative financial instruments with various major financial institutions that can be expected to fully perform under the terms of such agreements. We do not anticipate nonperformance by any of the counter-parties. Our exposure to credit risk in the event of nonperformance by the counter-parties is limited to only those gains that have been recorded, but have not yet been received in cash payment. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, our exposure to credit risk was \$46 million and \$20 million, respectively.

Our financial services operations manage exposure to fluctuations in interest rates by limiting the amount of fixed rate assets funded with variable rate debt. This is accomplished by funding fixed rate receivables utilizing a combination of fixed rate and variable rate debt and derivative financial instruments to convert variable rate debt to fixed. These derivative financial instruments may include interest rate swaps, interest rate caps, and forward contracts. The fair value of these instruments is estimated based on quoted market prices and is subject to market risk, as the instruments may become less valuable due to changes in market conditions or interest rates. Notional amounts of derivative financial instruments do not represent exposure to credit loss.

The fair values of all derivatives are recorded as assets or liabilities on a gross basis in our consolidated balance sheets. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, the fair values of our derivatives and their respective balance sheet locations are presented in the following table:

	Asset Derivatives Location in			Liability Derivatives Location in	ves		
As of October 31, 2008 (in millions)	<b>Consolidated Balance Sheets</b>	Fair \	Value	<b>Consolidated Balance Sheets</b>	Fair	Value	
Interest rate swaps:							
Current portion	Other current assets	\$		Other current liabilities	\$	2	
Noncurrent portion	Other noncurrent assets		39	Other noncurrent liabilities		80	
Interest rate caps purchased	Other noncurrent assets			Other noncurrent liabilities		3	
Interest rate caps sold	Other noncurrent assets		3	Other noncurrent liabilities			
Foreign currency contracts	Other current assets		3	Other current liabilities		3	
Commodity contracts	Other current assets		1	Other current liabilities			
Total fair value			46			88	
Less: Current portion			<b>(4)</b>			(5)	
_							
Noncurrent portion		\$	42		\$	83	

116

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

	Asset Derivatives Location in			Liability Derivatives Location in					
As of October 31, 2007 (in millions)	<b>Consolidated Balance Sheets</b>	Fair '	Value	<b>Consolidated Balance Sheets</b>	Fair '	Value			
Interest rate swaps:									
Current portion	Other current assets	\$		Other noncurrent liabilities	\$	1			
Noncurrent portion	Other noncurrent assets		18	Other noncurrent liabilities		35			
Interest rate caps purchased	Other noncurrent assets		2	Other noncurrent liabilities					
Interest rate caps sold	Other noncurrent assets			Other noncurrent liabilities		2			
Total fair value			20			38			
Less: Current portion						(1)			
<u>-</u>									
Noncurrent portion		\$	20		\$	37			

The location and amount of gain (loss) recognized in income on derivatives are as follows for the years ended October 31:

	Location in						
	<b>Consolidated Statements of Operations</b>	Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized					
(in millions)		2008	2007	2006			
Interest rate swaps	Interest expense	\$ (57)	\$ (8)	\$ (8)			
Interest rate caps purchased	Interest expense	1	(1)	(3)			
Interest rate caps sold	Interest expense	(1)	1	3			
Foreign currency contracts	Other (income) expenses, net						
Commodity forward contracts	Costs of products sold	1					
Total gain (loss)		<b>\$</b> (56)	\$ (8)	\$ (8)			

## Interest Rate Swaps and Caps

In September 2008, we entered into two floating-to-floating interest rate swaps (basis swaps) to hedge a portion of the floating interest rate associated with the Facilities. The basis swaps have an aggregate notional amount of \$1.1 billion and became effective October 30, 2008. The basis swaps have a maturity date of January 30, 2009. For the year ended October 31, 2008, we recognized a loss of \$2 million under this arrangement.

In June 2005, TRIP entered into a \$500 million revolving facility. Under the terms of this agreement, TRIP purchases and holds fixed rate retail notes and finance leases from NFC. TRIP finances such purchases with its revolving facility. TRIP purchased interest caps with a notional amount of \$500 million to protect it against the potential of rising commercial paper interest rates. To offset the economic cost of these caps, NFC sold identical interest rate caps. The interest rate caps have a maturity date of 2016. For the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, the amount of gains (losses) under the purchased interest rate caps that were directly offset by the sold interest rate caps were \$1 million, \$(1) million, and \$(3) million, respectively, and were recorded in *Interest expense*.

NFC has entered into various interest rate swap agreements in connection with the sale of retail notes and lease receivables. The purpose and structure of these swaps is to convert the floating rate portion of the asset-backed securities into fixed rate swap interest to match the interest basis of the receivables pool sold to the owner

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

trust in those periods, and to protect NFC from interest rate volatility. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, the aggregate notional amount of the outstanding interest rate swaps was \$5.1 billion. The interest rate swap agreements have several maturity dates ranging from 2010 to 2015. For the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, losses under our interest rate swap agreements related to the sale and funding of retail notes and finance leases were \$55 million, \$9 million, and \$7 million, respectively.

As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, our Mexican financial services operations had outstanding interest rate swaps with aggregate notional amounts of \$32 million and \$65 million, respectively, and interest rate caps with aggregate notional amounts of \$1 million and \$4 million, respectively. The purpose and structure of these swaps is to convert the floating rate of the peso-denominated debt into fixed interest rate. We pay fixed interest of 8.11% to 8.71% and receive interest based on the Interbank Interest Equilibrium Rate. The swap agreements have several maturity dates ranging from March 2009 to December 2010. For the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006, gains (losses) were less than \$1 million, \$1 million, and \$(1) million, respectively.

## Foreign Currency Contracts

In 2008, we entered into forward exchange contracts as hedges of anticipated cash flows denominated in Indian rupees and South African rand. These contracts were entered into to protect against the risk that the eventual cash flows resulting from such transactions will be adversely affected by changes in exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and either the Indian rupee and South African rand. As of October 31, 2008 we had outstanding India rupee forward exchange contracts with aggregate notional amounts of \$36 million and outstanding South Africa rand forward exchange contracts with aggregate notional amounts of \$13 million. The forward exchange contracts have several maturity dates ranging from December 2008 to October 2009.

## **Commodity Forward Contracts**

In 2008, we entered into commodity forward contracts as hedges of exposure to variability of commodity prices for diesel fuel and lead. These contracts were entered into to protect against the risk that the eventual cash flows related to purchases of the commodities will be adversely affected by future changes in prices. As of October 31, 2008 we had outstanding diesel fuel commodity forward contracts with aggregate notional amounts of \$9 million and outstanding lead commodity forward contracts with aggregate notional amounts of \$2 million. The commodity forward contracts have several maturity dates ranging from January 2009 to October 2009. Gains under our commodity forward contracts were \$1 million for 2008.

## 16. Commitments and contingencies

#### Guarantees

We occasionally provide guarantees that could obligate us to make future payments if the primary entity fails to perform under its contractual obligations. As described below, we have recognized liabilities for some of these guarantees in our consolidated balance sheets as they meet the recognition and measurement provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 45, *Guarantor s Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees Including Indirect Guarantees of the Indebtedness of Others*. In addition to the liabilities that have been recognized as described below, we are contingently liable for other potential losses under various guarantees. We do not believe that claims that may be made under such guarantees would have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

We have issued residual value guarantees in connection with various leases that extend through 2010. The amount of the guarantees is estimated and recorded as a liability as of October 31, 2008. Our guarantees are contingent upon the fair value of the leased assets at the end of the lease terms.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

We obtain certain stand-by letters of credit and surety bonds from third-party financial institutions in the ordinary course of business when required under contracts or to satisfy insurance-related requirements. The amount of outstanding stand-by letters of credit and surety bonds was \$62 million at October 31, 2008.

At October 31, 2008, our Canadian operating subsidiary was contingently liable for the residual value, calculated at inception, of \$20 million of retail customers contracts and \$35 million of retail leases that are financed by a third party. These amounts approximate the estimated future resale market value of the collateral underlying these contracts and leases at their inception. As of October 31, 2008, we have recorded accruals totaling \$3 million and \$5 million for potential losses on the retail customers contracts and retail leases, respectively.

We extend credit commitments to certain truck fleet customers, which allow them to purchase parts and services from participating dealers. The participating dealers receive accelerated payments from us with the result that we carry the receivables and absorb the credit risk related to these customers. At October 31, 2008, we have \$31 million of unused credit commitments outstanding under this program.

In addition, we have entered into various guarantees for purchase commitments, credit guarantees, and contract cancellation fees with various expiration dates through 2013 totaling \$103 million at October 31, 2008.

In the ordinary course of business, we also provide routine indemnifications and other guarantees, the terms of which range in duration and often are not explicitly defined. We do not believe these will result in claims that would have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

## **Environmental Liabilities**

We have been named a potentially responsible party ( PRP ), in conjunction with other parties, in a number of matters arising under an environmental protection law, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act, popularly known as the Superfund law. These matters involve sites that allegedly received wastes from current or former Company locations. Based on information available to us which, in most cases, consists of data related to quantities and characteristics of material generated at current or former Company locations, material allegedly shipped by us to these disposal sites, as well as cost estimates from PRPs and/or federal or state regulatory agencies for the cleanup of these sites, a reasonable estimate is calculated of our share, if any, of the probable costs and accruals and recorded in our consolidated financial statements. These accruals are generally recognized no later than completion of the remedial feasibility study and are not discounted to their present value. We review all accruals on a regular basis and believe that, based on these calculations, our share of the potential additional costs for the cleanup of each site will not have a material effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

Three sites formerly owned by us, Solar Turbines in San Diego, California, the West Pullman Plant in Chicago, Illinois, and the Canton Plant in Canton, Illinois, and one site partially owned by us, Wisconsin Steel in Chicago, Illinois, were identified as having soil and groundwater contamination. While investigations and cleanup activities continue at all sites, we believe that we have adequate accruals to cover costs to complete the cleanup of these sites.

In 2007, a former facility location in the City of Springfield, Ohio, which we voluntarily demolished in 2004 and conducted environmental sampling on, was sold to the City of Springfield. The city has obtained funds from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and the State of Ohio in 2008 to address relatively minor soil contamination prior to commercial/industrial redevelopment of the site.

119

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

We have accrued \$17 million and \$22 million for these environmental matters, which are included within *Other current liabilities* and *Other noncurrent liabilities*, as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The majority of these accrued liabilities are expected to be paid out during the period from 2009 through 2011.

Along with other vehicle manufacturers, we have been subject to an increase in the number of asbestos-related claims in recent years. In general, these claims relate to illnesses alleged to have resulted from asbestos exposure from component parts found in older vehicles, although some cases relate to the alleged presence of asbestos in our facilities. In these claims we are not the sole defendant, and the claims name as defendants numerous manufacturers and suppliers of a wide variety of products allegedly containing asbestos. We have strongly disputed these claims, and it has been our policy to defend against them vigorously. Historically, the actual damages paid out to claimants have not been material in any year to our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. It is possible that the number of these claims will continue to grow, and that the costs for resolving asbestos related claims could become significant in the future.

## Legal Proceedings

#### Overview

We are subject to various claims arising in the ordinary course of business, and are parties to various legal proceedings that constitute ordinary routine litigation incidental to our business. The majority of these claims and proceedings relate to commercial, product liability, and warranty matters. In our opinion, apart from the actions set forth below, the disposition of these proceedings and claims, after taking into account recorded accruals and the availability and limits of our insurance coverage, will not have a material adverse effect on our business or our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

## Ford Litigation

In January 2007, a complaint was filed against us in Oakland County Circuit Court in Michigan by Ford claiming damages relating to warranty and pricing disputes with respect to certain engines purchased by Ford from us. While Ford s complaint did not quantify its alleged damages, we estimate that Ford may be seeking in excess of \$500 million, and that this amount may increase (i) as we continue to sell engines to Ford at a price that Ford alleges is too high and (ii) as Ford pays its customers warranty claims, which Ford alleges are attributable to us. We disagree with Ford s position and are defending ourselves vigorously in this litigation. We have filed an answer to the complaint denying Ford s allegations in all material respects. We have also asserted affirmative defenses to Ford s claims, as well as counterclaims alleging that, among other things, Ford has materially breached contracts between it and us in several different respects. Based on our investigation to date, we believe we have meritorious defenses to this matter. There can be no assurance, however, that we will be successful in our defense. In June 2007, we filed a separate lawsuit against Ford in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, for breach of contract relating to the manufacture of new diesel engines for Ford for use in vehicles including the F-150 pickup truck. In that case we are seeking unspecified damages. In September 2007, the judge dismissed our lawsuit against Ford, directing us to proceed with mediation. In February 2008, we re-filed the lawsuit against Ford because the parties were unable to resolve the dispute through mediation.

Securities and Exchange Commission Investigations

In October 2004, we received a request from the staff of the SEC to voluntarily produce certain documents and information related to our accounting practices with respect to defined benefit pension plans and other postretirement benefits. We fully cooperated with this request. Based on the status of the inquiry, we are not able to predict the final outcome.

120

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

In January 2005, we announced that we would restate our financial results for 2002 and 2003 and the first three quarters of 2004. Our restated Annual Report on Form 10-K was filed in February 2005. The SEC notified us on February 9, 2005 that it was conducting an informal inquiry into our restatement. On March 17, 2005, we were advised by the SEC that the status of the inquiry had been changed to a formal investigation. On April 7, 2006, we announced that we would restate our financial results for 2002 through 2004 and for the first three quarters of 2005. We were subsequently informed by the SEC that it was expanding the investigation to include this restatement. Our 2005 Annual Report on Form 10-K, which included the restated financial statements, was filed in December 2007. We have been providing information to and fully cooperating with the SEC on this investigation. Based on the status of the investigation, we are not able to predict its final outcome.

Litigation Relating to Accounting Controls and Financial Restatement

In December 2007, a complaint was filed against us by Norfolk County Retirement System and Brockton Contributory Retirement System (collectively Norfolk). In March 2008, an additional complaint was filed by Richard Garza. Each of these matters is pending in the United States District Court, Northern District of Illinois.

The plaintiffs in the Norfolk case allege they are shareholders suing on behalf of themselves and a class of other shareholders who purchased shares of the Company s common stock between February 14, 2003 and July 17, 2006. The complaint alleges that the defendants, which include the Company, one of its executive officers, two of its former executive officers, and the Company s former independent accountants, Deloitte & Touche LLP, violated federal securities laws by making false and misleading statements about the Company s financial condition during that period. In March 2008, the court appointed Norfolk County Retirement System and the Plumbers Local Union 519 Pension Trust as joint lead plaintiffs. The plaintiffs in this matter seek compensatory damages and attorneys fees among other relief. We are currently awaiting the Court s decision on a motion to dismiss that we originally filed on July 7, 2008.

The plaintiff in the Garza case brought a derivative claim on behalf of the Company against one of the Company s executive officers, two of its former executive officers, and certain of its directors, alleging that (i) all of the defendants violated their fiduciary obligations under Delaware law by willfully ignoring certain accounting and financial reporting problems at the Company, thereby knowingly disseminating false and misleading financial information about the Company, (ii) certain of the defendants were unjustly enriched in connection with their sale of Company stock during the December 2002 to January 2006 period, and (iii) defendants violated Delaware law by failing to hold an annual meeting of shareholders. In connection with this last allegation, the plaintiff seeks an order requiring defendants to schedule an annual meeting of shareholders. Otherwise, the plaintiffs in this matter seek compensatory damages, disgorgement of the proceeds of defendants profits from the sale of Company stock, attorneys fees, and other equitable relief.

We strongly dispute the allegations in these complaints and will vigorously defend ourselves.

## 17. Segment reporting

The following is a description of our four reporting segments:

Our *Truck* segment manufactures and distributes a full line of class 4 through 8 trucks, buses under the International and IC Bus, LLC (IC) brands, and Navistar Defense, LLC military vehicles. We also produce chassis for motor homes and commercial step-van vehicles under the WCC brand. In an effort to strengthen and maintain our dealer network, this segment occasionally acquires and operates dealer locations for the purpose of transitioning ownership or providing temporary operational assistance. At October 31, 2008 and 2007, we had ownership interests in 21 and 23 Dealcor entities, representing 58 and 66 physical locations, respectively, with our ownership interests ranging from 25% to 100%.

121

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Our *Engine* segment designs and manufactures diesel engines for use primarily in our class 6 and 7 medium trucks and buses and selected class 8 heavy truck models, and for sale to OEMs primarily in North America. In addition, we produce diesel engines in Brazil primarily for distribution in South America under the MWM brand for sale to OEMs. We have an agreement with Ford to be its exclusive supplier of V-8 diesel engines through mid-2012 for all of its diesel-powered super-duty trucks and vans over 8,500 lbs gross vehicle weight in North America. The Engine segment has made a substantial investment, together with Ford, in the BDP joint venture which is responsible for the sale of service parts to Ford. We believe that the Ford engine unit sales in the North American market will continue at depressed levels and will not revert to historical levels. MWM has recently signed a long term contract with General Motors Corporation to supply diesel engines in Brazil.

Our *Parts* segment provides customers with proprietary products needed to support the International truck, IC bus, WCC chassis, Navistar Defense, LLC military vehicles, and the MaxxForce engine lines. Our Parts segment also provides a wide selection of other standard truck, trailer, and engine service parts. At October 31, 2008, this segment operated 11 regional parts distribution centers that provide 24-hour availability and shipment.

Our *Financial Services* segment provides retail, wholesale, and lease financing of products sold by the Truck segment and its dealers within the U.S. and Mexico as well as financing for wholesale accounts and selected retail accounts receivable. Our Mexican financial services operations primary business is to provide wholesale, retail, and lease financing to dealers and retail customers in the Mexican market.

Corporate contains those items that do not fit into our four segments.

## Segment Profit (Loss)

We define segment profit (loss) as adjusted earnings (loss) before income tax. Additional information about segment profit (loss) is as follows:

Beginning in 2008, sales from the Parts segment to the Truck segment, specifically our Dealcors, are recorded as intersegment sales, which are eliminated within Corporate and Eliminations. Previously, such sales were eliminated within the Truck segment s external sales and revenues. As such, the Parts and Truck segment sales and revenues, in the amounts of \$254 million and \$187 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively, have been revised to conform to the 2008 presentation.

Postretirement benefits and medical expense of active employees are allocated to the segments based upon relative workforce data.

The cost of certain postretirement benefits and medical expenses of retired employees are corporate expenses.

The UAW master contract and non-represented employee profit sharing, annual incentive compensation, and the costs of the Supplemental Trust are included in corporate expenses, if applicable.

Interest expense and interest income for the manufacturing operations are reported in corporate expenses.

## Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Income from non-consolidated affiliates is recorded in the segment in which each affiliate is managed.

Intersegment purchases and sales between the Truck and Engine segments are recorded at our best estimates of arms-length pricings. The MaxxForce Big-Bore engine program is being treated as a joint program with the Truck and Engine segments sharing in the results of operations of the program.

Intersegment purchases from the Truck and Engine segments by the Parts segment are recorded at standard production cost.

122

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

We allocate access fees to the Parts segment from the Truck and Engine segments for certain engineering and product development costs, depreciation expense, and selling, general and administrative expenses incurred by the Truck and Engine segments based on the relative percentage of certain sales, as adjusted for cyclicality.

Certain sales financed by the financial services operations primarily NFC, require the manufacturing operations, primarily the Truck segment, and the financial service operations to share a portion of customer losses or the manufacturing operations may be required to repurchase the repossessed collateral from the financial services operations at the principal value of the receivable.

Certain sales to our dealers include interest-free periods that vary in length. The financial services operations finance these sales and our Truck segment subsidizes and reimburses the financial services operations for those finance charges.

Other than the items discussed above, the selected financial information presented below is recognized in accordance with our policies described in Note 1, *Summary of significant accounting policies*.

123

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Selected financial information as of and for the years ended October 31 is as follows:

(in millions)	,	Truck	I	Engine		Parts		nancial rvices <sup>(A)</sup>		orporate and minations		Total
October 31, 2008												
External sales and revenues, net	Ф	10,314	\$	2,499	Ф	1,586	\$	325	\$		Ф	14,724
Intersegment sales and revenues	Ψ	3	Ψ	758	Ψ	238	Ψ	80	Ψ	(1,079)	Ψ	14,724
Total sales and revenues, net	\$	10,317	\$	3,257	\$	1,824	\$	405	\$	(1,079)	\$	14,724
Depreciation and amortization	\$	183	\$	161	\$	7	\$	22	\$	20	\$	393
Interest expense						•		313		156		469
Equity in income (loss) of non-consolidated affiliates		(14)		80		5						71
Segment profit (loss)		818		(355)		256		(22)		(506)		191
Segment assets		2,759		1,761		775		4,655		440		10,390
Capital expenditures <sup>(B)</sup>		84		76		6		8		2		176
O.4.1												
October 31, 2007 External sales and revenues, net	\$	7,804	¢	2,798	¢	1,308	\$	385	\$		\$	12,295
•	Ф	7,804	Ф	663	Ф	254	Ф	132	Ф	(1,054)	Ф	12,293
Intersegment sales and revenues		3		003		234		132		(1,054)		
Total sales and revenues, net	\$	7,809	\$	3,461	\$	1,562	\$	517	\$	(1,054)	\$	12,295
Depreciation and amortization	\$	164	\$	159	\$	7	\$	24	\$	17	\$	371
Interest expense			·					306		196		502
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates		6		64		4						74
Segment profit (loss)		141		128		157		128		(627)		(73)
Segment assets		2,696		2,151		550		5,292		759		11,448
Capital expenditures <sup>(B)</sup>		200		88		7		3		14		312
October 31, 2006												
External sales and revenues, net	\$	9,953	\$	2.596	\$	1,329	\$	322	\$		\$	14,200
Intersegment sales and revenues	Ψ	7,733	Ψ	876	Ψ	187	Ψ	141	Ψ	(1,211)	Ψ	11,200
mersegment sales and revenues		,		070		107		111		(1,211)		
Total sales and revenues, net	\$	9,960	\$	3,472	\$	1,516	\$	463	\$	(1,211)	\$	14,200
Depreciation and amortization	\$	142	\$	176	\$	7	\$	25	\$	14	\$	364
Interest expense								239		192		431
Equity in income of non-consolidated affiliates		4		92		2				1		99
Segment profit (loss)		683		(1)		156		147		(590)		395
Segment assets		2,919		2,084		523		5,945		1,359		12,830
Capital expenditures <sup>(B)</sup>		78		129		13		2		8		230

<sup>(</sup>A) Total sales and revenues in the Financial Services segment include interest revenues of \$386 million, \$438 million, and \$384 million for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

# Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

(B) Exclusive of purchases of equipment leased to others.

124

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Following is information about our two customers from which we derived more than 10% of our consolidated Sales and revenues, net:

Sales of vehicles and service parts to the U.S. government were 27%, 4%, and 2% of consolidated sales and revenues for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. U.S. government receivable balances, related to sales of vehicles and service parts, totaled \$314 million and \$93 million as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively.

Sales of diesel engines to Ford were 7%, 14%, and 12% of consolidated sales and revenues for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Ford accounted for 44%, 58%, and 61% of our diesel unit volume (including intercompany transactions) for 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Ford receivable balances totaled \$84 million and \$245 million as of October 31, 2008 and October 31, 2007, respectively. Information concerning principal geographic areas for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006 is as follows:

	20	008	2007	2006
(in millions)				
Sales and revenues:				
United States	\$ 1	0,318	\$ 8,483	\$ 9,540
Canada		1,830	1,618	2,985
Mexico		1,337	1,297	948
Brazil		1,234	893	724
Other		5	4	3
Long-lived assets:				
United States	\$	1,376	\$ 1,985	\$ 2,172
Canada		191	191	132
Mexico		68	67	59
Brazil		395	482	400

We attribute revenues by country based on the selling location. Long-lived assets consist of *Property and equipment, net, Goodwill,* and *Intangible assets, net.* 

#### 18. Stockholders deficit

## Preferred and Preference Stocks

NIC has authorized 30 million shares of preferred stock, none of which have been issued, with a par value of \$1.00 per share. NIC also has authorized 10 million shares of preference stock with a par value of \$1.00 per share.

The UAW holds the Series B Nonconvertible Junior Preference Stock (Series B) and is currently entitled to elect one member of our Board of Directors. As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, there was one share of Series B Preference stock authorized and outstanding.

As of October 31, 2008 and 2007, there were 150,000 and 151,000 shares, respectively, of Series D Convertible Junior Preference Stock (Series D) issued and outstanding. These shares were issued with a par value of \$1.00 per share, an optional redemption price, and a liquidation preference of \$25 per share plus accrued dividends. The Series D stock may be converted into NIC common stock at the holder s option (subject to adjustment in certain circumstances); upon conversion each share of Series D stock is converted to 0.3125 shares

125

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

of common stock. The Series D stock ranks senior to common stock as to dividends and liquidation and receives dividends at a rate of 120% of the cash dividends on common stock as declared on an as-converted basis.

On July 23, 2007, the Company filed a Certificate of Designation to its Restated Certificate of Incorporation creating a series of 110,000 shares of Preferred Stock designated as Junior Participating Preferred Stock, Series A, par value \$1.00 per share. The Junior Participating Preferred Stock, Series A are entitled to dividends and shall have the voting and such other rights as provided for in the Certificate of Designation.

#### Common Stock

NIC has authorized 110 million shares of common stock with a par value of \$0.10 per share. There were 71.3 million shares and 70.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, net of common stock held in treasury, at October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Loans to officers and directors are recorded as reductions of additional paid-in capital. These loans accrue interest at the applicable federal rate (as determined by Section 1274(d) of the Internal Revenue Code) on the common stock purchase dates for loans of stated maturity. The loans are unsecured and interest is compounded annually over a nine-year term. Principal and interest are due at maturity and a loan may be prepaid at any time at the participant s option. Loans to officers and directors, which were made primarily to finance the purchase of shares of NIC common stock, totaled \$1 million and \$3 million at October 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Effective July 31, 2002, we no longer offer such loans. All amounts due under these loans are deemed fully collectible.

In connection with the November 2002 sale of 7.8 million shares of our common stock to three employee benefit plan trusts of Navistar, Inc., one of the agreements included a provision for us to make a payment to the trusts if our common stock was not listed on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) during a specified period. As a result of the delisting of our common stock from the NYSE in February 2007, payments of approximately \$15 million were made to the trusts under this agreement during the fourth quarter of 2008.

## Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

Accumulated other comprehensive loss consists of the following as of October 31:

	2008	2007	2006
(in millions)			
Postretirement benefit plans	\$ (947)	\$ (278)	\$ (690)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	1	126	40
Other postemployment benefits	3	(3)	
Total	\$ (943)	\$ (155)	\$ (650)

## Dividend Restrictions

Under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, dividends may only be paid out of surplus or out of net profits for the year in which the dividend is declared or the preceding year, and no dividend may be paid on common stock at any time during which the capital of outstanding preferred stock or preference stock exceeds our net assets.

Payments of cash dividends and the repurchase of common stock are additionally limited due to restrictions contained in our \$1.5 billion Facilities dated January 19, 2007. We have not paid dividends on our common stock since 1980.

126

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

## 19. Earnings (loss) per share

The following table shows the information used in the calculation of our basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share as of October 31:

	2008	2007	2006	
(in millions, except per share data)				
Numerator:				
Net income (loss)	\$ 134	\$ (120)	\$ 301	
Add: Interest expense on previously outstanding convertible debt			6	
Net income (loss) available to common stockholders after assumed conversions	\$ 134	\$ (120)	\$ 307	
		,	·	
Denominator:				
Weighted average shares outstanding:				
Basic	70.7	70.3	70.3	
Effect of dilutive securities Debt			4.2	
Stock options	2.5			
Diluted	73.2	70.3	74.5	
		, 0.2	,	
Basic earnings (loss) per share	\$ 1.89	\$ (1.70)	\$ 4.29	
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	\$ 1.82	\$ (1.70)	\$ 4.12	

The aggregate shares not included in the computation of diluted earnings (loss) per share, as they would be anti-dilutive, were immaterial in 2008 and 2.2 million and 4.6 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively.

## 20. Stock-based compensation plans

We have various stock-based compensation plans, approved by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, which provide for granting of stock options to employees and directors for purchase of our common stock at the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant. The grants generally have a 10-year contractual life. Below is a brief description of the material features of each plan.

From March 1, 2006 and continuing through September 11, 2008, we had been subject to the blackout trading rules of Regulation BTR of the SEC, which generally prohibit directors and executive officers of Navistar from engaging in any transaction involving Company stock where participants in an individual account plan (such as a 401(k) plan) are temporarily prohibited from engaging in transactions in the Company s stock in their Company-sponsored individual account plan. We were subject to Regulation BTR because of the delay in filing our 2007 financial results and inability to continue to offer our common stock as an investment option under our 401(k) plans.

**Redeemable Equity Securities.** In June 2007, we amended the terms of then-outstanding stock options to allow for cash settlement in the event of a change in control and when certain other conditions exist. In May 2008, the terms of then-outstanding stock options were modified to allow net share settlement. In accordance with EITF Topic No. D-98, *Classification and Measurement of Redeemable Securities*, the intrinsic values of the stock options were re-measured at each modification date and vested options have been recorded as *Redeemable equity securities*, which are classified as mezzanine equity on the consolidated balance sheet.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

2004 Performance Incentive Plan. Our 2004 Performance Incentive Plan ( 2004 Plan ) was approved by our Board of Directors and subsequently by our stockholders on February 17, 2004. We subsequently amended the 2004 Plan on April 21, 2004, March 23, 2005, December 13, 2005, April 16, 2007, June 18, 2007, and May 27, 2008. The 2004 Plan replaced, on a prospective basis, our 1994 Performance Incentive Plan and 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan, both of which expired December 16, 2003, and our 1998 Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (the Prior Plans ). No new grants are being made under the Prior Plans and any awards previously granted under the Prior Plans continue to vest and/or are exercisable in accordance with their original terms and conditions. In addition, after February 17, 2004, restoration stock options have been or may be granted under the 2004 Plan. Prior to February 17, 2004, restoration stock options were granted under our 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan (a non-stockholder approved plan), as supplemented by the Restoration Stock Option Program (as more fully described below). In December 2008, the 2004 Plan was further amended to remove the restoration feature for future grants and to comply with certain 409A tax safe harbor regulations. Stock options awarded under the 2004 Plan generally have a term of not more than 10 years and become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. Awards of restricted stock and restricted stock units granted under the 2004 Plan, as well as other award grants, are established by our Board of Directors or committee thereof at the time of issuance. A total of 3,250,000 shares of common stock were reserved for awards under the 2004 Plan. Shares subject to awards under the 2004 Plan, or any other Prior Plans after February 17, 2004, that are cancelled, expired, forfeited, settled in cash, tendered to satisfy the purchase price of an award, withheld to satisfy tax obligations or otherwise terminated without a delivery of shares to the participant become available for awards. As of October 31, 2008, 2,447,366 awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 2004 Plan.

1994 Performance Incentive Plan. Our 1994 Performance Incentive Plan (1994 Plan) was approved by our Board of Directors and subsequently by our stockholders on March 16, 1994. For each year during the term of the 1994 Plan, one percent of the outstanding shares of our common stock as of the end of the immediately preceding year were reserved for issuance. Shares not issued in a year carried over to the subsequent year. Forfeited and lapsed shares could be reissued. Stock options awarded under the 1994 Plan generally have a term of not more than 10 years and become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. As of October 31, 2008, 1,583,874 awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 1994 Plan. Our 1994 Plan expired on December 16, 2003.

The following plans were approved by our Board of Directors but were not approved and were not required to be approved by our stockholders: the 1998 Interim Stock Plan (the Interim Plan ), the 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan as supplemented by the Restoration Stock Option Program (the Supplemental Plan ), the Executive Stock Ownership Program (the Ownership Program ), the 1998 Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (the Director Stock Option Plan ), and the Non-Employee Directors Deferred Fee Plan (the Deferred Fee Plan ).

Interim Plan. The Interim Plan was approved by our Board of Directors on April 14, 1998. A total of 500,000 shares of common stock were reserved for awards under the Interim Plan. The Interim Plan is separate from and is intended to supplement the 1994 Plan. The Interim Plan was terminated on April 15, 1999. Stock options awarded under the Interim Plan generally have a term of not more than 10 years and become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. As of October 31, 2008, no awards remain outstanding and no shares of common stock are reserved for issuance under the Interim Plan.

Supplemental Plan. The Supplemental Plan was approved by our Board of Directors on December 15, 1998. A total of 4,500,000 shares of common stock were reserved for awards under the Supplemental Plan. Shares subject to awards under the Supplemental Plan, or any other Plans prior to February 17, 2004, that were cancelled,

128

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

expired, forfeited, settled in cash, or otherwise terminated without a delivery of shares to the participant of the plan, including shares used to pay the option exercise price of an option issued under the Plan or any other plan or to pay taxes with respect to such an option again became available for awards. The Supplemental Plan is separate from and intended to supplement the 1994 Plan. Stock options awarded under the Supplemental Plan generally have a term of not more than 10 years and become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. Awards of restricted stock granted under the Supplemental Plan were established by our Board of Directors or committee thereof at the time of issuance. In addition, prior to February 17, 2004, the Restoration Stock Option Program supplemented the Supplemental Plan. Under the program, generally an option holder may exercise vested options by presenting shares that have been held for at least six months and have a total market value equal to the option price times the number of options. Restoration options are then granted at the market price in an amount equal to the number of mature shares that were used to exercise the original option, plus the number of shares that are withheld for the required tax liability. Participants who own non-qualified stock options that were vested prior to December 31, 2004, may also defer the receipt of shares of NIC common stock due in connection with a restoration stock option exercise of these options. Participants who elect to defer receipt of these shares will receive deferred stock units. The deferral feature is not available for non-qualified stock options that vest on or after January 1, 2005. As of October 31, 2008, 2,075,921 awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Supplemental Plan. The Supplemental Plan expired December 16, 2003.

Ownership Program. On June 16, 1997, our Board of Directors approved the terms of the Ownership Program, and has since amended it from time to time. In general, the Ownership Program requires all officers and senior managers to acquire, by direct purchase or through salary or annual bonus reduction, an ownership interest in the Company by acquiring a designated amount of our common stock at specified timelines. Participants are required to hold such stock for the entire period in which they are employed by the Company. Participants may defer their cash bonus into deferred share units (DSUs). The DSUs vest immediately. There are 9,342 DSUs (which include 3,607 DSUs granted under the 2004 Plan after February 17, 2004) outstanding as of October 31, 2008. Premium share units (PSUs) may also be awarded to participants who complete their ownership requirement on an accelerated basis. PSUs vest as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. There were 78,729 PSUs (which includes 29,724 PSUs granted under the 2004 Plan after February 17, 2004) outstanding as of October 31, 2008. Each vested DSU and PSU will be settled by delivery of one share of common stock. Such settlement will occur within 10 days after a participant s termination of employment or at such later date as required by Internal Revenue Code Section Rule 409A. After February 17, 2004, PSU s and DSU s awarded under this program are issued under the 2004 Plan.

Director Stock Option Plan. The Director Stock Option Plan provides for an annual option grant to each non-employee director of the Company to purchase 4,000 shares of our common stock. The option exercise price in each case was 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the business day following the day of grant. Stock options awarded under the Director Stock Option Plan generally became exercisable in whole or in part after the commencement of the second year of the term of the option for which the term was 10 years. The optionee was also required to remain in the service of the Company for at least one year from the date of grant. The Director Stock Option Plan was terminated on February 17, 2004. Any future grants to non-employee directors will be issued under the 2004 Plan. As of October 31, 2008, 80,500 awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Director Stock Option Plans.

**Deferred Fee Plan.** Under the Deferred Fee Plan, non-employee directors may elect to defer payment of all or a portion of their retainer fees and meeting fees in cash (with interest) or in stock units. Deferrals in the deferred stock account are valued as if each deferral was vested in NIC common stock as of the deferral date. Due to the

129

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Blackout Period described above, non-employee directors were precluded from making an election to defer payment of all or a portion of their retainer and meeting fees in stock units for calendar year 2008. As of October 31, 2008, 33,975 deferred shares remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Deferred Fee Plan.

There were no options granted in 2008, 2007, or 2006. The following summarizes stock option activity for the years ended October 31:

	2	2008		2007		2006				
		Weighted Average Exercise Price		8		Weighted Average			Weighted Average	
	Shares			Shares	Exercise Price		Shares	Exercise Price		
(shares in thousands)										
Options outstanding, at beginning of year	7,143	\$	34.64	7,507	\$	34.54	7,843	\$	34.52	
Exercised	(1,366)		35.14	(6)		25.07	(29)		21.31	
Forfeited/expired	(188)		32.27	(358)		32.74	(307)		35.12	
Options outstanding, at end of year	5,589		34.60	7,143		34.64	7,507		34.54	
Options exercisable, at end of year	5,589	\$	34.60	6,443	\$	34.80	5,695	\$	34.41	
Options available for grant, at end of year	1,896									

The following tables summarize information about stock options outstanding and exercisable at October 31, 2008:

## **Options Outstanding and Exercisable**

		Weighted					
		Average	Weighted				
		Remaining	Average A		Aggregate		
	Number	Contractual	Exercise		Intrinsic		
Range of Exercise Prices	Outstanding	Life			Value		
	(in thousands)	(in years)		(in m	illions)		
\$ 21.22 \$ 31.81	2,290	5.0	\$ 25.70	\$	10		
\$ 32.18 \$ 41.53	2,274	3.9	39.74				
\$ 42.48 \$ 51.75	1,025	5.1	43.09				

Compensation expense related to stock options was \$2 million in 2008. There is no remaining unrecognized compensation cost related to stock options as of October 31, 2008. The intrinsic value of stock options exercised in 2008 was \$49 million.

We utilize the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value of stock options as of the grant date. The use of the Black-Scholes option-pricing model requires us to make certain estimates and assumptions. The risk-free interest rate utilized is the implied yield on U.S. Treasury zero-coupon issues with a remaining term equal to the expected term assumption on the grant date, rounded to the nearest half year. A dividend yield assumption of 0% is used for all grants based on the Company s history of not paying a dividend to any class of stock. The expected volatility for each individual grant is based on the historical adjusted closing prices over a period of time commensurate with the expected term of the option, ending on the date of grant, including as appropriate recent trends in historical volatility and the market implied volatility of the share price based on

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

publicly traded instruments. For options granted each year, we used the history from November 1, 1995 to the beginning of that year to determine the expected life for all grants during that year. The weighted average expected life in years for all grants as a group is then calculated for each year. We monitor share option exercise and employee termination patterns to estimate forfeiture rates.

In April 2008, the Board of Directors approved the 2008 Emergence Long-Term Incentive Grant, under the 2004 Performance Incentive Plan, to certain employees, consultants, and non-employee directors to primarily replace equity-based compensation forgone during the Blackout Period. The grant was for restricted stock units that vest 25% on the first anniversary of the grant date, 25% on the second anniversary, and 50% on the third anniversary. A grant of 542,670 shares, with a fair value of \$60.86 per share, was made in the fourth quarter to approximately 270 participants following the expiration of the Blackout Period. Compensation expense related to these awards was approximately \$11 million in 2008. The remaining share-based compensation expense expected to be recognized in connection with these awards is approximately \$18 million which will generally be recognized on a straight-line basis over the remaining vesting period of the individual awards. We expect to recognize this cost over a weighted average period of 1.3 years. As of October 31, 2008, none of these awards were vested or forfeited.

In connection with the 2004 Performance Incentive Plan, from time to time we award shares of restricted stock to key executives. These shares are issued upon such terms and conditions as approved by the Board or Compensation Committee thereof and typically are contingent on continued service to the Company for a specified period of time (the vesting period). During any vesting period, the restricted shares are not transferable, although the executives may have some of the rights of a shareholder, including the rights to vote and to receive dividends. Except in the event of death, disability, or retirement, if the executives fail to satisfy the vesting conditions (such as by terminating employment prior to completion of the vesting period) they forfeit their right to the unvested shares. At October 31, 2008, there were 5,339 restricted stock awards outstanding and unvested. We valued these awards as of their issuance date and are recognizing their cost over the requisite service period of these executives. The share-based compensation expense for these awards in 2008 was less than \$1 million. The remaining share-based compensation expense to be recognized in connection with these awards in the future is immaterial. The fair value of restricted stock awards that vested during 2008, 2007, and 2006 was \$1 million, \$2 million, and \$1 million, respectively.

During 2008, the Company received cash of \$27 million related to stock awards exercised and did not use cash to settle stock awards. The Company realized a tax benefit from stock awards exercised during 2008 of \$1 million but did not realize any tax benefit for 2007 or 2006.

## 21. Condensed consolidating guarantor and non-guarantor financial information

The following tables set forth condensed consolidating balance sheets as of October 31, 2008 and 2007, and condensed consolidating statements of operations and condensed consolidating statements of cash flows for the years ended October 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006. The information is presented as a result of Navistar, Inc. s guarantee, exclusive of its subsidiaries, of NIC s indebtedness under its 7.5% Senior Notes due 2011. Navistar, Inc. is a direct wholly-owned subsidiary of NIC. None of NIC s other subsidiaries guarantee any of these notes. The guarantee is full and unconditional. Separate financial statements and other disclosures concerning Navistar, Inc. have not been presented because management believes that such information is not material to investors. Within this disclosure only, NIC includes the consolidated financial results of the parent company only, with all of its wholly-owned subsidiaries accounted for under the equity method. Likewise, Navistar, Inc., for purposes of this disclosure only, includes the consolidated financial results of its wholly-owned subsidiaries accounted for under the equity method and its operating units accounted for on a consolidated basis. Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries includes the combined financial results of all other non-guarantor subsidiaries.

### **Navistar International Corporation**

### **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

Eliminations and Other includes all eliminations and reclassifications to reconcile to the consolidated financial statements. NIC files a consolidated U.S. federal income tax return that includes Navistar, Inc. and its U.S. subsidiaries. Navistar, Inc. has a tax allocation agreement ( Tax Agreement ) with NIC which requires Navistar, Inc. to compute its separate federal income tax liability and remit any resulting tax liability to NIC. Tax benefits that may arise from net operating losses of Navistar, Inc. are not refunded to Navistar, Inc. but may be used to offset future required tax payments under the Tax agreement. The effect of the Tax Agreement is to allow NIC, the parent company, rather than Navistar, Inc., to utilize current U.S. taxable losses of Navistar, Inc. and all other direct or indirect subsidiaries of NIC.

We have revised our previously reported condensed consolidating guarantor and non-guarantor statements of cash flows for October 31, 2007 and 2006 to reflect the correction of errors identified in those statements including the errors described in Note 1, Summary of significant accounting policies, and errors in reporting of intercompany equity income and intercompany dividends. In certain cases, intercompany equity income previously reported in Net cash provided by (used in) investment activities is now reported in Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities. Dividends inflows and outflows were previously reported in Net cash provided by (used in) investment activities are now reported in Net cash provided by (used in) operations for cash inflows and Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities for cash outflows. The corrections had no effect on our previously reported condensed consolidated guarantor balance sheets or condensed consolidated guarantor statements of operations, and are not considered material to any previously reported condensed guarantor consolidated statement of cash flows.

During the first quarter of 2008, we revised the presentation of the condensed consolidating guarantor and non-guarantor financial information including the presentation of equity method income on an after-tax basis and the allocation income taxes on a separate return basis. The 2007 and 2006 information has been revised to conform to that presentation.

(in millions)	NIC	Navi	istar, Inc.	Guarantor osidiaries	 ninations d Other	Con	solidated
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations for the Year Ended October 31, 2008							
Sales and revenues, net	\$	\$	7,909	\$ 13,524	\$ (6,709)	\$	14,724
Costs of products sold			7,159	11,355	(6,584)		11,930
All other operating expenses (income)	(74)		1,791	1,063	(106)		2,674
Total costs and expenses	(74)		8,950	12,418	(6,690)		14,604
Equity in income (loss) of non-consolidated affiliates	61		983	68	(1,041)		71
Income (loss) before income tax	135		(58)	1,174	(1,060)		191
Income tax (expense) benefit	(1)		(4)	(47)	(5)		(57)
Net income (loss)	\$ 134	\$	(62)	\$ 1,127	\$ (1,065)	\$	134

132

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(in millions)	NIC	ľ	Navist	tar, Inc.		Guarantor sidiaries		inations l Other	Con	solidated
,										
Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet as of										
October 31, 2008										
Assets										
Cash and cash equivalents (includes marketable										
securities of \$2)	\$ 53	34	\$	34	\$	852	\$		\$	1,420
Finance and other receivables, net				222		4,579		(8)		4,793
Inventories				664		1,063		(99)		1,628
Goodwill						297				297
Property and equipment, net				489		1,017		(5)		1,501
Investments in and advances to non-consolidated										
affiliates	(3,28	31)		3,309		203		(75)		156
Deferred taxes, net		1		13		102				116
Other	2	24		88		367				479
Total assets	\$ (2,72	22)	\$	4,819	\$	8,480	\$	(187)	\$	10,390
Total assets	ψ (2,72	-2)	Ψ	7,019	Ψ	0,400	Ψ	(107)	Ψ	10,590
Liabilities, redeemable equity securities and stockholders equity (deficit)										
Debt	\$ 1,34	16	\$	317	\$	4,638	\$	(227)	\$	6,074
Postretirement benefits liabilities				1,499		147		`		1,646
Amounts due to (from) affiliates	(3,87	71)		5,908		(2,095)		58		
Other liabilities	1,15	-		608		2,357		(98)		4,022
	,					,		. ,		,
Total liabilities	(1,37	70)		8,332		5,047		(267)		11,742
Redeemable equity securities	14			0,332		J,0 <del>4</del> 7		(201)		143
Stockholders equity (deficit)	(1,49			(3,513)		3,433		80		(1,495)
Stockholders equity (deficit)	(1,45	(3)		(3,313)		3,433		80		(1,493)
Total liabilities, redeemable equity securities										
and stockholders equity (deficit)	\$ (2,72	22)	\$	4,819	\$	8,480	\$	(187)	\$	10,390
(in millions)	NIC	Na	avista	r, Inc.		uarantor idiaries		inations Other	Cor	solidated
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash										
Flows for the Year Ended October 31, 2008										
Net cash provided by (used in) operations	\$ 104	4 \$	3	(349)	\$	986	\$	379	\$	1,120
Cash flow from investment activities										
Net change in restricted cash and cash equivalents	1	1		6		(150)				(143)
Net decrease in marketable securities		3				1				4
Capital expenditures				(26)		(192)		3		(215)
Other investing activities	3	3		(58)		4		72		21
coming ded rides				(53)		-				21
Net cash provided by (used in) investment activities	7	7		(78)		(337)		75		(333)
Table of Contents										104

Edgar Filing: NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORP - Form 10-K

Cash flow from financing activities					
Net borrowings (repayments) of debt		407	(632)	(481)	(706)
Other financing activities	30		(27)	27	30
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	30	407	(659)	(454)	(676)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents			(27)		(27)
Cash and cash equivalents					
Increase (decrease) during the year	141	(20)	(37)		84
At beginning of the year	391	47	339		777
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year	\$ 532	\$ 27	\$ 302	\$	\$ 861

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(in millions)	NIC	Navi	star, Inc.	 Guarantor sidiaries	 ninations d Other	Con	solidated
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations for the Year Ended October 31, 2007							
Sales and revenues, net	\$	\$	7,117	\$ 9,638	\$ (4,460)	\$	12,295
Costs of products sold			6,444	8,044	(4,357)		10,131
All other operating expenses (income)	(69)		1,637	898	(155)		2,311
Total costs and expenses	(69)		8,081	8,942	(4,512)		12,442
Equity in income (loss) of non-consolidated affiliates	(191)		643	62	(440)		74
Income (loss) before income tax	(122)		(321)	758	(388)		(73)
Income tax (expense) benefit	2		(4)	(42)	(3)		(47)
Net income (loss)	\$ (120)	\$	(325)	\$ 716	\$ (391)	\$	(120)

	NIC	Navistar, Inc.			Guarantor sidiaries	Eliminations and Other		Consolidated	
(in millions)	NIC	Nav	istai, inc.	Sui	siularies	anu	Other	Con	isonuateu
Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet as of									
October 31, 2007									
Assets									
Cash and cash equivalents (includes marketable									
securities of \$6)	\$ 396	\$	60	\$	746	\$		\$	1,202
Finance and other receivables, net			179		5,253		(13)		5,419
Inventories			560		910		(58)		1,412
Goodwill					353				353
Property and equipment, net			889		1,199		(2)		2,086
Investments in and advances to non-consolidated									
affiliates	(2,503)		2,624		149		(116)		154
Deferred taxes, net	1		18		131				150
Other	26		204		442				672
Total assets	\$ (2,080)	\$	4,534	\$	9,183	\$	(189)	\$	11,448
	, ( )/		,		,	·	( )	•	, -
Liabilities, redeemable equity securities and									
stockholders equity (deficit)									
Debt	\$ 1,345	\$	390	\$	5,375	\$	(229)	\$	6,881
Postretirement benefits liabilities	Ψ 1,515	Ψ	1,170	Ψ	157	Ψ	(22))	Ψ	1,327
Amounts due to (from) affiliates	(3,272)		4,900		(1,657)		29		1,527
Other liabilities	581		1,157		2,307		(71)		3,974
	201		1,10,		_,		(, -)		٠,> ، ،
Total liabilities	(1,346)		7,617		6.182		(271)		12,182
Redeemable equity securities	140		7,017		0,102		(2/1)		140
Stockholders equity (deficit)	(874)		(3,083)		3,001		82		(874)
Stockholders equity (deficit)	(674)		(3,063)		5,001		02		(074)

Total liabilities, redeemable equity securities and stockholders equity (deficit)

\$ (2,080) \$

4,534

9,183

\$

\$ (189)

\$ 11,448

134

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(in millions)	NIC (Revised)	Navistar, Inc. (Revised)	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Revised)	Eliminations and Other (Revised)	Consolidated (Revised)
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash					
Flows for the Year Ended October 31, 2007					
Net cash provided by (used in) operations	\$ (321)	\$ (645)	\$ 935	\$ 293	\$ 262
Cash flow from investment activities					
Net change in restricted cash and cash					
equivalents	(1)	25	257		281
Net decrease in marketable securities	85		45		130
Capital expenditures		(99)	(250)		(349)
Other investing activities	7	65	39	(16)	95
Net cash provided by (used in) investment activities	91	(9)	91	(16)	157
Cash flow from financing activities					
Net borrowings (repayments) of debt	(193)	681	(592)	(702)	(806)
Other financing activities	, ,		(425)	425	,
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(193)	681	(1,017)	(277)	(806)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents			7		7
Cash and cash equivalents					
Increase (decrease) during the year	(423)	27	16		(380)
At beginning of the year	814	20	323		1,157
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year	\$ 391	\$ 47	\$ 339	\$	\$ 777

	NIC	Navistar, Inc.		 Guarantor bsidiaries	Eliminations and Other		Consolidated	
(in millions)								
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations for								
the Year Ended October 31, 2006								
Sales and revenues, net	\$	\$	10,471	\$ 10,140	\$	(6,411)	\$	14,200
Costs of products sold			9,328	8,595		(6,220)		11,703
All other operating expenses (income)	(5)		1,763	601		(158)		2,201
Total costs and expenses	(5)		11,091	9,196		(6,378)		13,904
Equity in income (loss) of non-consolidated affiliates	310		648	97		(956)		99
Income (loss) before income tax	315		28	1,041		(989)		395

Income tax (expense) benefit	(14)		(82)	2	(94)
Net income (loss)	\$ 301	\$ 28	\$ 959	\$ (987)	\$ 301

135

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

(in millions)	NIC evised)	Navistar, Inc. (Revised)		uarantor idiaries vised)	Eliminations and Other (Revised)		Consolidated (Revised)	
Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash								
Flows for the Year Ended October 31, 2006								
Net cash provided by (used in) operations	\$ 311	\$ 159	\$	(509)	\$	(248)	\$	(287)
Cash flow from investment activities								
Net change in restricted cash and cash equivalents	1			(105)				(104)
Net decrease (increase) in marketable securities	(30)			10		(25)		(45)
Capital expenditures		(166)		(107)				(273)
Other investing activities	4	5		(130)		87		(34)
Net cash provided by (used in) investment activities	(25)	(161)		(332)		62		(456)
Cash flow from financing activities								
Net borrowings (repayments) of debt	(18)	16		871		186		1,055
Other financing activities	1							1
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(17)	16		871		186		1,056
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents				15				15
Cash and cash equivalents								
Increase during the year	269	14		45				328
At beginning of the year	545	6		278				829
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year	\$ 814	\$ 20	\$	323	\$		\$	1,157

## 22. Selected quarterly financial data (Unaudited)

Management of NIC, with the concurrence of the audit committee of our Board of Directors, has concluded that our previously issued unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements for the quarters ended January 31, 2008, April 30, 2008, and July 31, 2008 should be restated to correct errors in our Truck segment. The condensed consolidated financial statements for the quarters ended January 31, 2008 and April 30, 2008 included errors that resulted in the misstatements of inventory, accounts payable, and costs of goods sold. The condensed consolidated financial statements for the quarter ended July 31, 2008 included errors that resulted in the misstatements of inventory, accounts receivable, accounts payable, sales of manufactured products, net, and costs of goods sold. The errors primarily resulted from not properly accounting for material price variances, freight variances, and excess and obsolete inventory reserves. In addition, there were errors related to cut off of inventory receipts. The financial information presented below gives effect to the corrections of those errors.

## **Navistar International Corporation**

## **Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)**

## Quarterly Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Financial Data

	1 <sup>st</sup> Quarte Januar		2 <sup>nd</sup> Quarter Ended April 30,			
	2008	2007	2008	2007		
(in millions, except per share data and percentages)						
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup>	\$ 2,954	\$ 3,148	\$ 3,949	\$ 2,990		
Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup>	13.9%	14.6%	16.9%	14.8%		
Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup>	<b>\$</b> (65)	12	<b>\$ 211</b>	(25)		
Basic earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup>	(0.92)	0.17	3.00	(0.36)		
Diluted earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup>	(0.92)	0.17	2.88	(0.36)		
Market price range-common stock						
High	64.45	44.56	66.05	59.50		
Low	43.75	26.89	48.00	39.35		
	3 <sup>rd</sup> Quarte July		4 <sup>th</sup> Quartei Octobei			
			•			
(in millions, except per share data and percentages)	July 2008	31, 2007	October 2008	r 31, 2007		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008 \$ 3,951	31, 2007 \$ 2,956	October 2008 \$ 3,870	2007 \$ 3,201		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup>	July 2008 \$ 3,951 21.3%	31, 2007 \$ 2,956 14.9%	October 2008  \$ 3,870 15.6%	2007 \$ 3,201 15.5%		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup> Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008  \$ 3,951 21.3% \$ 331	31, 2007 \$ 2,956	October 2008 \$ 3,870	2007 \$ 3,201		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup> Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup> Basic earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008 \$ 3,951 21.3%	31, 2007 \$ 2,956 14.9%	October 2008  \$ 3,870 15.6%	2007 \$ 3,201 15.5%		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup> Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008  \$ 3,951 21.3% \$ 331	31, 2007 \$ 2,956 14.9% (4)	October 2008  \$ 3,870     15.6% \$ (343)	\$ 3,201 15.5% (103)		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup> Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup> Basic earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008  \$ 3,951 21.3% \$ 331 4.68	\$ 2,956 14.9% (4) (0.05)	October 2008  \$ 3,870  15.6% \$ (343) (4.81)	2007 \$ 3,201 15.5% (103) (1.46)		
Sales and revenues, net <sup>(B)</sup> Manufacturing gross margin <sup>(A)(B)</sup> Net income (loss) <sup>(B)</sup> Basic earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup> Diluted earnings (loss) per share <sup>(B)</sup>	July 2008  \$ 3,951 21.3% \$ 331 4.68	\$ 2,956 14.9% (4) (0.05)	October 2008  \$ 3,870  15.6% \$ (343) (4.81)	2007 \$ 3,201 15.5% (103) (1.46)		

<sup>(</sup>A) Manufacturing gross margin is calculated by subtracting Costs of products sold from Sales of manufactured products, net and dividing that amount by Sales of manufactured products, net.

<sup>(</sup>B) As described above, we have restated previously issued condensed consolidated financial statements for the first three quarters of 2008. The following table sets forth the effects of the restatements on the consolidated statements of operations for the 1<sup>st</sup> quarter ended January 31, 2008, the 2<sup>nd</sup> quarter ended April 30, 2008, and the 3<sup>rd</sup> quarter ended July 31, 2008.

	1 <sup>st</sup> Quarter Ended January 31, 2008			2 <sup>r</sup>	<sup>nd</sup> Quarter End April 30, 2008		3 <sup>rd</sup> Quarter Ended July 31, 2008			
	As Previously Reported	Restatements	As Restated	As Previously Reported	Restatements	As Restated	As Previously Reported	Restatements	As Restated	
(in millions)	-			-			-			
Sales and revenues, net	\$ 2,954	\$	\$ 2,954	\$ 3,949	\$	\$ 3,949	\$ 3,954	\$ (3)	\$ 3,951	
Net income (loss)	(53)	(12)	(65)	215	(4)	211	272	59	331	
Basic earnings (loss) per share	(0.75)	(0.17)	(0.92)	3.06	(0.06)	3.00	3.85	0.83	4.68	
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	(0.75)	(0.17)	(0.92)	2.94	(0.06)	2.88	3.68	0.79	4.47	

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure None.

# Item 9A. Controls and Procedures Introduction

During 2008, we spent considerable time and resources performing extensive analytics and substantive procedures and supporting the audit process to complete six separate financial reports in one year and to become a current and timely filer. In light of these efforts, we were unable to remediate all of our material weaknesses; however, we continue to invest significant time and resources and engage in actions to remediate weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting.

## (a) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our evaluation of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act was performed under the supervision and with the participation of our senior management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer. The purpose of disclosure controls and procedures is to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

Based on the material weaknesses identified in our internal control over financial reporting as described below, which we view as part of our disclosure controls and procedures, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that, as of October 31, 2008, our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective. As described in detail throughout this Item 9A, we continue to take actions to remediate material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting.

We continue to use our management certification process to identify matters that might require disclosure and to encourage accountability with respect to the accuracy of our disclosures to strengthen our disclosure controls and procedures. Our process requires multiple levels of management to provide sub-certifications, all of which are aggregated and reported to the Disclosure Committee for assessment and resolution. We utilized this process in preparing this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### (b) Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

As previously disclosed under Item 9A Controls and Procedures in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2007, we concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was not effective based on the material weaknesses identified. We reported in our third quarter 2008 Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that we remediated the material weaknesses related to control environment and internal audit that existed at October 31, 2007. Additionally, we worked throughout the year to remediate other material weaknesses that existed as of October 31, 2007. In the fourth quarter ended October 31, 2008, we had sufficient evidence to conclude that we completed remediation of the following three additional material weaknesses:

Information Technology General Controls. Our remediation actions included:

We completed the design and implementation of our computer operations controls at our various data center locations. We implemented monitoring procedures to ensure we retained evidence to support that our computer operations controls are functioning as designed and we validated the operational effectiveness of these controls through testing.

We implemented policies for our user provisioning process to require performance of semi-annual reviews of access to our key financial systems, databases and supporting infrastructure. Additionally, we implemented monitoring over the system access reviews to ensure they were completed in a timely and effective manner and to ensure that individuals had access compatible with their job responsibilities. In addition, we implemented reviews of weekly reporting from the human resources system to enable our security

administrators to remove system access in a timely manner for terminated users.

138

We enforced compliance with our system development life cycle process through regular communications and monitoring to ensure that support for program changes was documented, retained, tested, and approved before moving into our production environment. In addition, we implemented monitoring controls over production program changes where we were not able to completely segregate responsibilities between developers and individuals that move production program changes into production.

Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits Accounting (OPEB). Our remediation actions included:

Formal and informal meetings are conducted quarterly including key personnel to review the business analytics, significant events and appropriateness of critical assumptions. The revised procedures increased the level of involvement and coordination among the different constituents including Human Resources, Treasury, Corporate Accounting, Actuaries, Health and Productivity, the Chief Financial Officer and VP, Corporate Controller.

Accountability for planning, coordinating, and monitoring the postretirement benefits accounting activities has been centralized under the Assistant Corporate Controller.

We have developed formal business analytics controls that analyze the appropriateness of the pension and OPEB related balances, including a summary of assumptions, a year over year breakdown and analysis of pension costs, a detailed description on cost drivers, and preliminary estimates for the next fiscal year. These analytics are reviewed with the key constituents mentioned above and areas of concern are researched and resolved. Further, the Chief Financial Officer and VP, Corporate Controller review the overall analytics and the related variance explanations.

Corporate Accounting formalized a policy and guidance for accounting for pension and postretirement benefits. Additionally, we hired additional resources with relevant accounting knowledge to further improve our accounting for postretirement benefits.

Income Tax Accounting. Our remediation actions included:

Management implemented procedures to validate the positive and negative evidence necessary to determine whether valuation allowances were required to reduce the carrying values of deferred tax assets.

We implemented procedures to monitor the operation of the controls for determining the effect of the valuation allowance on the intraperiod tax allocation.

During the quarter ended October 31, 2008, we completed the following changes in our internal control over financial reporting related to seven of our previously reported material weaknesses. These material weaknesses continue to exist as of October 31, 2008 and are described below in *Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting*.

Accounting Policies and Procedures. We changed the controls over accounting policies and procedures including: (1) We implemented a policy committee to issue new accounting policies and to review and approve updates to existing accounting policies and procedures. The policy committee issued numerous significant accounting policies and guidance to process owners responsible for complying with the policies. (2) Corporate Accounting has formalized a process to review new U.S. GAAP accounting pronouncements, identify those relevant to the Company, and issue the related policies to comply with the pronouncement. (3) A learning and development program was implemented that provides detailed guidance about accounting policies and other technical accounting topics to Company personnel with responsibility for our internal control over financial reporting. Additionally, we issued a new policy requiring all accounting and finance personnel to maintain a minimum level of relevant professional development. (4) Management has developed a process for preparing white papers that document technical accounting positions and accounting practices for unique transactions. These white papers are

prepared and reviewed by our technical accounting resources. (5) Comprehensive documentation of our internal control over financial reporting, including

139

direct linking of key controls to significant accounting policies has been established. This documentation enables us to monitor the operating effectiveness of controls across the Company through annual testing.

Period End Close Process: Our consolidation system has been re-configured to ensure that charts of accounts automatically map to the correct consolidated accounts and to provide detailed reporting of local and consolidated account balances. This change in the configuration of our consolidation systems will enable us in future periods to remediate the remaining deficiencies in our monitoring activities and our account reconciliation controls. Monitoring controls have been changed to (1) involve employees with more technical accounting expertise and training and (2) utilize guidance from new accounting policies and checklists. Additionally, we have implemented pre- and post-close meetings with finance and accounting leadership designed to identify and resolve material, unusual, or complex matters.

Account Reconciliations: Management issued new policies, training, and checklists that will enable us to remediate the remaining deficiencies in the controls over account reconciliations. Management implemented monitoring procedures to test account reconciliation policy compliance quarterly and report any noncompliance to the divisional financial officers. As a result, targeted follow up is performed including training and corrective actions to improve compliance.

*Journal Entries*: Management implemented monitoring procedures to test journal entry policy compliance quarterly and report any noncompliance to the divisional chief financial officers. As a result, targeted follow up is performed including training and corrective actions to improve compliance.

Revenue Accounting: We have updated our revenue recognition policies to mandate specific procedures and requirements for proper revenue recognition and conducted training on these policies. We conducted contract review training to help raise awareness about the importance of considering accounting implications when preparing and approving customer contracts. Additionally, we implemented formal monitoring controls over our national account sales and customer contracts to help ensure proper revenue recognition.

Warranty Accounting. Management implemented interface controls to improve the completeness and accuracy of the claims data and changed the modeling techniques used to calculate the warranty reserves. Also, we have hired additional personnel to provide additional resources to the warranty accounting process.

Segregation of Duties. Management implemented (1) a segregation of duties policy and (2) training and fraud awareness activities designed to raise the consciousness concerning the importance of effectively segregating responsibilities and system user access for initiating, authorizing and recording transactions in the accounting records. Implementation of semi-annual reviews of sensitive accounting transactions has helped to reduce the segregation of duties conflicts. Additionally, we implemented procedures whereby process owners review segregation of duties conflicts regularly, assess the impact to the Company s financial statements and make appropriate modifications to job responsibilities.

There were no other material changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rules 13a-15 and 15d-15 that occurred during the quarter ended October 31, 2008 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

## (c) Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

We are responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, and under the supervision of, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer and effected by management and our Board of Directors, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP. Internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that:

Pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of assets of the Company.

140

### **Table of Contents**

Provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with GAAP and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made in accordance with authorization of our management and our Board of Directors.

Provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of our assets that could have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect all misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the Company s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.

We assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2008 using the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in *Internal Control Integrated Framework*. Our assessment identified material weaknesses, as described below. Therefore, we have concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of October 31, 2008. Our independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP, has audited the Company s consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2008. Their report appears in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

We identified the following material weaknesses as of October 31, 2008:

Accounting Policies and Procedures: We did not have effective management oversight and monitoring controls over compliance with accounting policies and procedures. This entity-level control over financial reporting contributed to the other material weaknesses disclosed herein.

*Period End Close Process*: We did not have sufficient controls to analyze the reasonableness of the financial information received from our plants, operating segments, and corporate. We did not have controls effective at ensuring the impacts of foreign currency exchange transactions were properly recorded in our financial statements. We also did not effectively operate our review and approval controls related to elimination entries and consolidations. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over the period end close process fail.

Account Reconciliations: We did not operate our controls over account reconciliations effectively. Specifically, the issues occurred at several locations in each segment in various accounts and involved the failure to perform our account reconciliations according to company policy, including resolving reconciling items in a timely manner, maintaining adequate support and conducting sufficient management reviews of the reconciliations. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over account reconciliations fail.

Journal Entries: We did not effectively operate our controls over journal entries. Specifically, our review and approval procedures, which are designed to ensure the completeness, accuracy and appropriateness of the entries recorded in the accounting records, were not operating effectively at several locations in each segment. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over journal entries fail.

Revenue Accounting: We did not effectively operate our revenue accounting controls. Specifically, we did not effectively review our customer contracts in one of our segments to determine revenue recognition and accounting implications. We did not comply with the policies and procedures we designed to ensure revenue was recorded in the proper period at several locations in each segment. The ineffective controls included (1) reviews and approvals over revenue adjustments; (2) comparisons of goods shipped to sales recorded;

and (3) reviews and approvals of invoice exception reports. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over revenue accounting fail.

Inventory Accounting: We did not have effective inventory procedures and supervisory reviews over our inventory accounting controls at several locations in each segment. This includes our procedures for (1) conducting physical inventories, (2) ensuring that our inventory was valued in accordance with our accounting policies, (3) establishing accruals for inventory receipts and (4) developing appropriate criteria for establishing our provisions for inventory obsolescence. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over inventory accounting fail. These deficiencies resulted in the restatement of our 2008 quarterly financial statements.

Warranty Accounting: We did not have sufficient management review over our warranty estimates, key data inputs and trends to ensure completeness and accuracy of the warranty accruals. Further, we did not have sufficient monitoring activities in place to timely detect when our controls over warranty accounting fail.

Segregation of Duties: We did not have effective controls in place to ensure adequate segregation of job responsibilities and system user access for initiating, authorizing and recording transactions in the accounting records across a number of locations in each segment. For each of the above material weaknesses, there is a reasonable possibility that our internal control over financial reporting will fail to prevent or detect material misstatements in our financial statements.

### (d) Management s Remediation Initiatives

We believe that we have made significant improvements in our internal control over financial reporting and are committed to remediating our material weaknesses. Our Sarbanes Oxley compliance function is responsible for helping develop and monitor our short-term and long-term remediation plans. In addition, we have assigned executive owners to each material weakness to oversee the necessary remedial changes to the overall design of our internal control environment and to address the root causes of our material weaknesses. Our leadership team is committed to achieving and maintaining a strong control environment, high ethical standards and financial reporting integrity. This commitment will continue to be communicated to and reinforced with our employees.

Our remediation initiatives summarized below are intended to address our material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting.

We will continue to foster awareness and understanding of standards and principles for accounting and financial reporting across our finance and non-finance functions. This includes (1) an integrated approach to monitoring financial performance among our finance and non-finance functions, (2) clarification of specific accounting policies and procedures, (3) effective execution of our accounting training program, and (4) continuous monitoring of compliance with policies and procedures.

We will continue to enhance the monitoring of processes and controls to ensure that appropriate account reconciliations and journal entry controls are performed, documented, and reviewed as part of our standard procedures.

We continue to invest in redesigning our period end close process and underlying systems to improve the effectiveness and efficiency, including charts of accounts simplification, automated data capture for better financial analytics and implementation of account reconciliation software to improve monitoring.

Management will implement stronger inventory procedures and systems and augment our resources to address the inventory accounting material weakness. Specifically, we are changing our procedures for cost accounting, conducting physical inventory counts, establishing accruals for inventory receipts, and establishing our provisions for inventory obsolescence.

We will continue to improve our monitoring controls for segregation of duties and remove conflicting job responsibilities in a timely manner.

142

### **Table of Contents**

We will continue to monitor the processes and controls to ensure sustainment of the improvements made to our control environment. Throughout our remediation process, we continue to rely on extensive, temporary manual procedures and other measures as needed to assist us with meeting the objectives otherwise fulfilled by effective internal control over financial reporting. These procedures include, but are not limited to:

Conducting additional analyses and substantive procedures, including preparation of account reconciliations and making additional adjustments as necessary to confirm the accuracy and completeness of our financial reporting.

Hiring additional resources and retaining outside consultants with relevant accounting experience, skills and knowledge, working under our supervision and direction to assist with the account closing and financial statement preparation process.

With the actions described in this Item 9A, we conclude that the consolidated financial statements included in this 2008 Annual Report on Form 10-K fairly present, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented in

**Item 9B.** *Other Information* None.

conformity with GAAP.

143

#### PART III

## Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance

A list of our executive officers and biographical information appears in Part I, Item 1 of this report. Information about our directors may be found under the caption Proposal 1 Election of Directors in our Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held February 17, 2009 (the Proxy Statement ). Information about our Audit Committee may be found under the caption Board Meetings, Communications and Committees and Audit Committee Report in the Proxy Statement. That information is incorporated herein by reference.

The information in the Proxy Statement set forth under the caption Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance and Code of Conduct is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information in the Proxy Statement set forth under the caption Compensation is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information in the Proxy Statement set forth under the captions Persons Owning More Than Five Percent of Navistar Common Stock and Navistar Common Stock Owned by Executive Officers and Directors is incorporated herein by reference.

## **Equity Compensation Plan Information for 2008**

This table provides information regarding the equity securities authorized for issuance under our equity compensation plans as of October 31, 2008:

Plan Category <sup>(1)</sup>	(a) Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights	(b Weighted Exercise Outstandin Warrar Rig	-Average Price of g Options, nts and	(c) Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column(a)
Equity compensation plans	- -			
approved by stockholders	$4,031,240_{(2)}$	\$	34.8537 <sub>(3)</sub>	$1,895,980_{(4)}$
Equity compensation plans not				
approved by stockholders(5)	$2,245,036_{(6)}$	2	34.1917 <sub>(7)</sub>	(8)
Total	6,276,276		N/A	1,895,980

- (1) This table does not include information regarding our 401(k) plans. Our 401(k) plans consist of the following: International Truck and Engine Corporation 401(k) Retirement Savings Plan; the IC Corporation 401(k) Plan; International Truck and Engine Corporation 401(k) Plan for Represented Employees; and International Truck and Engine Corporation Retirement Accumulation Plan. As of October 31, 2008, there were 373,290 shares of common stock outstanding and held in these plans.
- (2) This number includes stock options granted under our 1994 Performance Incentive Plan (the 1994 Plan) and restoration stock options, deferred share units and premium share units (as described in the Executive Stock Ownership Program discussed below) granted under our 2004 Performance Incentive Plan (the 2004 Plan). Prior to February 17, 2004, restoration stock options were granted under our 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan (a non-shareowner approved plan), as supplemented by the Restoration Stock Option Program. Under the Restoration Stock Option Program, generally one may exercise vested options by presenting shares that have a total market value equal to the option price times the number of options. Restoration options are then granted at the market price in an amount equal to the number of mature shares that were used to exercise the original option, plus the number of shares that are withheld for the required tax liability. Participants who own non-qualified stock options that were vested prior to December 31, 2004 may also defer the receipt of shares of common

stock due in connection with a restoration stock option exercise of these options. Participants who elect to defer receipt of these shares will receive deferred stock units. The deferral feature is not available for non-qualified stock options that vest on or after January 1, 2005. Stock options awarded to employees for the purchase of common stock from the 1994 Plan and the 2004 Plan

144

### **Table of Contents**

were granted at the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant, generally have a 10-year contractual life and generally become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. Awards of restricted stock granted under the 1994 Plan and awards of restricted stock and restricted stock units (RSUs) granted under the 2004 Plan were established by the Board of Directors or committee thereof at the time of issuance. The 1994 Plan expired on December 16, 2003, and as such no further awards may be granted under the 1994 Plan. As of October 31, 2008, 1,583,874 stock option awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 1994 Plan, and 1,871,365 stock option awards, 3,607 deferred share units, 29,274 premium share units and 542,670 RSUs remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 2004 Plan. For more information on the 2004 Plan see footnote 4 below.

- (3) RSUs, deferred share units and premium shares units granted under such plans do not have an exercise price and are settled only for shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis. These awards have been disregarded for purposes of computing the weighted-average exercise price. For more information on deferred share units and premium share units see the discussion under the paragraph below entitled The Ownership Program.
- (4) Our 2004 Plan was approved by the Board of Directors and the independent Compensation and Governance Committee on October 15, 2003, and, subsequently by our stockholders on February 17, 2004. Our 2004 Plan was subsequently amended on April 21, 2004, March 23, 2005, December 12, 2005, April 16, 2007, June 18, 2007 and May 27, 2008. The 2004 Plan replaced, on a prospective basis, our 1994 Plan, the 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan, both of which expired on December 16, 2003, and our 1998 Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (collectively, the Prior Plans). A total of 3,250,000 shares of common stock were reserved for awards under the 2004 Plan. Shares subject to awards under the 2004 Plan, or the Prior Plans after February 17, 2004, that are cancelled, expired, forfeited, settled in cash, tendered to satisfy the purchase price of an award, withheld to satisfy tax obligations or otherwise terminated without a delivery of shares to the participant again become available for awards. This number represents the remaining number of unused shares from the year ended October 31, 2008, which are available for issuance for the following year.
- (5) The following plans were not approved by our stockholders: The 1998 Interim Stock Plan (the Interim Plan ), The 1998 Supplemental Stock Plan (as supplemented by the Restoration Stock Option Program (the Supplemental Plan )), The Executive Stock Ownership Program (the Ownership Program ), The 1998 Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (the Director Stock Option Plan ), and The Non-Employee Directors Deferred Fee Plan (the Deferred Fee Plan ). Below is a brief description of the material features of each plan, but in each case the information is qualified in its entirety by the text of such plans.

The Interim Plan. The Interim Plan was approved by the Board of Directors on April 14, 1998. A total of 500,000 shares of common stock were reserved for awards under the Interim Plan. As of October 31, 2008, no stock option awards remain outstanding and no shares of common stock are reserved for issuance under the Interim Plan. Stock options awarded to employees under the Interim Plan for the purchase of common stock were granted at the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant, generally have a 10-year contractual life and generally become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. Awards of restricted stock granted under the Interim Plan were established by the Board of Directors or committee thereof at the time of issuance. The Interim Plan is separate from and intended to supplement the 1994 Plan, which was approved by our stockholders. The Interim Plan terminated on April 15, 1999 and as such no further awards may be granted under the Interim Plan.

The Supplemental Plan. The Supplemental Plan was approved by the Board of Directors on December 15, 1998. A total of 4,500,000 shares of common stock are reserved for awards under the Supplemental Plan. Stock options awarded under the Supplemental Plan were granted at the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant, generally have a 10-year contractual life and generally become exercisable as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. Awards of restricted stock granted under the Supplemental Plan are established by the Board of Directors or committee thereof at the time of issuance. As of October 31, 2008, 2,053,682 stock option awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Supplemental Plan. Prior to February 17, 2004 the Restoration Stock Option Program was administered under and supplemented by the Supplemental Plan. As of October 31, 2008 there were 22,239 deferred stock units outstanding under the Supplemental Plan which relate to restoration stock options. For more information on the Restoration Stock Option Program, please see the description contained in footnote 2 above. The Supplemental Plan expired December 16, 2003, and as such no further awards may be granted under the Supplemental Plan.

The Ownership Program. On June 16, 1997, the Board of Directors approved the terms of the Ownership Program, and on April 17, 2001, October 15, 2002 and August 30, 2004, the Board of Directors approved certain amendments thereto. In general, the Ownership Program requires all of our officers and senior managers to acquire, by direct purchase or through salary or annual bonus reduction, an ownership interest in NIC by acquiring a designated amount of our common stock at specified timelines. Participants are required to hold such stock for the entire period in which they are employed by the company. Participants may defer their cash bonus into deferred share units (DSUs). These DSUs vest immediately. There were 9,342 DSUs (which includes 3,607 DSUs granted under the 2004 PIP after February 17, 2004) outstanding as of October 31, 2008. Premium share units (PSUs) may also be awarded to participants who complete their ownership requirement on an accelerated basis. PSUs vest as to one-third of the shares on each of the first three anniversaries of the date of grant, so that in three years the shares are 100% vested. There were 78,629 PSUs (which includes 29,274 PSUs granted under the 2004 PIP after February 17, 2004) outstanding as of October 31, 2008. Each vested DSU and PSU will be settled by delivery of one share of common stock. Such settlement will occur within 10 days after a participant s termination of employment. DSUs and PSUs are no longer granted under the Ownership Program but instead are granted under the 2004 Plan.

Table of Contents 205

145

### **Table of Contents**

The Director Stock Option Plan. The Director Stock Option Plan was approved by the Board of Directors on December 16, 1997 and amended on December 11, 2001. A total of 250,000 shares of common stock are reserved for awards under the Director Stock Option Plan. The Director Stock Option Plan provides for an annual grant to each of our non-employee directors an option to purchase 4,000 shares of common stock. The option price in each case will be 100% of the fair market value of the common stock on the business day following the day of grant. As of October 31, 2008, 80,500 stock option awards remain outstanding for shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Director Stock Option Plan. Stock options awarded under the Director Stock Option Plan generally become exercisable in whole or in part after the commencement of the second year of the term of the option, which term is 10 years. The optionee is also required to remain in the service of the company for at least one year from the date of grant. The Director Stock Option Plan was terminated on February 17, 2004. All future grants to non-employee directors will be issued under the 2004 Plan.

The Deferred Fee Plan. Under the Deferred Fee Plan, directors may elect to receive all or a portion of their annual retainer fees (in excess of their mandatory one-fourth restricted stock grant (as discussed above)) and meeting fees in cash or restricted stock, or they may defer payment of those fees in cash (with interest) or in phantom stock units. Deferrals in the deferred stock account are valued as if each deferral was vested in common stock as of the deferral date. As of October 31, 2008, there were 33,975 outstanding deferred stock units under the Deferred Fee Plan.

- (6) Includes 22,239 deferred stock units granted under the Supplemental Plan, 5,735 DSUs and 48,905 PSUs granted under the Ownership Program and 33,975 deferred stock units granted under the Deferred Fee Plan; all of which were outstanding as of October 31, 2008 under such plans.
- (7) Since the deferred stock units and DSUs and PSUs granted under such plans do not have an exercise price and are settled only for shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis, these awards have been disregarded for purposes of computing the weighted-average exercise price.
- (8) Upon approval of the 2004 Plan by our stockholders on February 17, 2004, the Supplemental Plan and the Director Stock Option Plan were terminated, and there are no longer any shares available for issuance under these plans. There is no limit on the number of securities representing deferred share units remaining available for issuance under the Ownership Program or the Deferred Fee Plan.

#### Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence

The information set forth in the Proxy Statement under the captions Related Party Transactions and Approval Policy and Director Independence Determinations is incorporated herein by reference.

### Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

Information concerning principal accountant fees and services appears in the Proxy Statement under the heading Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fee Information and is incorporated herein by reference.

146

### PART IV

# Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules Financial Statements

See Item 8 Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

*Financial statement schedules* are omitted because of the absence of the conditions under which they are required or because information called for is shown in the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto.

Exhibit:		Page
(3)	Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws	E-1
(4)	Instruments Defining the Rights of Security Holders, Including Indentures	E-2
(10)	Material Contracts	E-4
(11)	Computation of Earnings per Share (incorporated by reference from Note 19, Earnings (Loss) per share, to the	
	accompanying consolidated financial statements)	127
(12)	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	E-47
(21)	Subsidiaries of the Registrant	E-48
(23)	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	E-49
(24)	Power of Attorney	E-50
(31.1)	CEO Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	E-51
(31.2)	CFO Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	E-52
(32.1)	CEO Certification pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	E-53
(32.2)	CFO Certification pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	E-54
(00.1)	Additional Financial Information (Unaudited)	E 55

All exhibits other than those indicated above are omitted because of the absence of the conditions under which they are required or because the information called for is shown in the financial statements and notes thereto in the 2008 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

## AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES

## **SIGNATURE**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

## NAVISTAR INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

(Registrant)

/s/ JOHN P. WALDRON
John P. Waldron
Vice President and Controller
(Principal Accounting Officer)

December 30, 2008

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated:

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Daniel C. Ustian	Chairman, President and	December 30, 2008
Daniel C. Ustian	Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	
/s/ Terry M. Endsley	Executive Vice President and	December 30, 2008
Terry M. Endsley	Chief Financial Officer and Director (Principal Financial Officer)	
/s/ Y. MARC BELTON	Director	December 30, 2008
Y. Marc Belton		
/s/ Eugenio Clariond	Director	December 30, 2008
Eugenio Clariond		
/s/ John D. Correnti	Director	December 30, 2008
John D. Correnti		
/s/ Dr. Abbie J. Griffin	Director	December 30, 2008

## Dr. Abbie J. Griffin

/s/ Michael N. Hammes	Director	December 30, 2008
Michael N. Hammes		
/s/ David D. Harrison	Director	December 30, 2008
David D. Harrison		
/s/ James H. Keyes	Director	December 30, 2008
James H. Keyes		
/s/ Steven J. Klinger	Director	December 30, 2008
Steven J. Klinger		
/s/ Dennis D. Williams	Director	December 30, 2008
Dennis D. Williams		

148